Statistics Surveys Vol. 17 (2023) 216-310 ISSN: 1935-7516 https://doi.org/10.1214/23-SS145

Some models are useful, but how do we know which ones? Towards a unified Bayesian model taxonomy

Paul-Christian Bürkner

Department of Statistics, TU Dortmund University, Germany; Cluster of Excellence SimTech, University of Stuttgart, Germany

e-mail: paul.buerkner@gmail.com

Maximilian Scholz

Cluster of Excellence SimTech, University of Stuttgart, Germany

e-mail: maximilian.scholz@simtech.uni-stuttgart.de

Stefan T. Radev

Cluster of Excellence STRUCTURES, University of Heidelberg, Germany; Cognitive Science Department, Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, NY, USA

e-mail: stefan.radev930gmail.com

Abstract: Probabilistic (Bayesian) modeling has experienced a surge of applications in almost all quantitative sciences and industrial areas. This development is driven by a combination of several factors, including better probabilistic estimation algorithms, flexible software, increased computing power, and a growing awareness of the benefits of probabilistic learning. However, a principled Bayesian model building workflow is far from complete and many challenges remain. To aid future research and applications of a principled Bayesian workflow, we ask and provide answers for what we perceive as two fundamental questions of Bayesian modeling, namely (a) "What actually is a Bayesian model?" and (b) "What makes a good Bayesian model?". As an answer to the first question, we propose the PAD model taxonomy that defines four basic kinds of Bayesian models, each representing some combination of the assumed joint distribution of all observable and unobservable variables (P), a posterior approximator (A), and training data (D). As an answer to the second question, we propose and discuss ten utility dimensions according to which we can evaluate Bayesian models holistically, namely, (1) causal consistency, (2) parameter recoverability, (3) predictive performance, (4) fairness, (5) structural faithfulness, (6) parsimony, (7) interpretability, (8) convergence, (9) estimation speed, and (10) robustness. Finally, we propose two example utility decision trees that describe hierarchies and trade-offs between utilities depending on the inferential goals that drive model building and testing.

MSC2020 subject classifications: Primary 62–02; secondary 62C10. Keywords and phrases: Probabilistic modeling, statistical learning, Bayesian statistics, machine learning, model comparison.

Received October 2022.

Contents

1	$Introduction \ldots 218$					
2	Wha	at is a E	Bayesian model? 219			
	2.1	P mod	lels			
		2.1.1	Non-parametric P models			
		2.1.2	Explicit vs. implicit likelihood models			
	2.2	PD m	odels			
	2.3	PA me	odels			
		2.3.1	What is an approximator? $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 225$			
		2.3.2	Approximators for P_E models			
		2.3.3	Approximators for P_I models			
		2.3.4	Amortized vs. non-amortized approximators			
	2.4	PAD r	nodels			
	2.5	Interm	nediate summary I			
3	Wha	at make	s a good Bayesian model?			
	3.1	Causa	l consistency			
		3.1.1	Structural causal models			
		3.1.2	Interventions			
	3.2	Param	heter recoverability $\ldots \ldots 234$			
		3.2.1	Identifiability and Information Gain			
		3.2.2	Ground-truth comparisons			
		3.2.3	Calibration of posterior approximations			
	3.3	Predic	tive performance			
		3.3.1	Absolute and relative predictive performance $\ldots \ldots \ldots 244$			
		3.3.2	Prior and posterior predictive performance			
		3.3.3	In-sample and out-of-sample predictive performance $\ .\ .\ .\ 247$			
		3.3.4	Predictions in a dynamic world			
	3.4	Fairne	ss			
		3.4.1	Measurement fairness			
		3.4.2	Predictive fairness			
	3.5	Struct	ural faithfulness			
		3.5.1	Variable scales			
		3.5.2	Probabilistic structures			
		3.5.3	Physical constraints			
	3.6	Parsin	nony $\ldots \ldots 256$			
		3.6.1	P-parsimony			
		3.6.2	A-parsimony			
	3.7	Interp	retability $\ldots \ldots 264$			
		3.7.1	Interpretability of P_I models $\ldots \ldots 264$			
		3.7.2	Interpretability of P_E models			
	3.8	Conve	rgence			
		3.8.1	Convergence diagnostics for Markov chain Monte Carlo . 268			
		3.8.2	Convergence diagnostics for optimization-based algorithms 270			
		3.8.3	Convergence diagnostics for sequential Monte Carlo 271			

P.-C. Bürkner et al.

		3.8.4	Convergence diagnostics for approximate Bayesian com-					
			putation					
		3.8.5	Convergence diagnostics for amortized approximators $~$ 272 $$					
3.9 Estimation speed			tion speed $\ldots \ldots 273$					
		3.9.1	Sampling efficiency					
		3.9.2	Estimation speed of amortized approximators					
3.10 Robustness			ness					
			ediate summary II					
4	Utili	ty hiera	rchies and trade-offs					
	4.1	Interpl	ay between utilities					
	4.2	Utility	trees					
	4.3	Utility	tree for observable inferential goals					
		4.3.1	Primary utilities					
		4.3.2	Secondary utilities					
		4.3.3	Tertiary utilities					
	4.4	Utility	tree for latent inferential goals					
		4.4.1	Primary utilities					
		4.4.2	Secondary utilities					
		4.4.3	Tertiary utilities					
5	Cond	lusion						
Acknowledgments								
Re	References							

1. Introduction

Probabilistic (Bayesian) modeling has seen a surge of applications in almost all quantitative sciences and industrial areas [108, 202, 113, 62, 173, 148]. This development is driven by a combination of several factors, including powerful probabilistic estimation algorithms [139, 24, 126, 229, 249], efficient postprocessing [296, 129], flexible open-source software [286, 78, 40], and increased information processing capacity. Furthermore, these factors are coupled with a growing awareness of the benefits of probabilistic modeling, such as inclusion of prior knowledge [220, 205], regularization [110, 41, 27, 240], or uncertainty quantification and propagation [142, 202, 113].

Despite these advances, creating and improving Bayesian models in the context of a principled Bayesian workflow [267, 113] remains a complicated endeavor that requires expertise in various domains; these include subject matter knowledge about the system and the data it generates, statistical learning expertise, programming and understanding of software development, as well as knowledge of numerical approximation and simulation methods [173, 113]. Thus, to aid future research on and applications of a principled Bayesian workflow, we ask and provide answers to what we hold to be two fundamental questions:

- 1. What actually is a Bayesian model?
- 2. What makes a good Bayesian model?

218

Notation (Symbol)	Meaning (Description)
P, A, D	Joint distribution, approximator, training data
θ, y, y	Latent parameters, unrealized observables, realized observables
z, ξ	Random state, random noise (nuisance or exogenous variables)
$arphi,\psi$	Quantity of interest, its model-based estimator (function of θ)
p(heta)	Prior distribution of parameters
$p(y \mid \theta)$	Likelihood function (explicit or implicit/simulation-based)
p(heta,y)	Joint distribution of parameters and observables
$p(\theta \mid y)$	Posterior distribution of parameters given observables
$p_{\mathrm{A}}(\theta \mid y)$	Approximate representation of posterior by approximator A
$\mathbb{G}(\cdot), p^*(y)$	True data generator, true data-generating distribution
$\mathbb{E}_{p}[\cdot]$	Expected value of a quantity with respect to density p
T,H	Summary statistics of posterior, summary statistics of data

 TABLE 1

 Table of important symbols and their corresponding description.

In current practice, the term *Bayesian model* is highly overloaded and used to describe a wide range of objects with potentially very different properties. Moreover, modern Bayesian models are more than just a likelihood and a prior – rather, they resemble complex simulation programs coupled with black-box approximators, interacting with various data structures and context variables, embedded within iterative workflows with multiple feedback loops [199, 79, 173, 113, 267]. Thus, we aim to disambiguate and structure the different meanings of a Bayesian model by proposing the PAD model taxonomy (see Section 2). Our taxonomy aims to accommodate modern uses of Bayesian models and provides an answer to Question 1. With a clear definition of Bayesian models in hand, we describe a collection of ten *utility dimensions* that can be used to quantify the goodness of Bayesian models holistically (see Section 3), thus providing an answer for Question 2. We then continue with a discussion of importance hierarchies and common trade-offs between utilities in Section 4 and end with a conclusion in Section 5.

This paper started as an attempt to organize our thoughts and provide a unifying and consistent language of Bayesian model building. To a certain extent, it is inevitably opinionated. Nevertheless, we aim to be comprehensive in the utility dimensions we discuss, such that all the goals we can sensibly ask from a Bayesian model to achieve have their place in this paper. In contrast, due to the large number of different topics we touch on in the process, the amount of details and cited literature per topic are necessarily non-exhaustive. The cited literature is only meant as a starting point for the interested reader to dive in deeper if they wish. In terms of the target audience, we hope that this paper will be helpful to both methodological researchers developing Bayesian models as well as users applying Bayesian models in practice.

2. What is a Bayesian model?

As the term *Bayesian model* (or just *model* for that matter) can sustain multiple meanings depending on context, it can prove incredibly difficult to talk about

P.-C. Bürkner et al.

List of important abbreviations and their corresponding definitions.							
Abbreviation	Definition	Section					
BNN	Bayesian neural network	2.1.1					
MCMC	Markov chain Monte Carlo	2.3.2					
HMC	Hamiltonian Monte Carlo	2.3.2					
VI	variational inference	2.3.2					
KL (divergence)	Kullback-Leibler (divergence)	2.3.2					
ABC	approximate Bayesian computation	2.3.3					
SMC	sequential Monte Carlo	2.3.3					
KDE	kernel density estimation	2.3.3					
NDE	neural density estimation	2.3.3					
NPE	neural posterior estimation	2.3.3					
SNPE	sequential neural posterior estimation	2.3.4					
SCM	structural causal model	3.1.1					
DAG	directed acyclic graph	3.1.1					
HDI	highest density interval	3.2.2					
SBC	simulation-based calibration	3.2.3					
ECDF	empirical cumulative distribution function	3.2.3					
ELPD	expected log predictive density	3.3.2					
ENP	effective number of parameters	3.6.1					
LOO-CV	leave-one-out cross-validation	3.6.1					
GLS	global-local shrinkage	3.6.1					
ENC	effective number of coefficients	3.6.1					
ESS	effective sample size	3.8.1					
MCSE	Monte Carlo standard error	3.8.1					
MAP (estimate)	maximum a posteriori (estimate)	3.8.2					

TABLE 2

models with sufficient clarity. As we will see later, different kinds of models may have different kinds of properties which need to be considered and prioritized by an analyst. Without clearly communicating the essential kind of model one has in mind, a discussion about its properties only contributes to the conceptual entropy in quantitative research. In this section, we attempt to resolve this issue by proposing the PAD taxonomy for Bayesian models (see Figure 1 for an overview; see also Table 1 for a quick reference of key concepts and corresponding notation). We will define four basic model classes and explain how they relate to each other. While the PAD taxonomy might be applicable and useful in other contexts, we will specifically expand on it from a Bayesian perspective.

2.1. P models

We define P models by a joint probability distribution $p(y, \theta)$ over all quantities of interest whose potential variation or uncertainty we express in terms of probability theory. We assume that y represents all observable quantities (i.e., data, observations, or measurements) and θ represents all unobservable quantities (i.e., parameters, latent states, or system variables) within a particular modeling context. In most cases, the joint distribution factorizes into a likelihood $p(y \mid \theta)$ and a prior $p(\theta)$ via the chain rule of probability:

$$p(y,\theta) = p(y \mid \theta) \ p(\theta) \tag{1}$$



FIG 1. The PAD Bayesian model taxonomy defines four basic kinds of Bayesian models. Each model kind represents a combination of the joint distribution of all random quantities (P), a posterior approximator (A), and observed data (D).

This conceptually simple factorization serves as the basis for the common generative (forward) notation used to denote a "probabilistic recipe" for creating synthetic data by sequentially sampling from the prior and the likelihood:

$$\theta \sim p(\theta) \tag{2}$$

$$y \sim p(y \mid \theta) \tag{3}$$

The generative notation overloads the semantics of the " \sim " operator, which attains a dual meaning of "distributed as" and "sampled from".

Not all P models are created equal, but most are built to mimic a real-world process or a system, \mathbb{G} , whose behavior we can observe or measure. Having some properties that are of interest to the analyst, the opaque generator \mathbb{G} induces an unknown (true) data distribution $p^*(y)$, typically available only through finite observations $\tilde{y} \sim p^*(y)$ (i.e., real-world data). Accordingly, P models strive to encode probabilistic information about the true distribution $p^*(y)$ and/or structural information about the true generator \mathbb{G} . The former means that our model matches the statistical properties of p^* either a priori, $p(y) \approx p^*(y)$, or a posteriori $p(y \mid \tilde{y}) \approx p^*(y)$, where p(y) and $p(y \mid \tilde{y})$ are the prior and posterior predictive distributions of P, respectively. The latter means that our parameters θ correspond to some relevant (hidden) properties φ of \mathbb{G} , for which we endeavor to learn something by analyzing \tilde{y} . We will expand on these goals in more detail in Section 4.

P models are typically *generative*, that is, we can obtain pseudo-random parameter and data draws via Monte Carlo simulations from Equation (1). The

generative property presupposes that the prior is proper (i.e., its density function has a finite integral) and that efficient algorithms for sampling random draws from both $p(\theta)$ and $p(y | \theta)$ exist.

P models are the basic building blocks of all further model classes described in the upcoming sections. Moreover, due to their generative properties, standalone P models can be useful on their own for various *forward inference* tasks. These include, for instance, exploring the stability of complex mechanistic equations [170], testing different prior assumptions before a model sees any real-world data [23], or venturing into computational philosophy using simulation [199]. As part of a Bayesian workflow, the plausibility of P models can already be evaluated through prior predictive or prior pushfoward checks [266], which ultimately aim to determine whether the generative behavior of a P model is consistent with the available domain expertise.

2.1.1. Non-parametric P models

In contrast to the above introduced parametric formulation, non-parametric P models replace the finite joint model $p(y, \theta)$ with an infinite dimensional (functional) expression [188]. Practically speaking, the number of parameters in such models simply grows with the number of observed data points [191, 253, 188]. We may still assume that the observed data \tilde{y} is drawn from some unknown distribution $\tilde{y} \sim p^*$, but then place a prior p(f) over the set of all possible generating functions f, instead of over a finite-dimensional parameter space. The forward (generative) model is thus given by:

$$f \sim p(f) \tag{4}$$

$$y \sim p(y \mid f),\tag{5}$$

where the "likelihood" describes the probability of the data given a realization of the function f. For non-parametric regression models (e.g., Gaussian processes, [253]), the function f would also depend on additional inputs (i.e., predictors or covariates) and is thus restricted by the problem design. The corresponding prior typically prescribes some properties of f, for instance, smoothness or certain frequency characteristics [191], but may itself be non-analytic; still, it is often possible to obtain random draws from the generative model and compute marginal and conditional distributions.

In between the parametric and non-parametric worlds, we can encounter highdimensional P models, such as Bayesian neural networks (BNNs) [190, 148]. The parameters θ of BNNs represent the set of trainable network weights and biases or a subset thereof, such as the weights and biases of the last hidden layer (for a practical overview of recent techniques, see [153]). The prior over network weights is typically chosen out of computational convenience [93], since there is hardly any domain expertise which can yield informative priors. The likelihood of BNNs can also be an ostensibly simple distribution (e.g., a Gaussian) whose parameters are obtained through a highly nonlinear transformation defined by the computational graph of the network. Thus, even though BNNs are formally parametric P models, their high-dimensionality and non-linearity makes them behave more like non-parametric P models [176].

This paper was conceptualized and written mainly with parametric P models in mind. That said, almost all of its aspects apply to non-parametric and highdimensional P models as well, except, perhaps, for those that presuppose direct interest in the P model parameters (e.g., Section 3.2). Furthermore, despite theoretical differences [188], the practical treatment of parametric and nonparametric P models, when trained on finite data, is not radically different in the end. Finally, non-parametric P models commonly appear as local building blocks in otherwise parametric P models (e.g., a latent Gaussian process as part of an additive model; [168]), blurring the line even further.

2.1.2. Explicit vs. implicit likelihood models

Thus far, we have emphasized that both parametric and non-parametric P models can be analyzed through the lens of their generative properties. A common denominator in such forward inference tasks is that the P model's behavior (i.e., dynamic properties) may not be immediately obvious from the P model's specification alone (i.e., static properties). Thus, *simulation methods* bridge the gap between the specification and the realization of a P model [274, 131]. Indeed, from a simulation perspective, we can further draw a distinction between *explicit likelihood* (P_E) models and *implicit likelihood* (P_I) models.

 P_E models are characterized by a likelihood function that has a tractable mathematical form. This means that the likelihood $p(y \mid \theta)$ is known analytically (e.g., Gaussian) and its value can be evaluated directly or approximated numerically for any pair (y, θ) . The same logic applies to non-parametric P models using the pair (y, f). P_E models include popular statistical models, such as (generalized) linear and additive models [134], but also (stochastic) differential equation systems with simple statistical properties [152], finite mixture models [55], or feedforward neural networks [124].

 P_I models are defined through a Monte Carlo simulation program $y = g(\theta, z)$ and a prior $p(\theta)$, rather than directly through an analytic likelihood function $p(y \mid \theta)$. The simulator g transforms its inputs θ into outputs y through a series of latent program states z. A Monte Carlo simulator only implicitly defines the likelihood density via the relation

$$p(y \mid \theta) = \int p(y, z \mid \theta) \, dz, \tag{6}$$

where $p(y, z \mid \theta)$ is the joint distribution of observables y and random latent program states z, if such a distribution exists. The above integral runs over all possible execution paths of the simulation program for a given input θ and is typically intractable, that is, we cannot explicitly write down the mathematical form of the implied likelihood $p(y \mid \theta)$. P_I models are usually built upon firm theoretical assumptions and computational considerations aimed at providing a faithful representation of the modeled real-world system or process. Common P_I models include mechanistic neural models [147], particle physics simulators [65], population genetics algorithmic models [137], or agent-based models [125], to name just a few.

The distinction between P_E and P_I models is not a conceptual necessity, but rather an emerging practical convenience. While most standard statistical models can easily be specified in terms of known density or distribution functions, the behavior of complex computational models might be easier to emulate directly using a simulation program. Importantly, P_E and P_I models necessitate the use of different estimation methods and thus disparate modes of approximation and inference, as we will see in later sections.

2.2. PD models

PD models are defined as the combination of a P model and observed data \tilde{y} , that is, they represent a tuple $(p(y, \theta), \tilde{y})$. The data can comprise any number of measurements \tilde{y} with an arbitrary structure (e.g., sets, time series, graphs, etc.). Furthermore, the number of observed data sets (conditioning quantities for the posterior) will be determined by the structure of the P model: Data on a hundred countries represents a single data set from the lens of a multilevel (hierarchical) model, but it comprises a hundred data sets for a single-level (non-hierarchical) P model.

The goal of PD models is to integrate the joint distribution and the observed data to arrive at the corresponding *analytic posterior*:

$$p(\theta \mid \tilde{y}) = \frac{p(\tilde{y} \mid \theta) \, p(\theta)}{p(\tilde{y})} \propto p(\tilde{y} \mid \theta) \, p(\theta), \tag{7}$$

where the denominator $p(\tilde{y}) = \int p(\tilde{y} \mid \theta) p(\theta) d\theta$ represents the model-implied marginal likelihood (aka evidence) evaluated at \tilde{y} and typically treated as a normalizing constant due to its independence of the model parameters.

If the P model is generative, the analytic posterior exists for every \tilde{y} that satisfies the expected data structure of the P model, regardless of whether or not it represents the true real-world generator \mathbb{G} . In the non-representative case, the P model is said to be *misspecified*. In most quantitative sciences, except perhaps in some areas of the natural sciences, we can expect all P models to be misspecified to some (non-negligible) degree. This does not prevent the corresponding PD models from being useful, though, if they can at least express some relevant aspects of reality captured by \tilde{y} .

PD models represent the ideal endpoint of Bayesian inference. However, because we can rarely compute the marginal likelihood $p(\tilde{y})$ analytically, we do not have access to the actual PD model outside of textbook examples with limited generality and applicability (i.e., for conjugate P models, [114]). In other words, for most practically relevant and non-trivial P_E and P_I models, we cannot retrieve the analytic posterior $p(\theta \mid \tilde{y})$ and can only work with an approximate representation through the lens of an intermediary A which we call a *posterior approximator*.

2.3. PA models

PA models are defined as the combination of a P model with a posterior approximator A, that is, they constitute a tuple $(p(y, \theta), p_A(\theta | y))$, where the latter denotes any algorithm capable of *somehow* approximating the analytic posteriors of model-implied observations y for a given P model. Approximators themselves exist at both an algorithmic and an implementation level, and details on both levels can influence their behavior and performance. In the absence of actually observed data \tilde{y} , PA models can be useful for confirming the computational faithfulness of a workflow, for instance, via simulation-based-calibration (SBC, [284, 208]) or assessing the adequacy of a model for answering a particular research goal [266]. Importantly, the type of P model (i.e., P_E or P_I) will typically determine or necessitate the choice of a particular approximator A, as we will see shortly.

2.3.1. What is an approximator?

More precisely, we can define an approximator as a triple $A = \{\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{H}\}$, where \mathcal{A} denotes the algorithmic representation (formal computer program), \mathcal{I} denotes the actual implementation in a concrete programming language, and \mathcal{H} denotes the set of admissible hyperparameters (i.e., adjustable settings or inputs) of the approximator. The first two components of A are often entangled when talking about approximators in general, but they require different levels of analysis. For instance, we can determine the computational complexity of \mathcal{A} via standard algorithmic analysis and classify approximators according to their asymptotic run time or memory requirements [60]. However, the latter two will also be constrained by the particular implementation \mathcal{I} : Parallel computing can easily turn a scary-looking quadratic $\mathcal{O}(n^2)$ time complexity into a negligible constant run time in practice [60]. Thus, we deem it important to keep the distinction between \mathcal{A} and \mathcal{I} explicit.¹ In addition, the performance of an approximator will heavily depend on the choice of particular hyperparameters $h \in \mathcal{H}$ and these should be explicitly specified in any PA model.

2.3.2. Approximators for P_E models

Currently, the two most commonly used approximators for P_E models are Markov chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) samplers and variational inference (VI) methods, but there exist many more approximator classes, for example, integrated nested Laplace approximation (INLA, [261, 180]) or optimal transport applied to Bayesian inference [81, 160, 233].

¹Naturally, hardware specifications will further influence the actual run time and space requirements of any approximator, so these specifications should be taken into account when comparing different approximators. The utility of an approximator will also be constrained by the available hardware budget: parallelism is of little use without access to a computing cluster.

MCMC sampling algorithms, such as the Metropolis-Hastings algorithm [135], Gibbs sampling [105], Hamiltonian Monte Carlo [HMC, 214], or its extension to the No-U-Turn (NUTS) sampler [139], belong to a family of stateful algorithms which generate a sequence of correlated draws that converge in distribution to a stationary target distribution [108]. Generally, our goal in MCMC is to construct a (geometrically) ergodic Markov chain on θ whose stationary distribution is the posterior $p(\theta \mid y)$ [108]. In practice, we then sample from the chain to obtain a finite number of random draws from the (hopefully accurate) stationary distribution $p_A(\theta \mid y)$ and use these draws to approximate $p(\theta \mid y)$. More precisely, using the posterior draws, we can efficiently approximate expectations (e.g., mean or variance) and quantiles of the posterior marginals, but not the posterior density itself.

The idea of approximating a complicated distribution via dependent random draws, albeit rather straightforward in hindsight, has gradually transformed and shaped the field of Bayesian inference. Moreover, it constitutes the main logic behind major probabilistic programming languages such as Stan [50] or JAGS [242]. A *sampler* is thus a computer program which uses computer-generated randomness to generate draws from a (complicated) distribution, instead of deriving or estimating its algebraic form.

Differently, variational inference (VI) methods cast the problem of posterior inference as an optimization task. In contrast to MCMC, the resulting posterior approximation $p_A(\theta \mid y)$ is in the form of a tractable density instead of random samples from the posterior. Our goal in VI is to specify a family of approximate densities Q over the parameters θ of P. Then, we try to retrieve the density $q^* \in Q$ which minimizes the Kullback-Leibler (KL) divergence to the analytic posterior. Finally, we use $q^*(\theta)$ as our approximation $p_A(\theta \mid y)$ to the analytic posterior.

MCMC and VI methods represent the two endpoints of a trade-off between theoretical guarantees and computational efficiency. MCMC methods enjoy the guarantee that under certain regularity conditions [108], the obtained draws represent the true parameter posterior $p(\theta \mid y)$. More precisely, the posterior expectations can be perfectly recovered if the MCMC chain is run infinitely long and, more practically important, expectations can be efficiently approximated already with a finite number of draws. Despite their favorable theoretical properties and major advances in recent years, MCMC algorithms are notoriously slow, which renders estimation of some complex models or applications to really big data practically infeasible [29]. On the other hand, VI methods can be very fast and offer a viable alternative to MCMC in applications to large data sets or real-time inference. However, VI approximators can suffer severe loss of posterior accuracy and, as of today, offer less guarantees for correct inference than MCMC methods ([29], but see [322, 321]). Thus, the choice between an MCMC or a VI approximator for a particular PA model will largely depend on the modeling context. In addition, highly complex P_E models might not be estimable with either MCMC or VI, in which case they might be treated as P_I models in practice and tackled via simulation-based approximators, as we discuss next.

226

2.3.3. Approximators for P_I models

Standard MCMC and VI solutions are not applicable to statistical inference with P_I models, since the latter lack an analytic likelihood function $p(y \mid \theta)$. Accordingly, approximators for P_I models leverage Monte Carlo (i.e., randomized) simulations for estimating the posterior based on the implicit likelihood defined by the simulator and Equation (6).

Approximate Bayesian computation (ABC) comprises a broad family of asymptotically correct methods for performing inference with P_I models. The core idea of ABC methods is to approximate the posterior by repeatedly drawing parameters from the prior and then running the simulator with the sampled parameters to obtain a synthetic data set. Whenever a synthetic data set is sufficiently similar to an actually observed data set (as defined by a fixed similarity criterion or a distance metric), the corresponding parameters are retained as a draw from the target posterior, otherwise rejected (i.e., rejection sampling).

In practice, ABC methods are notoriously inefficient and hindered by various methodological "curses", such as the curse of dimensionality [254] or the curse of insufficiency [193]. Several more efficient methods employ various techniques, such as sequential Monte Carlo [SMC, 275, 165]) or ABC-MCMC [194] with kernel density estimation (KDE) [289] to optimize sampling or correct potential deficiencies, but the core idea of using simulations to aid real-world inference remains invariant across methods.

Recently, machine learning and deep learning innovations have permeated the field of simulation-based inference with the goal of scaling up or replacing standard ABC methods altogether [62]. Most of these innovations require simulation-based training of an expressive machine learning algorithm (e.g., random forests or neural networks) which is then used as a standalone approximator [54, 126, 123, 247], in combination with an ABC routine [151] or an MCMC sampler [136, 90, 184, 33].

For instance, neural density estimation (NDE) methods employ specialized neural architectures for analyzing complex high-dimensional distributions [e.g., natural images, 72, 162, 3]. In the context of Bayesian inference, NDE methods can approximate different components of intractable P_I models and currently represent a field of active and promising development [62, 173]. Specifically, neural posterior estimation (NPE) methods [4, 126, 247, 123, 225, 6] involve simulation-based training of a conditional generative neural network [e.g., normalizing flows, 166, 229]. The trained network then acts as a *functional* that can approximate the posterior across the entire prior predictive distribution of a P model without any re-training, enabling *amortized inference* (to be explained shortly). A shared feature between NPE methods is that they avoid MCMC sampling altogether and can perform exact inference under certain optimal conditions.

Ultimately, the utility of any simulation-based method will depend on a combination of various factors, such as generality, domain expertise, theoretical guarantees, efficiency, scalability, and software availability. The amount of available data will once again play a crucial role in the choice of approximator.



FIG 2. Amortized approximators incorporate a simulation-based approximation loop (training phase) before any real data are collected. The subsequent inference phase involves no simulations or further optimization and could be carried out almost instantly. The upfront training effort therefore amortizes over arbitrarily many observed data sets from a research domain working on the same P model family.

In this context, the distinction between *amortized* and *non-amortized* posterior approximators becomes crucial.

2.3.4. Amortized vs. non-amortized approximators

Arguably, there are numerous ways to devise a taxonomy for the ever-growing zoo of posterior approximators. A particularly useful and clear-cut classification views approximators as either *amortized* or *non-amortized*, with different degrees of amortization possible. Amortized approximators involve a costly simulation-based optimization (training) phase which renders subsequent inference on simulated y or real data \tilde{y} extremely efficient (see Figure 2). In other words, the optimization/training effort *amortizes* over repeated inference queries (e.g., over multiple data sets or data set sizes). Differently, non-amortized approximators repeat all necessary computations for each data set or prior choice from scratch and utilize hardly any pooling of computational resources (see Figure 3).

Examples of amortized approximators include the BayesFlow method [247, 245, 245, 248], sequential neural posterior estimation (SNPE) methods operating in a single-round regime [126, 123, 80], machine learning-enhanced ABC [254], or the pre-paid estimation method [204]. Examples of non-amortized approximators include standard explicit inference algorithms, such as MCMC or VI, but also several common ABC methods, such as ABC-SMC [275, 165] or ABC-MCMC [194, 289]. In addition, some neural PA models might include both amortized and non-amortized components, such as multi-round SNPE methods (involving a separate training phase for each data set, [228, 126, 80, 67]), likelihood approximators or surrogates (involving MCMC sampling, [231, 184, 90, 33]), or inference compilation methods (involving SMC, [226, 174]).



FIG 3. Non-amortized approximators perform a separate approximation loop (dashed plate) for each observed data set from a given research domain. Likelihood-based approximations, such as MCMC will evaluate the likelihood, whereas simulation-based approximators, such as ABC rejection samplers, will only use random draws from the implicit likelihood (available through stochastic simulations). Approximation and inference are tightly intertwined and the observed data enters the approximation loop.

Amortized approximators are typically employed to estimate implicit $PA(D)^2$ models, but are equally applicable to explicit PA(D) models. In the former case, their involvement often arises out of necessity, since P_I models are analytically intractable and state-of-the-art approximators, such as HMC-MCMC, are not applicable out of the box. In the latter case, amortized approximators might be the only resort to estimate multiple PAD models in the presence of multiple data sets, where non-amortized approximators, despite being feasible, would demand an inordinate amount of a researcher's lifetime [303].

2.4. PAD models

PAD models are defined as the combination of a P model, a posterior approximator A, and observed data D, that is, they constitute a triple $(p(y, \theta), p_A(\theta | \tilde{y}), \tilde{y})$. Ultimately, PAD models aim to approximate the corresponding PD model through a suitable approximator A, whereas the amount of data D, together with the type of P model, will largely determine the choice of approximator. As a consequence, the properties of a particular PAD model may be very different than what is expected from studying the corresponding PA model, since the observed data \tilde{y} may not have been generated from P itself. This misspecified P model case can arise for both P_E and P_I models and can have different consequences for the validity of inference depending on the particular approximator A [197, 28, 96, 95].

²Henceforth, parentheses in the PAD taxonomy denote an "OR relationship". For instance, P(D) would mean "a P or a PD model" and P(A)D would mean "a PD or a PAD model".

P.-C. Bürkner et al.

For instance, amortized approximators face the challenge of dealing with simulation gaps [269, 224]. Simulation gaps occur when P model simulations do not accurately represent the real behavior of the modeled system or when they cannot adequately account for unexpected contamination of the observed data. Simulation gaps are especially critical for amortized approximators since the latter assume that simulations are faithful proxies of reality. Thus, simulations from misspecified P models may lead to subsequent problems for amortized inference on real data [269]. In these cases, the resulting $p_A(\theta \mid \tilde{y})$ will not be representative of the analytic $p(\theta \mid \tilde{y})$ and any substantive conclusions based on the former will have little validity.

In contrast, principle limitations due to model misspecification do not exist for standard, non-amortized Bayesian approximators, such as MCMC. Under certain regularity conditions, MCMC samplers guarantee that the obtained samples represent the analytic posterior $p(\theta \mid \tilde{y})$ even when the underlying P model is misspecified [108]. However, misspecified models might still cause considerable difficulties and convergence problems for MCMC methods in practice. Thus, any trustworthy approximator should be equipped with diagnostics signaling improper convergence or invalid inference queries (see Section 3.8).

2.5. Intermediate summary I

Thus far, with our PAD taxonomy, we have defined four different classes of Bayesian models comprising different, yet interdependent, conceptual elements. Common to all has been the joint probability model (P), which represents the core probabilistic and structural assumptions of a Bayesian model. In addition, we proposed to treat the posterior approximator (A) and the data (D) as further constituents of Bayesian models. We consider this warranted, since all three elements not only determine the scope and validity of the substantial conclusions derived from model-based inference but also influence which assumptions we decide to (and could!) test and which we choose to keep untouched by reality.

3. What makes a good Bayesian model?

Below, we present a total of ten utility dimensions that, from our perspective, capture most relevant aspects of Bayesian models as defined by our taxonomy. For each of these dimensions, we explain (a) its definition and meaning, (b) the reason why we deem it relevant for Bayesian model building, and (c) how to practically measure it. The order in which we present each utility dimension does not indicate their importance but aims to ease their presentation. We discuss the relative importance of utility dimensions in Section 4.

3.1. Causal consistency

A common goal of scientific models is the investigation of a causal hypothesis, such as the improvement a certain treatment might bring to some medical

230

condition or the effect an intervention has on an outcome of interest. Most people are aware of the widely recited folk wisdom that *correlation does not imply causation*. Yet, this adage bears the seeds of a far-reaching and nowadays generally acknowledged opinion that statistics alone simply cannot solve questions of causality [235].

While statistical inference can handle the static nature of associations in observational data, causality is a matter of changing conditions and handling these changing conditions requires causal assumptions to build upon [236]. Moreover, different P models may claim different degrees of causal sophistication. For example, some P_E models built only to make accurate predictions may pass without a single mention of causality, while some mechanistic P_I models may directly embody causal functional relationships, such that an input variable x is assumed to cause an observable y by construction or by derivation from scientific theory. Some complex P models may even hold standard unidirectional notions of causality inadequate, as the dynamics of certain natural systems appear to necessitate bidirectional or hierarchical forms of causal interplay [288, 216].

The scientific methods developed around the notion of causality help us determine whether a P model is a valid recipe for answering a particular causal query in principle. Put differently, we ask whether the probabilistic structure of a P model is consistent with a set of external causal assumptions. Thus, we refer to this implied model utility as *Causal Consistency*.

In this section, we will briefly present the foundation of causal theory based on the work of Pearl [236], as it is currently the most common causal framework. There are adoptions and adaptations for individual fields, such as the social sciences [210, 97] and public health research [294]. Moreover, recent Bayesian statistics textbooks have started discussing causality as a central aspect of statistical analysis [202]. In addition, the fields of causal discovery [143, 278, 120] and optimal experimental design [83, 88, 146] deserve a mention as well, since they tackle problems related to causality. Finally, other promising causal frameworks have been proposed [145] but are not discussed in detail here for reasons of brevity.

3.1.1. Structural causal models

Pearl [236] proposes a framework to express causal assumptions and construct requirements on probabilistic models that make them consistent with those assumptions. The mathematical objects that allow for causal analysis are called *structural causal models* [SCMs, 235] and they comprise structural equations (what we express via P models), causal graphs, as well as interventional and counterfactual logic [238]. For instance, linear regression P models, if combined with proper causal calculus, comprise a widely used and simple form of linear SCMs. However, vastly more complex SCM architectures are possible, such as causal generative neural networks [167], where a causal graph is connected to a generative adversarial network responsible for learning interventional distributions (see Section 3.1.2 for details on interventions).





FIG 4. An example structural causal model (SCM) with three variables. The left panel depicts the pre-intervention path diagram, whereas the right panel depicts the post-intervention path diagram (see text for further clarification).

For the purpose of this paper, it is sufficient to discuss SCMs comprising a set of three endogenous variables whose causal relationships are to be studied. We refer to these variables as w, x, and y. For every endogenous variable, we assume there exists a corresponding exogenous (noise) variable, ξ_w , ξ_x , and ξ_y , respectively. Under the assumption of *causal sufficiency* (i.e., every exogenous variable affects no more than a single endogenous variable), a hypothesis of the form "x causes y" means that y is generated by a structural equation $y = g_y(x, \xi_y)$ for some function g_y . The corresponding causal graph is simply $x \to y$.

To extend this example, the left panel of Figure 4 illustrates a path diagram of the structural equations relating the endogenous variables w, x, and y, along with the corresponding causal graph $w \to x \to y$. Importantly, any set of structural equations also encodes assumptions about the *lack of causal influence*. For instance, the absence of w from the right-hand side of g_y conveys the assumption that y will remain invariant to changes in w, as long as variables x and ξ_y remain constant.

In general, a causal graph implied by a set of structural equations will be a directed acyclic graph (DAG). It can be constructed as follows: The variables that appear on the right-hand side of a structural equation become the parents of the variable that appears on the left-hand side of the structural equation. We can understand the structural equations as encoding explicit structural assumptions about the opaque (true) data generator \mathbb{G} , which in turn implies a (true) joint distribution of the endogenous variables, here $p^*(x, y, z)$. This distribution is realized by first assuming a joint distribution of the noise variables, $p^*(\xi_w, \xi_x, \xi_y)$, and then propagating this uncertainty to w, x, and y through the respective structural equations.

In P model terms, a DAG can be understood as defining a Bayesian network for the implied joint probability distribution of the endogenous variables [235]. The conditional distribution of an arbitrary endogenous variable v is given by

232

 $p(v \mid N_v)$, where N_v denotes a set of parent variables of v as implied by the DAG. For the current example, this would imply a generative likelihood that factorizes as $p(w, x, y \mid \theta) = p(y \mid x, \theta) p(x \mid w, \theta) p(w \mid \theta)$, where θ are our P model parameters (left unspecified in the DAG).

In our model taxonomy, a P model may or may not be consistent with the set of causal assumptions embodied in a DAG, which constitutes a binary metric of causal consistency. For example, consider again the simple DAG given by $x \to y$, with structural equation $y = g_y(x, \xi_y)$. The concrete approximation of g_y is part of the P model assumptions (see below), whereas adherence to the (external) DAG implies satisfying causal consistency. For example, consider the following linear P model

$$\begin{aligned} x &= \xi_x \\ y &= \beta x + \xi_y \end{aligned} \tag{8}$$

with unspecified distributional forms of ξ_x, ξ_y , and β for simplicity. The approximation \hat{g}_y chosen for g_y is $\hat{g}_y(x, \xi_y) = \beta x + \xi_y$ while $\hat{g}_x(\xi_x) = \xi_x$ is just the identity function. The above P model is clearly causally consistent with the DAG $x \to y$. In contrast, another linear P model in which we had swapped x and y (i.e., assuming $x = \beta y + \xi_x$), would be causally inconsistent with the graph $x \to y$.

In linear P models, the regression coefficients represent path coefficients of structural equations and thus quantify the linear "causal effects" of certain variables on others. However, even when a linear P model is causally consistent with a given DAG, its linear functional form $y = \beta x + \xi_y$ may still be a poor approximation of the true (potentially highly non-linear) structural equation $y = g_y(x, \xi_y)$. Thus, an equally causally consistent, but more flexible, non-linear P model may be a better choice in the end, depending on other utility dimensions. This illustrates that causal consistency, as defined here by the formal agreement with a causal DAG, is only a necessary, but not a sufficient condition for a P model to provide trustworthy causal inference. Further requirements will be discussed in the context of parameter recoverability (see Section 3.2).

Causal graphs allow for an unambiguous communication of assumptions about causal relations, but on their own, they still represent static entities. In contrast, *interventions* and *counterfactuals* describe actions which enable us to answer *causal queries* based on (a subset of) these assumptions. Below, for the sake of brevity, we will elaborate solely on interventions (see [236] for more details of counterfactuals).

3.1.2. Interventions

An intervention is an operation that changes the underlying structural equations, hence the corresponding causal graph. Intervening on x means setting it to a fixed value \tilde{x} , say, administering the treatment \tilde{x} to a patient. We denote an intervention as $do(x = \tilde{x})$ or simply $do(\tilde{x})$ for short. The effect of an intervention on the path diagram of our example three-variable SCM is shown in the right panel of Figure 4. An intervention $do(\tilde{x})$ differs from conditioning on \tilde{x} in the following way: The former removes the connections of node x to its parents, whereas the latter does not change the causal graph from which data is generated [236, 167]. If we set the value of x to some \tilde{x} , then it is no longer determined through the structural equation $g_x(w, \xi_x)$, that is, we have intervened in the generative mechanism. Importantly, the interventional distribution of interest, say, $p(y \mid do(\tilde{x}))$ may differ from the corresponding conditional distribution $p(y \mid \tilde{x})$.

However, when we only have access to observational data because we cannot intervene in the causal graph (e.g., an experiment is too expensive to perform), our resort is to estimate conditional distributions. Thus, an important question arises: "Which causal queries can we answer (i.e., which interventions' effects can we estimate) based on observational data alone?" In the language of do-calculus, this translates to the question of whether we can circumvent the do operator and express the interventional distribution of interest $p(y \mid do(\tilde{x}))$ via a conditional distribution [237]. For this purpose, we can use three basic rules of do-calculus that specify the conditions under which we can 1) ignore observations, 2) treat interventions as equivalent to observations, and 3) ignore interventions [237].

Against this background, we say that a P model is causally consistent for a given causal query, if that query can be answered by applying the rules of do-calculus to the underlying DAG and all necessary conditional distributions are part of the P model. A P model which is causally consistent with a DAG is also causally consistent for all valid causal queries of that DAG. In practice, however, we can rarely attain (or care about) the former but are only concerned with causal consistency for a few queries of interest. To illustrate this point, let us again consider the DAG $w \to x \to y$ from Figure 4. The linear P model (8) is not causally consistent with this DAG, since it does not include the structural equation $x = g_x(w, \xi_x)$ but only $y = g_y(x, \xi_y)$. However, it is causally consistent for the specific query $p(y \mid do(\tilde{x}))$ because, after applying the second rule of do-calculus, we find that $p(y \mid do(\tilde{x})) = p(y \mid \tilde{x})$ for this DAG. Correspondingly, the latter conditional distribution is part of the P model in the form of y = $\beta x + \xi_y$. Naturally, the conditions under which we can answer causal queries using conditional distributions become harder to test for causal graphs containing more than just three variables, but the underlying principles remain the same [58].

3.2. Parameter recoverability

A central goal of Bayesian modeling is to perform parameter inference, that is, to draw conclusions directly from the posterior of the latent parameters or other pushforward quantities of interest. But how can we assess whether our inferences are informative and capture all relevant layers of uncertainty? The *Parameter Recoverability* dimension captures the ability of P models (and of PA models; see Section 3.2.3) to gain information from data and perform faithful uncertainty quantification. Moreover, recoverability is a concept where frequentist statistics inevitably play a role, even in the context of purely Bayesian models.



FIG 5. Three hypothetical (univariate) PD model scenarios illustrating posterior contraction and Bayesian surprise. The leftmost panel depicts a PD model which yields both large posterior contraction and large Bayesian surprise. The middle panel depicts a PD model exhibiting both small posterior contraction and small Bayesian surprise. The rightmost panel depicts a PD model which has zero posterior contraction (i.e., equal prior and posterior variances), yet non-zero Bayesian surprise (i.e., owing to a different tail exponent). Posterior contraction is easier to compute and interpret, but Bayesian surprise is more general, as it captures differences beyond second moments (i.e., variances).

For the purpose of generality, consider the task of estimating a quantity of interest φ based on a P model and (yet to be realized) data y using an estimator $\psi = \psi(\theta)$ of φ where $\theta \sim p(\theta \mid y)$. The epistemic uncertainty implied by the posterior $p(\theta \mid y)$ is naturally propagated to the posterior of ψ . Based on the implied posterior $p(\psi(\theta) \mid y)$, we can derive both point and uncertainty estimates, among other things, as detailed further below.

To make this notion more concrete, let us consider a simple example. Suppose we are interested in the (true) mean difference of y between two groups, $\varphi = \mathbb{E}[y_1] - \mathbb{E}[y_2]$, where y_1 and y_2 represent the responses of the two groups, respectively. One way to estimate φ here is via a linear regression P model with response vector $y = (y_1, y_2)$ and pointwise likelihood

$$y_n \sim \text{Normal}(\mu_n, \sigma)$$

$$\mu_n = \beta_1 \times \mathbb{I}(n \in C_1) + \beta_2 \times \mathbb{I}(n \in C_2),$$

where I is the indicator function, C_1 is the index set of observations n belonging to Group 1, and C_2 is the corresponding index set of Group 2. Then, based on this P model, we define an estimator ψ of φ as $\psi = \beta_1 - \beta_2$. Accordingly, ψ does not need to be a model parameter itself but can be any pushforward quantity computable from the parameters. The Gauss-Markov theorem tells us that the chosen estimator ψ has the lowest sampling variance among the class of linear unbiased estimators in case of flat priors on β_1 and β_2 . However, the properties of any estimator in general are not always that clear: Consider another example where the true data generator is given by $y_n = f(\varphi x_n) + \xi_n$, with x being a known continuous variable, f a monotonically increasing function, and ξ an additive error term. In the absence of knowledge about the exact form of f, we could set up a P model with a normal likelihood that is linear in ψ ,

$$y_n \sim \operatorname{Normal}(\psi x_n, \sigma).$$

Moreover, the properties of ψ as an estimator of φ will certainly depend on the unknown function f and is likely not as favourable as in the first example.

However, through ψ , we can at least hope to get the sign of φ right, which may as well turn out to be sufficient for meeting the goals of some applications.

3.2.1. Identifiability and Information Gain

Oftentimes, we are interested in learning something about the (true) real-world generator \mathbb{G} through the P model-dependent quantity ψ , justified by its resemblance to the model-independent quantity φ that we assume to play a role in \mathbb{G} . As a first step, we need to study whether the data generated by the unknown process enables the P model to extract any information about ψ at all. If the data is not informative, there is no point in further studying the recoverability of φ through ψ . In a frequentist sense, we say that a quantity ψ is *identified* in the given P model, if all the possible values of ψ lead to unique conditional distributions, that is, for any $\psi_1 \neq \psi_2$ we have $p(y \mid \psi_1) \neq p(y \mid \psi_2)$ [52]. Thus, frequentist identification implies that, in the limit of infinite data, no ambiguity remains about possible values of ψ [178].

In a Bayesian context, the posterior captures all information about ψ gained from the data. Thus, the posterior should be a key object for defining identifiability. Since the posterior always exists (as long as the prior is proper), regardless of how informative the data are, the mere existence of the posterior is not a helpful measure of identifiability [see also 181, 122, 265, 264, 25, for discussions of Bayesian identification]. Instead, we have to define identifiability by a juxtaposition of prior and posterior. The transition from prior to posterior (i.e., Bayesian updating) essentially conveys a reduction in uncertainty brought about by observing some data. Equivalently, it can be seen as communicating the *information gain* achieved by accounting for the data. Thus, we expect the posterior to be narrower (sharper) than the prior, as the opposite would imply a loss of information through observation – a rather paradoxical scenario. In other words, the data should be sufficiently informative of ψ , otherwise, the posterior will just resemble the prior.

Bayesian surprise offers a way to quantify arbitrary differences between prior and posterior. The Bayesian surprise is typically defined as the Kullback-Leibler (KL) divergence between the two distributions

$$BS(\psi \mid y) := \mathbb{KL}\left[p\left(\psi \mid y\right) \mid \mid p\left(\psi\right)\right]$$
(9)

$$= \int p(\psi(\theta) \mid y) \log\left(\frac{p(\psi(\theta) \mid y)}{p(\psi(\theta))}\right) d\theta, \tag{10}$$

but other divergence or integral metrics are also possible [212]. The Bayesian surprise, as defined above, is non-negative and equals zero if and only if $p(\psi | y) = p(\psi)$. Henceforth, to avoid commitment to the KL divergence, we will use the symbol \mathbb{D} to denote any divergence with the above two properties. In information theory, this particular form of the Bayesian surprise is called a *relative entropy*, and, in Bayesian terms, represents the information gained by updating the prior

to the posterior in units determined by the base of the logarithm.³ Accordingly, in a Bayesian context, ψ is identified if the relative entropy is non-zero.

Further, the concept of *posterior contraction* provides a simpler and tractable empirical diagnostic to assess identification and degrees of informativeness [25]. Posterior contraction formalizes the idea that the posterior should get narrower as the amount of data increases and is computed as the ratio between posterior and prior variance:

$$PC(\psi \mid y) := 1 - \frac{\operatorname{Var}_{p(\theta \mid y)}(\psi(\theta))}{\operatorname{Var}_{p(\theta)}(\psi(\theta))}.$$
(11)

If y contains no information about ψ , then $PC(\psi \mid y) = 0$. Conversely, the more information (i.e., uncertainty reduction) we gain from y, the larger $PC(\psi \mid y)$ becomes, up to a maximum of $PC(\psi \mid y) = 1$. The posterior contraction can be combined with the posterior z-score (i.e., the difference between the true parameter and its posterior mean) as an intuitive two-dimensional estimate of the information gain that can be achieved by a P model when combined with data D [266].

Posterior contraction compares only the second moments (i.e., the variance) of the prior and the posterior, which means that it can be efficiently computed from random draws of those distributions. However, relevant differences between prior and posterior may manifest themselves only in higher moments: It is still possible that we learn something about a distribution, for instance, about its tail exponent or symmetry, while its variance remains largely unchanged (see Figure 5 for an illustration).

So far, we have only considered posterior contraction and Bayesian surprise brought about by a single data set y. Thus, Equation (10) provides only a measure for *local* (i.e., per-data) information gain. Whenever we are interested in *global* (i.e., in expectation over all possible observations) information gain, then the expected Bayesian surprise (EBS) should be considered:

$$\operatorname{EBS}(\psi) := \mathbb{E}_{p^{*}(y)} \left[\mathbb{D} \left[p\left(\psi \mid y\right) \mid \mid p\left(\psi\right) \right] \right]$$
(12)

$$= \int \mathbb{D}\left[p\left(\psi \mid y\right) \mid \mid p\left(\psi\right)\right] p^{*}(y) \, dy, \tag{13}$$

or, similarly, the expected posterior contraction (EPC). Global information gain assumes access to the distribution p^* of real-world generator outputs and so we can rarely compute this quantity in practice. Instead, we can obtain a Monte Carlo estimate of Equation (13) over multiple observed data sets as an approximation of the true EBS.

In many scenarios (e.g., during model development), we are interested in the recoverability of ψ over the full generative scope of a model P, in combination with a posterior approximator A, before collecting any data. In this case, we

³Whenever an approximation of the Bayesian surprise is intractable because it requires access to the analytic prior and posterior *densities*, we can define Bayesian surprise through an integral metric, such as the Maximum Mean Discrepancy [MMD, 127], that we can approximate efficiently from prior and posterior draws.

will be considering the approximate posterior $p_{\rm A}(\psi \mid y)$ and estimating the difference between prior and approximate posterior with respect to the joint distribution $p(\theta, y)$ implied by the P model:

$$\operatorname{EBS}_{\mathcal{P},\mathcal{A}}(\psi) := \mathbb{E}_{p(\theta,y)} \left[\mathbb{D} \left[p_{\mathcal{A}}(\psi \mid y) \mid \mid p(\psi) \right] \right], \tag{14}$$

In other words, we assume the P model to be a good representation of $p^*(y)$ and evaluate the identification of ψ under this assumption for a given approximator A. Note that approximating the expectation over $p(y,\theta)$ will be computationally expensive for many PA models relying on non-amortized approximators (i.e., ABC or MCMC), since estimating the posterior $p_A(\psi \mid y)$ repeatedly will dominate almost any approach (see also Section 3.2.3). Thus, well-calibrated amortized approximators [126, 247] can serve as remarkable catalysts for efficiently quantifying global information gain for a given PA model before committing to the (costly) process of data collection.

3.2.2. Ground-truth comparisons

We have hitherto assumed that we are dealing with a black-box (true) generator \mathbb{G} whose actions give rise to the data-generating distribution $p^*(y)$. Thus, we did not require φ to play any actual role in the process of data generation. In this section, we will restrict our focus to scenarios where φ does in fact represent some intrinsic properties of \mathbb{G} . Thus, we assume an unknown conditional data-generating distribution $p^*(y \mid \varphi)$ and are interested in the similarity between φ and its P-model-based estimator ψ .

Obtaining the posterior of ψ for a single data set and verifying sufficient information gain will tell us nothing about the recoverability of φ given a P model, (i), because the resemblance between φ and its estimator ψ remains unclear and, (ii), because we need to consider the variation in y, that is, variation across possible data sets as well. This means that we ought to estimate the performance of an estimator in expectation over possible data:

$$\mathbb{E}_{p^*(y|\varphi)}[f(\varphi,\psi)] = \int f(\varphi,\psi \mid y) \, p^*(y \mid \varphi) \, dy, \tag{15}$$

where $f(\varphi, \psi \mid y)$ is some function comparing φ with the posterior of ψ , conditional on data y (see below for examples). If the applied P model were the actual data generator itself, then $p^*(y \mid \varphi)$ would be equal to $p(y \mid \varphi) = \int p(y, \theta \mid \varphi) d\theta$ and we could set $\psi = \varphi$. In this case, φ could be directly estimated through its own posterior distribution induced by $\varphi(\theta)$ with $\theta \sim p(\theta \mid y)$. However, in reality, we do not know how well P represents the actual generator, and so we continue to distinguish φ from its P model-based estimator ψ .

Notably, the evaluation of Equation (15) does not actually require any observed data and so can be done ahead of time, before commencing any data collection. Unfortunately, as for many things in Bayesian statistics, it is a lot easier to write down the target in mathematical notation than to actually compute it: The integral in (15) is almost always intractable, even if the posterior of ψ itself were analytic. Thus, in statistical practice, we approximate the integral with a finite sum over M independently simulated data sets $y_1, \ldots, y_M \sim p^*(y \mid \psi)$:

$$\mathbb{E}_{p^*(y|\varphi)}[f(\varphi,\psi)] \stackrel{\text{\tiny MC}}{\approx} \frac{1}{M} \sum_{m=1}^M f(\varphi,\psi \mid y_m)$$
(16)

This Monte Carlo estimate is now conceptually easy to compute, but potentially very time-consuming, since the P model needs to be fit M times, whereby each single fit may itself demand a considerable amount of time.

In Equations (15) and (16), φ is held constant, which constitutes the typical setup in simulation studies where we fix the ground-truth to a single value per simulation instance. However, the conclusions we can draw from such studies are naturally limited to the few investigated simulation instances (chosen groundtruths). If the investigated instances were non-representative in reality, then we would learn little to nothing of value from our simulations, even if the datagenerating distribution $p^*(y \mid \varphi)$ itself were faithful. To consider this implied uncertainty, we can make the criterion (15) fully Bayesian by adding a prior $p^*(\varphi)$ over φ . Thereby, we can now measure recovery in expectation over data y and a priori plausible values of the quantity of interest φ :

$$\mathbb{E}_{p^*(y,\varphi)}[f(\varphi,\psi)] = \int \int f(\varphi,\psi \mid y) \, p^*(y \mid \varphi) \, p^*(\varphi) \, dy \, d\varphi, \tag{17}$$

with Monte Carlo (simulation-based) approximation

$$\mathbb{E}_{p^*(y,\varphi)}[f(\varphi,\psi)] \stackrel{\text{\tiny MC}}{\approx} \frac{1}{M} \sum_{m=1}^M f(\varphi_m,\psi \mid y_m)$$
(18)

for M ground-truth simulations, each generated according to $\varphi_m \sim p^*(\varphi)$ and $y_m \sim p^*(y \mid \varphi_m)$.

Point estimation One central aspect of parameter recoverability that can be assessed in terms of expectations over the data-generating distributions is *point* estimation. We write $T(\psi \mid y)$ for a point estimator derived from the posterior of ψ . Most commonly, we compute the posterior mean $\int \psi(\theta) p(\theta \mid y) d\theta$, or alternatively the posterior median or mode. Due to aleatoric uncertainty in the data y, we cannot expect $T(\psi \mid y) = \varphi$ for all y, even if the former would be the best possible point estimator of φ . Instead, we can measure how far away our estimator is from the truth via a strict distance function d on $T(\psi \mid y)$ and φ , such that $d(T(\psi \mid y), \psi) = 0$ holds if and only if $T(\psi \mid y) = \varphi$. Common distance functions are the bias $T(\psi \mid y) - \varphi$, the squared error $(T(\psi \mid y) - \varphi)^2$, and the absolute error $|T(\psi \mid y) - \varphi|$. To estimate the performance of a point estimator in expectation over the data-generating process, we would set $f(\varphi, \psi \mid y) =$ $d(T(\psi \mid y), \psi)$ and then apply Equations (15) to (18). Whenever we compare P models based on their point estimation capabilities, we would prefer the P model with the smallest expected distance of its point estimator to the assumed true φ .

P.-C. Bürkner et al.

Uncertainty estimation An uncertainty estimator is defined as a parameter region that is supposed to contain the true quantity of interest φ with a certain (user-defined) probability q. We write $U_q(\psi \mid y)$ to denote a q uncertainty region derived from the posterior of ψ . Common Bayesian uncertainty regions are quantile-based credible intervals and highest density intervals (HDIs) [108]. We say that an uncertainty region is *well calibrated* for a given φ (in a frequentist sense) if the following equality holds:

$$q = \mathbb{E}_{p^*(y|\varphi)}[\mathbb{I}(\varphi \in U_q(\psi)]] = \int \mathbb{I}(\varphi \in U_q(\psi \mid y)) \, p^*(y \mid \varphi) \, dy, \tag{19}$$

where $\mathbb{I}(\varphi \in U_q(\psi \mid y))$ is the indicator function evaluating to 1 if $\varphi \in U_q(\psi \mid y)$ and to 0 otherwise. In other words, an uncertainty region for probability q is well calibrated if it contains the assumed true parameter in a fraction of q data sets. If the above property holds for every uncertainty region $U_q(\psi \mid y)$, we say that the whole posterior of ψ is well calibrated for estimation of φ .

Bayesian uncertainty regions are not generally designed to satisfy this frequentist calibration and there is no guarantee that they will [108, 213]. Yet, it can be a perfectly valid approach to use them even to satisfy purely frequentist goals [103]. Interestingly, when considering expectations over $(y, \varphi) \sim p^*(y \mid \varphi) p^*(\varphi)$ as in Equation (17), a P model will exhibit perfect calibration as long as its generative behavior matches the unknown data generator and posterior computation is exact [284]. This property is extensively used in diagnosing the correctness of posterior approximations, a topic we will discuss in Section 3.2.3.

When comparing P models based on their uncertainty estimation of φ , we would prefer the model which yields uncertainty estimates closest to the equality in Equation (19) for some pre-selected, application-specific uncertainty regions. For example, if we were primarily interested in well-calibrated 95% credible intervals (perhaps more precisely stated, *compatible intervals*, [202]), then we would prefer the model for which these intervals had closest to q = .95 coverage of the assumed true φ . That said, for some specific analysis goals, for example in null-hypothesis significance testing [171], over-coverage (higher than q coverage) may be more acceptable than under-coverage, or vice versa, depending on the assigned utility values of the corresponding Type-I and Type-II errors [267].

Sharpness Multiple P models, say P₁ and P₂, may provide estimators ψ_{P_1} and ψ_{P_2} that are equally well calibrated for a quantity of interest φ , yet their uncertainty regions may differ in coverage [121]. This implies that calibration alone is insufficient to describe the appropriateness of uncertainty regions: Additionally, we need to introduce the concept of *sharpness*. We say that model P₁ is sharper than model P₂ for an uncertainty region $U_q(\psi \mid y)$ with finite bounds, if that region is better or equally well calibrated in P₁ than for P₂ and if the volume of $U_q(\psi_{P_1} \mid y)$ is smaller than the volume of $U_q(\psi_{P_2} \mid y)$ in expectation over the data-generating distribution:

$$\mathbb{E}_{p^*(y|\varphi)}\left[\operatorname{Vol}(U_q(\psi_{\mathbf{P}_1} \mid y))\right] < \mathbb{E}_{p^*(y|\varphi)}\left[\operatorname{Vol}(U_q(\psi_{\mathbf{P}_2} \mid y))\right],\tag{20}$$

240

where Vol indicates the volume in Euclidean space. For unidimensional φ and corresponding uncertainty region, say, a 95% credible interval, the volume is simply equal to the width of the interval. Of course, depending on whether we hold φ constant or assign a generating prior $p^*(\varphi)$ to it, we can also investigate sharpness in expectation over the joint distribution $p^*(y | \varphi) p^*(\varphi)$, instead of only focusing on $p^*(y | \varphi)$. If sharpness holds for all finite-volume uncertainty regions $U_q(\psi | y)$, then the posterior of ψ_{P_1} is sharper than the posterior of ψ_{P_2} . Well-calibrated uncertainty regions cannot be infinitely sharp and there exists a sharpest model and corresponding estimator if the set of well-calibrated models is non-empty [121]. However, in practice, we have no access to this sharpest model. Thus, in contrast to calibration, sharpness cannot be practically computed in an absolute sense, but can only be probed as a relative quantity in the context of two or more P models.

3.2.3. Calibration of posterior approximations

So far we have primarily focused on P models in the context of parameter recoverability and all of the estimators assumed access to the analytic posterior $p(\theta \mid y)$ to obtain the analytic posterior $p(\psi(\theta) \mid y)$ of the estimator ψ of φ . Since we do not have access to the analytic posterior in practice, our typical estimators are based on PA models.

Correspondingly, we define the estimator $\psi_{\rm A}$ of φ via the approximate posterior $p_{\rm A}(\psi(\theta) \mid y)$ of ψ obtained by the approximator A. If A were approximating the posterior via random draws $\theta^{(s)}$ from $p_{\rm A}(\theta \mid y)$, the approximate posterior $p_{\rm A}(\psi(\theta) \mid y)$ would be represented by the pushforward draws $\psi(\theta^{(s)})$. Thus, we can evaluate identifiability, point and uncertainty estimation, as well as the sharpness, of a PA model by replacing ψ with $\psi_{\rm A}$ in the corresponding equations. Ideally, we would like to separate the estimation of φ via ψ from the estimation of ψ via $\psi_{\rm A}$ and we can do so if we assume that the considered P model *is* the true generator itself. This is due to two related *self-consistency* properties. The first one is

$$p(\theta) = \int \int p(\theta \mid y) \, p(y \mid \theta^*) \, p(\theta^*) \, dy \, d\theta^*, \tag{21}$$

which states that a P model's prior (left-hand side) is equal to the P model's data-averaged posterior (right-hand side), that is, the posterior in expectation over its own generating distribution [284]. The second one states that all uncertainty regions $U_q(\psi \mid y)$ of all pushforward quantities ψ are well calibrated, as long the generating distribution of the assumed P model is equal to true data-generating distribution and posterior computation is exact [284]. Writing ψ^* instead of φ to explicate the direct correspondence between the quantity of interest and its estimator ψ , this property can be written as

$$q = \int \int \mathbb{I}(\psi^* \in U_q(\psi \mid y)) \, p(y \mid \psi^*) \, p(\psi^*) \, dy \, d\psi^*.$$

$$(22)$$

Both self-consistency properties are useful, but Equality (22) provides a particularly convenient means to diagnose the calibration of the approximated posterior

P.-C. Bürkner et al.



FIG 6. Simulation-based rank histograms (top) and corresponding empirical cumulative distribution function (ECDF) difference plots [283] (bottom) for three hypothetical quantities of interest. The pink areas in the ECDF difference plots indicate 95%-confidence intervals under the assumptions of uniformity and thus allow for a null-hypothesis significance test of selfconsistent calibration. Left: A well-calibrated quantity. Center: A miscalibrated quantity with too many lower ranks indicating a positive bias in the PA model-based posteriors. Right: A miscalibrated quantity with too many extreme ranks indicating overconfident PA model-based posteriors (i.e., variance underestimated).

 $p_A(\psi(\theta) \mid y)$: Under perfect (self-consistent) calibration, the posterior probability $\Pr(\psi^* \leq \psi)$ is uniformly distributed in the unit interval [284, 283]. If the approximate posterior can be expressed in terms of random draws, then uniformity can be tested empirically by comparing the empirical distribution of ranks

$$r(\psi^*, \psi(\theta_{1:S}) \mid y_m) := \sum_{s=1}^{S} \mathbb{I}(\psi^* \le \psi(\theta^{(s)})) \quad \text{for} \quad \theta^{(s)} \sim p_A(\psi(\theta) \mid y_m)$$
(23)

over M simulated data sets to a uniform distribution, a procedure known an *simulation-based calibration* [SBC, 284]. If the distribution of ranks is close enough to uniformity (e.g., according to a frequentist null-hypothesis significance test), we can conclude that the PA model is well calibrated for approximating the P model, assuming self-consistency of P. The required uniformity can be checked graphically, for example via histograms (top row of Figure 6) or by plotting the empirical cumulative distribution function (ECDF) of the ranks normalized against their expected values under uniformity (bottom row of Figure 6), a method known as ECDF difference plots [283].

Even though self-consistency tested via SBC is a powerful tool to ascertain the trustworthiness of a PA model if the underlying P model is well specified, it tells us nothing about the trustworthiness of PA if P is misspecified, that is, if its joint distribution cannot accurately represent the true data generating process $p^*(y)$. In the latter case, we currently have no general procedure to verify the trustworthiness of a posterior approximation, that is, how close a PAD model is to the PD model it attempts to approximate (but see [197, 322] for recent theoretical work). This is a subtly different problem than dealing with misspecified PD models, whose convergence characteristics have been established under certain regularity conditions [163, 164]. In the case of PAD models, we can only hope that self-consistent calibration of PA implies good enough calibration in a sufficiently large model neighborhood of P that also contains p^* . For posterior approximators coming with guarantees of asymptotic correctness, such as MCMC, this hope is probably better justified than for neural approximators that have been shown to perform poorly under P model misspecification [269, 307].

3.3. Predictive performance

Undoubtedly, predictive performance is the central utility in most machine learning research [134] and an essential goal of computational [227] and scientific models in general [101]. Moreover, predictive performance has recently been elevated to an indispensable condition for reproducible quantitative research in the social sciences [320]. In deep learning, enormous amounts of computing resources are spent even for just a second decimal improvement in predictive accuracy on domain benchmark data sets [116], notably at the expense of other utilities (e.g., parsimony, see Section 3.6, or estimation speed, see Section 3.9). In our Bayesian model taxonomy, we treat predictive performance as just one of the ten model utilities, but we still recognize it as an important one.

In a way, predictive performance would be nothing but a special case of parameter recoverability (see Section 3.2), if not for the fact that it targets observable variables that are comparable against observed data. This opens up the possibility to directly evaluate predictive performance in real-world scenarios instead of having to use simulations, as is often necessary for estimating parameter recoverability. Along similar lines, predictive P(D) model comparison or averaging can be seen as a form of parameter recoverability from the perspective of mixture modeling (with the individual P models as components) or in terms of continuous model expansion [107]. However, in practice, we approach these challenges mainly based on predictions from separate P(A)D models to reduce conceptual and computational costs [318].

In the following, we denote the set of "test" data to be predicted as y^* , whereas P(A)D model "training" data continues to be denoted by \tilde{y} . In principle, these two data sets are allowed to fully coincide, partially overlap, or be completely disjoint (see Section 3.3.3), and \tilde{y} may even be empty (see Section 3.3.2). Further, we will allow the test data to be clustered into C mutually independent and exhaustive clusters $y^* = \{y_c^*\}_{c=1}^C$. In most applications, both y^* and \tilde{y} are associated with observed input variables (aka features, predictors, or covariates), but we will keep these implicit to make the notation more readable.

The ocean of predictive performance metrics for Bayesian models is vast and we refer to [299] for a comprehensive overview. To illustrate some overarching points in this article, we will focus on a few important metrics that follow the general form

$$\mathcal{L}(y^*, \tilde{y}) := \sum_{c=1}^C l\left(\mathbb{E}_{p(\theta|\tilde{y})}[f(y^*_c, \theta)]\right) = \sum_{c=1}^C l\left(\int f(y^*_c, \theta) \, p(\theta \mid \tilde{y}) \, d\theta\right), \qquad (24)$$

where $f(y_c^*, \theta)$ is a predictive score comparing a test data cluster y_c^* with corresponding model-based predictions. We compute the *expected predictive score* by integrating over the PD model posterior $p(\theta \mid \tilde{y})$, where l is some function applied to each expectation before summation over clusters. Whenever we use a PAD model, we need to approximate the above expectation over $p_A(\theta \mid \tilde{y})$, either by using random draws from $p_A(\theta \mid \tilde{y})$ or by relying on an approximate closed-form density. Below, we examine predictive performance along multiple dimensions: absolute versus relative, prior versus posterior, and in-sample versus out-of-sample predictive performance.

3.3.1. Absolute and relative predictive performance

Evaluating absolute predictive performance requires knowing an optimally achievable value of the predictive metric, whereas relative predictive performance only involves comparing multiple P(D) models' predictions evaluated on the same test data y^* . As an example for the former, consider the per-observation squared difference $f(y_i^*, \theta) = (y_i^* - \hat{y}_i(\theta))^2$ as a predictive score, where $\hat{y}_i(\theta)$ is a P(D) model-implied prediction given parameter value θ (e.g., a single random draw or realization from the posterior predictive distribution, see [299]). In this case, we know that the optimal value of Equation (24) is zero. For the sake of increased interpretability, such squared differences can be further transformed to the canonical "percentage of explained variance" R^2 measures which are bounded between 0 and 1, the latter indicating optimal predictions [109].

However, optimal predictions are not achievable in practice, since even a Bayes-optimal decision maker may elicit suboptimal predictions in the presence of aleatoric uncertainty [134], at least when it comes to out-of-sample predictions (see Section 3.3.3). Moreover, since we nearly never know the Bayes-optimal decisions in practice (hence the need for predictive modeling in the first place), the expected optimal achievable predictive performance is also unknown to us. As a result, relative predictive performance is usually our only resort in practical applications [299].

That said, some models produce such strikingly poor predictions that they can be ruled out without the need to find a better model first, often via visual predictive checks [102]. For instance, if we consider the case illustrated in Figure 7, it is immediately obvious that the normal likelihood P model (left-hand side) is inappropriate for the given count data. As another example, consider a P(A)D model for binary classification that achieves just 50% accuracy, equal to random chance. Assuming a balanced data set (i.e., both classes occur with the same frequency), we would not need a competing model to conclude that the classifier is bad – unless our goal was to demonstrate that the two categories cannot be possibly differentiated given the available information.

244

3.3.2. Prior and posterior predictive performance

The distinction between prior and posterior predictive performance has often led to confusion in the past and still remains a rather precarious one to discuss. Prior and posterior predictive performance are distinguished based on whether we evaluate predictions before or after conditioning on the training data \tilde{y} , respectively [183]. In other words, we either compute (or approximate) expectations over the prior, $p(\theta)$, or over the posterior $p(\theta | \tilde{y})$. Since prior predictive performance does not require the training data (see Equation (24)), we consider it a utility of P(A) models, while we view posterior predictive performance as a utility of P(A)D models. We still require the test data y^* , but it is not a part of any model class in our taxonomy.

Statistically, the line between prior and posterior predictive performance is thin and more quantitative than qualitative [219]. As an illustration, suppose we observe N data points in total – then we could choose to use none, $\tilde{y} = \emptyset$, or any number between 1 and N for model training. For complex P models, the predictive result implied by using one or two observations for training, rather than none at all, will be almost identical, despite everything but zero training data technically counting as "posterior" predictive performance [219]. Yet, the metrics commonly applied to quantify prior and posterior predictive performance differ not only in the amount of available training data but also in some other non-trivial ways (to be explained below).

In general, any predictive metric should match the intended real-world prediction goals. Below, we will focus on certain (log-)probability metrics, which can be considered good general-purpose choices in the absence of any known task-specific option [299].

Prior predictive performance The canonical metric for evaluating prior predictive performance is the joint P model likelihood evaluated at the test data, $f(y^*, \theta) = p(y^* | \theta)$, with C = 1 and l = identity, in which case the prior expectation above becomes the marginal likelihood:

$$p(y^*) = \mathbb{E}_{p(\theta)}[p(y^* \mid \theta)] = \int p(y^* \mid \theta) \, p(\theta) \, d\,\theta.$$
(25)

When used for model comparison, the marginal likelihood then gives rise to wellknown comparative metrics known as Bayes factors evaluated by comparing two P models P_j and P_k as

$$BF_{jk} := \frac{p(y^* \mid P_j)}{p(y^* \mid P_k)}$$
(26)

and posterior model probabilities over a set of J models $\{P_i\}_{i=1}^J$ as

$$p(\mathbf{P}_{j} \mid y^{*}) = \frac{p(y^{*} \mid \mathbf{P}_{j}) p(\mathbf{P}_{j})}{\sum_{k=1}^{J} (y^{*} \mid \mathbf{P}_{k}) p(\mathbf{P}_{k})},$$
(27)

where $p(y^* | \mathbf{P}_j)$ denotes the marginal likelihood of P model \mathbf{P}_j and $p(\mathbf{P}_j)$ denotes the corresponding prior probability with $\sum_{j=1}^{J} p(\mathbf{P}_j) = 1$, following a closed-world assumption [21, 318].

P.-C. Bürkner et al.

Although the marginal likelihood is formally an expectation and thus, in theory, we can approximate it arbitrarily well using sufficiently many random draws from the prior, it is practically impossible to evaluate due to its unfavorable pre-asymptotic behavior for any non-trivial model [203, 299, 129]. The main reason for this is that the parameter subset for which $p(y^* | \theta)$ contributes to the integral in Equation (25) (i.e., the typical parameter set implied by the test data; [24]) is very narrow and thus we need a very high number of prior draws to ensure sufficiently many of them occupy that narrow space. In addition, numerical issues caused by $p(y^* | \theta)$, such as floating-point underflow, can also be hindering.

For these reasons, the practical computation of marginal likelihoods currently rests on bridge sampling [15] relying on posterior draws from a corresponding PAD model [203, 129]. In contrast to estimating posterior expectations or quantiles, bridge sampling requires about an order of magnitude more posterior draws to yield reliable results [129] and is still largely missing principled convergence diagnostics or uncertainty quantification [128], leaving room for future research.

An alternative prior predictive metric arises if one uses the log-likelihood $f(y^*, \theta) = \log p(y^* | \theta)$ as a (predictive) score instead of the likelihood itself, which leads to the Gibbs loss [308] that, for factorizable likelihoods [39], evaluates to

$$\operatorname{Gibbs}_{p(\theta)}(y^*) := \mathbb{E}_{p(\theta)}[\log p(y^* \mid \theta)] = \sum_{i=1}^{N^*} \mathbb{E}_{p(\theta)}[\log p(y^*_i \mid \theta)].$$
(28)

The Gibbs loss is not only simpler to evaluate for exponential family models [299] and numerically more stable than the marginal likelihood but also exhibits better pre-asymptotic behavior for factorizable likelihoods when estimated via prior draws since the integrands become much simpler. However, the Gibbs loss cannot be used to obtain actual predictions because it does not evaluate to a predictive distribution over y^* [299].

The latter problem can be avoided by taking expectations with respect to individual test observations y_i^* first and only taking the log afterwards ($C = N^*$ and $l = \log$), which leads to the expected log predictive density (ELPD) metric [299, 296], evaluated over the prior:

$$\mathrm{ELPD}_{p(\theta)}(y^*) := \sum_{i=1}^{N^*} \log p(y_i^*) = \sum_{i=1}^{N^*} \log \mathbb{E}_{p(\theta)}[p(y_i^* \mid \theta)].$$
(29)

Comparing equations (25) and (29), we see that the marginal likelihood considers the joint predictive density of all test data y^* , while the ELPD considers marginal predictive densities of y_i^* , marginalized over all other test data. Even though the ELPD has found wide application in the context of posterior predictive performance [296], it does not yet seem to play a noteworthy role in the context of prior predictive performance. However, together with the Gibbs loss, it may become a computationally favourable competitor to metrics based on the marginal likelihood.

246

Posterior predictive performance When assessing posterior predictive performance, we apply the same metrics we encountered in the context of prior predictive performance but evaluate expectations over the posterior induced by the training data \tilde{y} . However, the practical popularity of the metrics seems to be reversed when it comes to posterior predictions. For example, the posterior ELPD

$$\text{ELPD}_{p(\theta|\tilde{y})}(y^*) := \sum_{i=1}^{N^*} \log p(y_i^* \mid \tilde{y}) = \sum_{i=1}^{N^*} \log \mathbb{E}_{p(\theta|\tilde{y})}[p(y_i^* \mid \theta)]$$
(30)

finds widespread application [296], while the "conditional marginal likelihood"

$$p(y^* \mid \tilde{y}) = \mathbb{E}_{p(\theta \mid \tilde{y})}[p(y^* \mid \theta)] = \int p(y^* \mid \theta) \, p(\theta \mid \tilde{y}) \, d\theta \tag{31}$$

has not yet attained wide popularity, despite having several useful properties [219, 18, 130, 183].

The choice between prior or posterior predictive performance seems to depend on the modeling goals for which a P model is specified. While prior predictive performance seems to be favored for the purpose of testing scientific theories [316, 132, 85, 130], posterior predictive performance is the perspective of choice in almost all machine learning scenarios (but see [320]), where we first obtain a PAD model based on training data (and perhaps only minimal prior information) and then utilize the model in downstream predictive tasks [134].

3.3.3. In-sample and out-of-sample predictive performance

We measure in-sample predictive performance if the test data is a subset of the training data, $y^* \subseteq \tilde{y}$, but measure out-of-sample predictive performance if test and training data do not overlap, that is, $y^* \cap \tilde{y} = \emptyset$. Whenever we evaluate prior predictive performance, we have no training data per definition and thus always measure out-of-sample predictions. Accordingly, the difference between in-sample and out-of-sample predictive performance only matters in the context of posterior predictions.

From a posterior predictive perspective, the decision between using in-sample and out-of-sample predictive performance is based on whether or not we want to generalize our inferences from a data set to a wider population. If a given data set included the entire problem space, then in-sample predictive performance would be sufficient. However, as most introductory statistical courses teach, a data set is typically only a small sample from a much larger population, to which we would like to extend our inferences. Thus, out-of-sample predictive performance (aka generalization ability) is almost always what we are after [134, 299, 296, 320]. That said, we can still learn from in-sample predictive performance, as it provides an upper bound for out-of-sample predictive performance in expectation, such that when in-sample predictions are poor, out-of-sample predictions are likely to be even worse [134, 296, 102]. P.-C. Bürkner et al.

In the presence of only a single overall data set y_{total} , estimating out-of-sample predictions is practically realized via data splitting, such that $y_{\text{total}} = \{\tilde{y}, y^*\}$. To reduce the dependency of the predictive results on a single realized data split, we typically perform cross-validation by repeating the data splitting several times (folds), evaluating out-of-sample predictions for every fold, and then aggregating the results across folds [280, 299, 296].

The type of cross-validation scheme employed should resemble the envisioned prediction goals for which the PD model has been created [299]. For example, the predictive goal of time series models is usually to predict future values based on past values, making leave-future-out cross-validation a sensible choice [46]. Regardless of the type of cross-validation employed, it involves the repeated fitting of the same P(A) model to different data sets. Depending on the number of such refits, the individual data sizes, and the applied approximator, the required estimation time can quickly become prohibitive for any practical use. As such, approximate cross-validation procedures that require no or only a few refits have proven to be highly popular in practice [296, 300, 46]. However, key cross-validation schemes, such as leave-group-out cross-validation, cannot yet be robustly approximated, so there is more research needed in that direction [223].

Although evaluating out-of-sample predictive performance is often our best shot at preventing overfitting to the training data, it is not always sufficient to fully achieve good generalization within commonly applied model-building workflows [113]. In these workflows, we typically fit different P models to the same data in an iterative fashion. For example, we might first compare two models, decide which one to retain, and only then fit a third model to compare it with the winner of the first round. Even if each model choice was based on local out-of-sample predictive performance, subsequent results can be informed by out-of-sample results from previous iterations, making it not strictly outof-sample for any future iteration steps from the perspective of the analyst's knowledge. As such, in an iterative workflow, local out-of-sample predictive metrics may still lead to overfitting, but the degree to which this biases the end results remains a topic for future research.

3.3.4. Predictions in a dynamic world

Time is one of the most precipitous sources of uncertainty and any attempt to forecast the future with a static, time-independent P(A)D model will only be meaningful if the opaque generator \mathbb{G} is strictly stationary (i.e., its regularities are invariant to time). Otherwise, a P model needs to have an appropriate temporal resolution to deliver reasonable out-of-sample predictions beyond the empirical snapshot of the collected data. Moreover, since the precise details of temporal shifts are extremely hard to anticipate, a P(A)D model which claims universal predictive performance should regularly be subjected to the falsification of time.

This brings us to an important distinction when it comes to assessing out-ofsample predictive performance. Whenever we make our P(A)D model "blind" to certain observations in the original data set D and use these observations to assess our-of-sample predictive performance (as we do in any form of crossvalidation, even those built for time series data [46]), we are essentially testing the model's ability to perform *induction* about the statistical regularities of $p^*(y)$ in a temporal snapshot determined by data collection. In such a scenario, however, we are not probing the model's ability to faithfully forecast the future, since the "left-out" observations are new only from the perspective of the model, but not from that of the modeler. Thus, cross-validation can sometimes be overly optimistic in estimating out-of-sample predictive performance, since a sample collected at a future date might exhibit surprisingly different properties (i.e., the P model would no longer be structurally faithful) than the sample currently at hand.

Why would the empirical distribution $p^*(y)$ change over time? One reason can be that the hidden properties of the generator \mathbb{G} itself may change, bringing about alterations in the statistical properties of $p^*(y)$. For instance, strong auto-correlations in financial time series are notoriously short-lived due to feedback processes and market adaptation [276]. Yet another reason can be that new sources of noise contaminate future data D in unexpected ways. For instance, a sensor in a measurement device may break and yield incorrect data or case reporting policies during an ongoing pandemic may switch between waves. However, the P(A)D model may have no mechanism to adapt to any of these changes and its out-of-sample predictive performance would likely suffer.

Within our model taxonomy, prediction failures due to changes in $p^*(y)$ concern misaligned assumptions about temporal invariances embodied in the P model's structure. One way to revise these assumptions is to include timevarying parameters θ_t in the P model, with the corresponding time-invariant parameterization being a special (and more parsimonious) case. For instance, this can be achieved within the *superstatistics* framework [13], which aims to represent heterogeneous dynamics through a superposition of multiple stochastic processes at different temporal scales [195]. In any case, researchers should bear in mind that static P(A)D models are not designed to deal with *things that move*, so, as simple as it sounds, time remains a key arbiter of the quest for universal substantial conclusions or robust predictive systems.

3.4. Fairness

Fairness in the context of model building aims to ensure that model-guided decisions are equitable, with a specific focus on groups that differ in protected attributes, such as sex, gender, or ethnic background [59, 9]. In a relatively narrow sense, fairness is a primary concern for P(A)D models, as it applies to real-world outcomes and their real-world reverberations owing to the connection between a P model's structure and data D. However, purely simulation-based P(A) models are not exempt from fairness considerations, especially when used to guide important public policies and decision support systems [48, 8, 218]. In the following, due to its predominant share in the literature, we will examine

the fairness of P(A)D models from two different perspectives, namely, from the perspectives of psychometric measurement and predictive modeling.

3.4.1. Measurement fairness

In psychometric measurement theory, the aim is to estimate people's scores on latent psychological traits, for example, general intelligence, creativity, or aptitude for university programs [76]. In the model-based literature of psychometric measurement, namely Item Response Theory (IRT; [290, 82, 42]), two major aspects of fairness have received considerable attention.

First, we need to ensure that the observable features (i.e., items) have been selected and administered in a fair way [200, 36, 5]. This aspect does not appear to be immediately model-based, since it concerns the data collection process as well as causal assumptions about the latent traits' influence on the item responses [36]. However, some of its requirements can be checked via P(A)D models in the form of differential item functioning (DIF) analysis [140, 222]. When investigating DIF, the item parameters ζ_i of item *i* are allowed to vary across groups *g* and their P(A)D model's posteriors are compared to verify their statistical equivalence. That is, we aim to examine whether $p(\zeta_i | \tilde{y}, g) \approx p(\zeta_i | \tilde{y}, g')$ holds for all pairs of considered groups *g* and *g'* and all items *i*.

Second, we need to estimate the latent traits of all individuals with a similar degree of uncertainty [43]. In the context of P(A)D models, this means that the posterior of trait η_j for person j has approximately the same entropy across all individuals being compared, that is, $\mathbb{H}(\eta_j \mid \tilde{y}) \approx \mathbb{H}(\eta_{j'} \mid \tilde{y})$ for all pairs of individuals j and j'. This turns out to be a difficult, sometimes even unachievable goal: Due to floor and ceiling effects arising in almost all psychometric tests, the resulting information is non-uniform across the latent trait space in non-linear IRT models [290, 48, 43]. As a result, more extreme latent trait scores will be estimated less precisely than more average scores. As a partial remedy, one may try to ensure that the information gain about all individuals' trait scores at least exceeds a minimal, application-specific threshold [43].

3.4.2. Predictive fairness

What we term *predictive fairness* has its origins in the field of machine learning [258, 9]. We will define predictive fairness directly on PD models because there is no hope that a P model can yield fair decisions for all possible training data; after all, training data may themselves be biased against protected groups [258, 9]. And while we define it as a utility of PD models, it also automatically pertains to a corresponding PAD model, unless the posterior has a simple analytic form.

Mathematically, for individual-level decisions, we consider a PD model-specific decision rule $d(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y})$ that outputs a decision for each admissible vector of attribute values x given training data $D = (\tilde{x}, \tilde{y})$ consisting of observed attribute values \tilde{x} and corresponding decision-relevant outcomes \tilde{y} in a supervised learning context. If we consider only binary decisions to simplify notation, we can write the decision rule as

$$d(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) := \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } \bar{r}(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) > \tau \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(32)

with

$$\bar{r}(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) := \int r(x, \theta) \, p(\theta \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) \, d\theta \tag{33}$$

being a real-valued (expected) risk score of x that is obtained as an expectation over the PD model's posterior $p(\theta \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y})$. The decision (e.g., whether to give someone a loan or release a defendant while they await trial) is then made by comparing the risk score against a pre-defined threshold τ . The conditional risk score $r(x, \theta)$ determines how the P model and its parameters θ are used for assessing risk. For example, the risk score could be the mean of the PD model's predictive distribution given feature value x and parameter value θ :

$$r(x,\theta) := \int y \, p(y \mid x, \theta) \, dy. \tag{34}$$

Conditional risk scores do not necessarily have to rely on the predictive distribution. Rather, they may also be based on latent model quantities, such as psychometric trait scores obtained from IRT P(A)D models [290, 82, 42], which bridges the gap between measurement and predictive fairness.

There are different classes of predictive fairness criteria considered in the literature, among others anti-classification [35, 59] and classification parity [59, 19] (also known as statistical parity; [57]). Even within these classes, criteria are partially incompatible and neither of them can actually ensure universal fairness, but we can still learn from their limitations [59, 57, 9, 19]. In the context of such criteria, we differentiate between protected attributes x_p (e.g., sex, gender, or ethnic background) and other, unprotected attributes x_p (or their proxies; [35]) are not used in model-based decisions at all, which mathematically translates to

 $d(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) = d(x' \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) \quad \text{for all} \quad x, x' \quad \text{with} \quad x_u = x'_u. \tag{35}$

In our PAD model taxonomy, this can simply be realized by using a PD model with $p(\theta \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) = p(\theta \mid \tilde{x}_u, \tilde{y})$ and conditional risk score $r(x, \theta)$ that is independent of x_p as well. Anti-classification approaches have two main drawbacks. First, protected attributes can often be predicted fairly well from unprotected attributes, which makes it impossible to be completely agnostic about them [89]. Second, empirical risk distributions (after removing all unfair risk influences) may differ across values of x_p , such that ignoring the latter may actually lead to unfair decisions against the groups one originally attempted to protect [59].

Differently, classification parity comprises a class of fairness criteria that requires the population distribution of certain decision metrics to be the same
across all values of the protected attributes [59, 19]. Using *demographic parity* [89] as an example, we would require that the decision's distribution itself, as implied by the distribution of attributes x in the considered population, to be independent of the protected attributes:

$$p(d(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) \mid x_p) = p(d(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y})).$$
(36)

Contrary to anti-classification, we usually have to incorporate the protected attributes into the P model in the first place to ensure any kind of classification parity [19]. In the context of psychological tests, for example, this could be achieved by imposing group-specific norms of comparison [263]. Yet, classification parity does not guarantee universal fairness either, whenever the true risk score distribution (after removing all unfair risk influences) varies between groups defined by the protected attributes [59].

The shortcomings of these predictive fairness definitions highlight that requiring a certain outcome – the decision itself (anti-classification) or aspects of its population distribution (classification parity) – to be independent of the protected attributes may be insufficient. Towards the goal of achieving fairness through a PD model, the underlying P model needs to be causally consistent (see also Section 3.1) in a way that considers how the protected attributes x_p relate to the causal graph that includes all the valid, unprotected attributes x_u and the outcome y [35]. In addition, the training data D needs to be representative of the true (unbiased) outcome distribution $p^*(y)$. It goes without saying that these are complicated, application-specific tasks that require contributions from various scientific fields and considerable domain expertise.

What is more, fair decisions, regardless of their modeling context, need to take into account that the same decision may affect different people (and their surroundings) differently and that these differences may be related to both protected and unprotected attributes. More formally, we need to consider the decision $d(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y})$ in a context C(x) that only together determine the output of a utility function $U(d(x \mid \tilde{x}, \tilde{y}), C(x))$, which offsets all possible gains and losses caused by the decision. Obtaining such a function could steer a decision towards fairness as quantified by equal utility outcomes across protected groups.

At an even higher level, we should consider taking sufficient precaution that (anticipated) political decisions or societal processes triggered by anonymous modeling results do not lead to unfair treatment of protected groups. However, such considerations may come into conflict with the principle of scientific freedom, in which case a careful ethical analysis of the specific situation becomes mandatory.

3.5. Structural faithfulness

In most data analysis scenarios, we have a reasonable amount of qualitative prior knowledge about the data structure and the data generating process, even if we don't know the precise analytic relation between the two. In particular, this knowledge concerns the scales of variables to be modeled, the dependencies between observations, as well as physical constraints, such as symmetries or invariances. The *Structural Faithfulness* utility captures how well a P model incorporates such knowledge. Structural faithfulness is at the core of statistical modeling, be it Bayesian or otherwise, as it determines the probability distributions we assign to our observed and unobserved variables, the parameters we add to our P models, and the assumptions we can justifiably make to simplify reality.

Moreover, we can roughly distinguish between probabilistic structure and functional structure, which are related to the modeler's degree of ignorance regarding the problem at hand. Purely statistical models aim to capture the *probabilistic structure* of $p^*(y)$, without making reference to *functional structure* of the hidden generator \mathbb{G} . Non-deterministic mechanistic models, on the other hand, aim to capture the functional structure of \mathbb{G} (usually represented by physical constraints), such that the probabilistic structure of $p^*(y)$ can be reproduced or explained. For instance, when we study the dynamics of a phenomenon via stochastic differential equations, functional faithfulness refers to the mathematical form of the differential equation and probabilistic faithfulness refers to the fidelity of the stochastic assumptions.

To us, it remains unclear how to measure structural faithfulness in an absolute sense and we see it primarily as a relative metric. What is more, structural faithfulness consists of multiple components that may each favor a different P model. For example, model P_1 might take a known symmetry into account that model P_2 ignores, while P_2 might assign a more appropriate distribution to a response variable than P_1 does. In this case, none of the two P models would actually be more structurally faithful than the other, at least not uniformly so.

3.5.1. Variable scales

The scale of a variable determines not only what information it represents but also how it should ideally be treated within a P model. For example, if the response variable consists of count data without a known or practically reachable upper bound, we should model this data via an appropriate (unbounded) discrete distribution (e.g., Poisson, or some of its generalizations) to sensibly capture the aleatoric (irreducible) uncertainty in those count responses [302, 99, 313]. What is more, this ensures that the variables' natural boundaries are respected (e.g., lower bound of zero for count data), such that the corresponding model predictions cannot go beyond the data space that is possible in reality (see Figure 7 for an illustration). As another example, if our response variable is ordinal, that is, it consists of discrete ordered categories without guarantees that the categories can be considered equidistant, we should model such data via an ordinal distribution [201, 179, 49]. The same points hold also for predicting variables even if they are not explicitly modeled with a distribution [44, 115]. Failure to consider the variable scales in P models can have detrimental consequences for the validity of the obtained results [115, 44, 179].



FIG 7. Posterior predictive checks [102] of epilepsy treatment data [287]. The response variable is the number of epileptic seizures of patients in a given time interval, that is, a count variable without a known upper bound. Results are shown for three PAD models with different likelihoods (shown as facets) and posteriors approximated via MCMC in Stan [286]. Histograms indicate observed data and each black line indicates one draw from the posterior predictive distribution of the corresponding PAD model, smoothed via continuous density estimation. For Poisson and negative-binomial likelihoods, posterior predictions are in fact counts but are still displayed as smoothed continuous densities to ease readability and comparability across facets. As is clearly visible on the left-hand side, the PAD model with normal likelihood predicts a lot of theoretically impossible negative counts and can neither predict the spike at counts close to zero, nor the heavy right tail.

Equivalently, respecting the intrinsic scales of all quantities included in a P model can help to avoid unreasonable parameter estimates or implausible (or worse, impossible) predictions.

3.5.2. Probabilistic structures

Observed data often exhibits specific probabilistic structures that can be inferred from (qualitative) understanding of the data-generating process. For example, if we collect psychometric data from multiple students in the same class, it is highly unlikely that the data points will be mutually independent (e.g., because students share the same teacher, rooms, peers, etc.). This situation is prototypical for the application of *multilevel models*, which aim to capture such dependencies [110, 12, 40, 41]. Multilevel models treat such dependencies of observations belonging to the same group as equivalent to variation between groups [110]. In other words, if there were no variation between groups, there would be no structural dependency of observations within groups (at least none elicited by this grouping structure).

There are three major types of structural dependence between groups that can be expressed as multilevel models: exchangeable, directed, and undirected [260, 100, 103], illustrated schematically in Figure 8.

Exchangeable groups are the most common assumption in multilevel models and imply that (before seeing any data) we hold the same prior beliefs about each of the groups but assume they are all drawn from the same population (e.g., students within classes, classes within schools, schools within cities, etc.). In the

254



FIG 8. Graphs illustrating common probabilistic structures. Rectangles depict nested parameters within a given probabilistic structure. Circles depict the corresponding hyperparameters. (a) Exchangeable parameters; (b) Conditionally dependent parameters with a directed (e.g., temporal) dependency structure. (c) Conditionally dependent parameters with bidirectional (e.g., spatial) dependency structure.

most simple case (i.e., two-level structure, univariate and normally distributed parameters), we would specify a univariate normal prior for each group indexed by i and group parameter ϕ_i as

$$\phi_i \sim \operatorname{Normal}(\mu, \sigma),$$
(37)

where μ and σ are the mean and standard deviation parameters shared across groups, respectively. Typically, we would estimate the across-group parameters from the data along with the group-specific parameters ϕ_i themselves.

In directed dependency structures, adjacent groups are assumed to have directed influence on each other in a way that group i can affect group j, but not vice versa. The most common example is temporal autocorrelation where a variable at time i can potentially be influenced by a variable at time i - 1 [278, 103]. For a univariate Gaussian random walk, we would formalize this assumption with the following prior

$$\phi_i \sim \operatorname{Normal}(\phi_{i-1}, \sigma).$$
 (38)

In undirected dependency structures, the influence of adjacent groups can go both ways, with spatial autocorrelation being the most common example [22, 106, 211]. For example, in (spatial) conditional autoregressive (CAR) structures [22], we could write down the prior on the group coefficients as

$$\phi_i \sim \text{Normal}\left(\frac{1}{|\mathbf{N}_i|} \sum_{j \in \mathbf{N}_i} \phi_j, \sigma\right),$$
(39)

where \mathbf{N}_i is the set of groups that are neighbours of group *i*. Importantly, a shared feature of these dependency structures is that they are agnostic towards the underlying causal mechanisms – their purpose is purely to accurately represent the inherent probabilistic structure of the observed data [106, 312, 103].

But what if the data-generating process suggests a certain kind of dependency for which we find no empirical support? For example, shall we retain a grouping term of classes even if the PAD model suggests close to zero variation between groups? There are good arguments for both choices. On the one hand, excluding such a term implies a simpler model with higher parsimony [11] (see

255

also Sections 3.6), although the increase in parsimony will be quite small due to the *partial pooling* property of multilevel models induced by their hierarchical priors if there is a sufficient number of groups [110, 138]. On the other hand, including the term sets a good example for future replications and applications of the same P model, in the same or different contexts. That is, if someone applies this P model to a new data set, they may very well find the betweengroup variation under question to be non-zero, thus justifying the inclusion of the corresponding grouping term.

3.5.3. Physical constraints

In the domains of physics and natural sciences, we tend to have strong prior knowledge about the functional P model structure in the form of known hard constraints such as symmetries, invariances, or conservation laws [292, 251, 157, 7]. For example, a harmonic oscillator expressed by the second-order differential equation

$$\ddot{x}(t) = k x(t), \tag{40}$$

with functional solution x, second derivative \ddot{x} , as well as constant k, represents an isolated system that is energy conserving [187].

Similar to a harmonic oscillator, most physical hard constraints can be expressed via differential equations whose direct inclusion in a P model is computationally demanding if we do not have access to an analytic solution [62, 173, 282]. Accordingly, building a more flexible, data-driven P model as a surrogate is a computationally attractive choice [173, 47]. Still, even for such a surrogate, it remains beneficial to incorporate known physical constraints to eliminate the need to learn them directly from data. This is likely to increase the model's data efficiency, that is, the amount of data required by the model to achieve a certain predictive goal [251, 173]. The discussion about physics-informed modeling is particularly prominent in core areas of high-dimensional machine learning, such as neural networks that tend to be very data-hungry [251], but in principle applies to all P models created for representing data with known physical constraints.

3.6. Parsimony

Parsimony refers to the formal simplicity of a Bayesian model; some might define it as the conceptual or mathematical elegance of the underlying interpretative framework. Here, we view parsimony as a quantifiable property of a Bayesian model. We treat it also as a relative quantity – it is always possible to propose a more complex model (or possibly a simpler one) which is equally consistent with the available data.

Within our PAD framework, we will distinguish two types of parsimony: Pparsimony and A-parsimony. P-parsimony characterizes the formal simplicity of a P model and should be measurable from the structure of the joint distribution



FIG 9. P models of different complexity applied to a data set D of 11 observations following a quadratic relationship in expectation. Left: Most parsimonious, linear model with a 3-parameter likelihood $y \sim Normal(\beta_0 + \beta_1 x, \sigma)$. This model is too simple for the data. Center: Slightly less parsimonious, quadratic model with a 4-parameter likelihood $y \sim$ $Normal(\beta_0 + \beta_1 x + \beta_2 x^2, \sigma)$. This model's complexity is just right for the data. Right: Least parsimonious, linear interpolation model between adjacent points that has as many parameters as observations in the data (1 intercept and 10 linear slopes). This model is too complex for the data. Shaded areas indicate 95% credible intervals of the regression line for models where this uncertainty can be computed.

 $p(y, \theta)$. A-parsimony characterizes the simplicity of an approximator and should be measurable through the interface of A. The former is directly related to the theoretical appeal of a P model's probabilistic assumptions; the latter is directly associated with the usability of an approximator.

3.6.1. P-parsimony

In many real-world modeling scenarios, we have limited data and strive for P models that can capture all relevant latent properties with as little data as possible (see Figure 9 for a simple illustration). One particular aspect of this goal is captured by the dimensionality of the parameter space, whereby higher parsimony simply means lower parameter dimensionality. Canonical examples for high parsimony are physical simulators defined by complex (white-box) forward models with intractable likelihoods [62]. The latter are informed by strong subject matter knowledge and are thus able to maintain low parameter dimensionality (e.g., consider the harmonic oscillator Equation (40), which only requires a single parameter to describe highly non-linear, non-monotonic behavior). On the other end of the spectrum are neural network models that tend to use simple likelihoods (e.g., Gaussian or categorical), but are characterized by an extremely high parameter dimensionality and large compositions of non-linear transformations, such as GPT-3 featuring 175 billion parameters [92]. In a way, we need to compensate for our lack of *a priori* knowledge (or inability/unwillingness to use it) by applying less parsimonious models that replace more restrictive model structures with a heightened hunger for data.

The motivation for parsimony is related to other utilities as well, since more parsimonious P(A)D models tend to require less data to achieve the same reduction in epistemic uncertainty (parameter recoverability; Section 3.2) and

predictions (predictive performance; Section 3.3), and tend to be easier to comprehend in real-world applications (interpretability; Section 3.7). Still, we can construct chaotic models – where minimal changes in the parameters lead to strong changes in the predictions – that are highly parsimonious, yet uninterpretable and extremely flexible in terms of the function space they can approximate [239]. However, most P models applied in current practice do not exhibit such chaotic behavior.

Despite its intimate connection to other utilities, we think that parsimony deserves to be a utility in its own right, harmonized with Occam's razor: Given two models, and other things being equal, one should choose the more parsimonious one [31]. Increasing the parsimony of a model (or a scientific theory, for that matter) implies making more restrictive assumptions (i.e., reducing the function space that can be theoretically approximated by the model), thus increasing its *falsifiability*: We can more easily create situations where the model is wrong. Furthermore, in applied settings, sparser models may lead to more efficient data collection and more economical measurement designs (i.e., fewer variables to measure or less acquisition trials in design optimization) [234]. Nevertheless, the strive for parsimony may not always be a useful guide to our scientific exploration, if the aesthetics of parsimonious P models make us blind for potentially more appropriate (e.g., in terms of other utilities), but less parsimonious representations. For example, the strive for parsimony may be one of the factors that has stalled the scientific progress in the foundations of physics during the past decades [141].

Effective number of parameters There are different ways to measure parsimony, with simply counting the number of parameters⁴ of a P model being the most straightforward approach. For simple models, such as linear regression, this measure of parsimony matches the concept of *degrees of freedom* (DoF) in frequentist statistics. In the same way, the DoF concept becomes awkward even for slightly more complex models [150], the former is not a generally useful measure of parsimony either [239]. The reason for this is that, from a Bayesian perspective, any prior information on a parameter increases a P model's parsimony, such that the *effective number of parameters* (ENP), might be substantially smaller than the nominal number of parameters [296]. The same mechanism also underlies the difficulty in computing the DoF of test statistics in frequentist multilevel models, because random effects distributions are equivalent to priors [138].

There are several ENP measures in the literature [277, 309, 296, 240], often defined in the context of information criteria. For the information criterion based on leave-one-out cross-validation (LOO-CV), ENP is measured as the sum of the differences between the pointwise log predictive densities of the full posterior

⁴More precisely, we have to count the minimal number of unconstrained parameters that can be invertably transformed to the space of the original model parameters. For example, a simplex parameter vector of length K is equivalent to only K - 1 unconstrained parameters because the K-th one is determined by the sum-to-one constraint.

and the pointwise log predictive densities of the LOO posteriors [296]:

$$ENP_{LOO} = \sum_{n=1}^{N} \left(\log p(y_n \mid y) - \log p(y_n \mid y_{-n}) \right)$$
$$= \sum_{n=1}^{N} \left(\log \int p(y_n \mid \theta) \, p(\theta \mid y) \, d\theta - \log \int p(y_n \mid \theta) \, p(\theta \mid y_{-n}) \, d\theta \right).$$
(41)

The notation y_{-n} indicates that the *n*-th data point in *y* has been excluded. As more parameters are added to the model, the in-sample predictive performance represented by $\log p(y_n | y)$ grows more quickly than the out-of-sample predictive performance represented by $\log p(y_n | y_{-n})$ such that the sum of their pointwise differences grows. This provides an intuition why ENP_{LOO} can be considered a measure of parsimony. Its concrete interpretation as an effective number of parameters is inspired by the following observation: When using very wide or even completely flat priors over all parameters, ENP_{LOO} will roughly coincide with the nominal number of parameters, but becomes smaller than the latter in the presence of prior information [296].

Bayesian LOO-CV can usually be computed efficiently via importance sampling without any model refitting, and so can ENP_{LOO} be computed without any actual refitting [296, 300]. For a large number of observations N, ENP_{LOO} can be asymptotically approximated by the sum of the full posterior variances over the pointwise log-likelihood values, which is the ENP estimate used in the widely applicable information criterion (WAIC) [309]:

$$\text{ENP}_{\text{LOO}} \approx \text{ENP}_{\text{WAIC}} = \sum_{n=1}^{N} \text{Var}_{p(\theta|y)} \left[\log p(y_n \mid \theta) \right]$$
(42)

Intuitively, as the number of parameters grows, so does the epistemic uncertainty in the posterior, which leads to an increase in the variance of posterior predictive quantities, such as $\log p(y_n | \theta)$. The WAIC approximation of LOO-CV performance can be quite unreliable so using ENP_{LOO} is highly recommended whenever possible [296]. What becomes apparent in these equations is that parsimony, at least when measured through these ENPs, may depend on the specifically realized data \tilde{y} , and as such needs to be defined over PD models. This is specifically true for models with hierarchical priors, where the amount of hierarchical shrinkage (i.e., the influence of the hierarchical priors) is data-dependent [110]. Practically, the posterior integrals in (41) and (42) for PAD models are efficiently approximated via Monte Carlo estimates based on posterior draws from an approximator [296].

The huge advantage of these ENP measures is that they do not need to be aware of the internal structure of a P model, but only require its predictive outputs in the form of pointwise log-likelihood values. However, the need for the latter has the drawback that ENP measures do not work natively with P_I models due to their lack of tractable likelihoods; unless one has learned not only



FIG 10. Hypothetical scenario with three P models of descending complexity: P_1 , P_2 , and P_3 . The most complex model P_1 can account for the broadest range of observations at the cost of diminished sharpness of its marginal likelihood; in contrast, the simplest model P_3 has the sharpest marginal likelihood which concentrates onto a narrow range of possible data. Even though the observed data \tilde{y} is well within the generative scopes of models P_1 and P_2 too, the simplest model P_3 has the highest marginal likelihood at \tilde{y} among the three candidates and is therefore favored from a marginal likelihood perspective. However, the higher relative marginal likelihood of the simplest model P_3 is a poor proxy of its predictive performance for new data sets, as it assigns close to 0 density to the new data set \tilde{y}_{new} , suggestive of overfitting. The model P_2 , whose marginal likelihood is closest to the data-generating distribution p^* , would have been favored, had \tilde{y}_{new} instead of \tilde{y} been used for computing the associated Bayes factors.

the model's posterior but also its likelihood density during training [314]. What is more, if the model includes residual dependencies between observations, the pointwise (log-)likelihood may not be available, even if the joint likelihood is analytic [39].

Prior P-parsimony In the above-described ENP definitions, we integrate over the posterior distribution and so, in this sense, measure *posterior parsimony*. This naturally raises the question of whether we can define measures of *prior parsimony* as well. In a Bayesian setting, prior parsimony is automatically embodied in the marginal likelihood (sometimes called Bayesian evidence) [158, 189, 183], which we already encountered in our discussion on prior predictive performance (see Section 3.3.2). As a reminder, we obtain the marginal likelihood by marginalizing the joint P model over its prior

$$p(y) = \mathbb{E}_{p(\theta)} \left[p(y \mid \theta) \right] = \int p(y \mid \theta) \, p(\theta) \, d\theta.$$
(43)

Accordingly, we can interpret the marginal likelihood as the expected probability of generating data y from a P model when we randomly sample from the prior $p(\theta)$. Through the prior's role as a weight on the likelihood, the marginal likelihood encodes a probabilistic version of Occam's razor by penalizing the prior complexity of a P model [158, 189].

However, the marginal likelihood is not an explicit measure of parsimony; rather, it represents an implicit relative quantity which combines prior parsimony with the ability of a P model to fit the data by considering its entire generative scope (see Figure 10). Following [189, Chapter 28], we can illustrate the above conflation by assuming that the posterior of a P(A)D model is well represented by a (multivariate) Gaussian. In this case, the marginal likelihood can be approximated as:

$$p(y) \approx p(y \mid \theta_{\rm MP}) \times p(\theta_{\rm MP}) \det(\boldsymbol{H}(\theta_{\rm MP})/2\pi)^{-\frac{1}{2}},\tag{44}$$

where $\theta_{\rm MP}$ is the posterior mode and $H(\theta_{\rm MP})$ is the Hessian of the likelihood evaluated at $\theta_{\rm MP}$. The multiplicand $p(\theta_{\rm MP}) \det(H(\theta_{\rm MP})/2\pi)^{-\frac{1}{2}}$ is termed an *Occam factor* and represents the factor by which a P(A)D model's parameter space contracts as the prior is updated to the posterior based on the information contained in D. Thus, under the Gaussian assumption, the magnitude of the Occam factor is an explicit measure of prior complexity (i.e., inverse prior parsimony) related to the information gain a P model can achieve over its generative scope [189, 183]. Consequently, a P model with a vague prior will incur a larger penalty by the Occam factor than a different P model with a sharper prior, provided that both models share the same likelihood. However, if the Gaussian assumption is inadequate, the approximation of Equation (44) can sustain a large error and may no longer be useful. Unfortunately, we are not aware of a more general decomposition of the marginal likelihood into a prediction factor and a parsimony factor, as is the case with ENP_{LOO}.

A closely related concept is the principle of Minimum Description Length [MDL, 255, 133], which views parsimony through the lens of information theory. In the MDL framework, a probabilistic model represents a *coding scheme* designed to describe the data \tilde{y} . Accordingly, a parsimonious P model provides a concise description of the data in terms of code length (relative to a competing P model). Note, that MDL is not a unique measure, but rather an umbrella framework for deriving measures of parsimony/complexity in various application contexts (see [133] for a comprehensive exposition). For instance, in a Bayesian context, one can show [133] that a canonical measure of description length for model P is given by

$$DL = -\log \int p(y \mid \theta) p(\theta) d\theta, \qquad (45)$$

which we recognize as the negative logarithm of the marginal likelihood introduced in Equation (43). In this way, MDL not only highlights the theoretical connection between Bayesian model comparison and information theory but also provides a principled way for deriving new measures of prior parsimony in future basic research.

Sparsity-inducing priors Another perspective on P-parsimony is provided by sparsity-inducing priors, especially global-local shrinkage (GLS) priors [293, 26, 291]. These priors will shrink redundant coefficients towards values close to zero, inducing sparsity in the posterior.⁵ GLS priors can be applied in many

⁵Shrinkage priors will not shrink coefficients exactly to zero but only close to it. Thus, such coefficients remain in the regression equation but exert a minimal impact on predictions. If desired, exact sparsity can be achieved in a second step via a variable selection procedure [241, 53, 234].

P.-C. Bürkner et al.

model classes, including linear and generalized linear models, non-linear and non-parametric function estimation, time series, as well as deep neural networks [293, 118, 26, 268]. Here, we focus our discussion on Gaussian linear models as this case is most intuitive and theoretically best understood. Given a linear regression model in its simplest form, GLS priors are defined on the K regression coefficients β_k as follows:

$$\beta_k \sim \text{Normal}\left(0, \lambda_k^2 \tau^2\right), \quad \lambda_k \sim p(\lambda_k), \quad \tau \sim p(\tau),$$
(46)

where λ_k denotes the local scale parameter unique to each coefficient and τ denotes the global scale parameter that is shared across all coefficients. The choice of the hyperpriors $p(\lambda_k)$ and $p(\tau)$ determines the specific properties of the GLS prior, leading to, for example, the horseshoe [51, 240] or the R2D2 prior [325, 1]; see [293] for a comprehensive overview.

The implied posterior of the coefficients has a highly interesting relationship with the maximum likelihood (ML) estimate $\hat{\beta}_k$ that can be obtained from the same likelihood and data but under the assumption of flat priors on the coefficients. Concretely, and assuming that the ML estimate exists, the posterior mean $\mathbb{E}_{\theta|y}(\beta_k)$ can be computed as follows [240, 1]:

$$\mathbb{E}_{p(\theta|y)}[\beta_k] = (1 - \kappa_k)\hat{\beta}_k,\tag{47}$$

with

$$\kappa_k = \frac{1}{1 + a_k \lambda_k^2 \tau^2}.\tag{48}$$

Here, a_k is some constant that depends on the response's and the k-th predictor's scales. Accordingly, the smaller λ_k and τ , the stronger the shrinkage of β_k to zero, relative to the ML estimate $\hat{\beta}_k$. Conversely, the larger λ_k and τ , the closer the posterior mean of β_k will be to $\hat{\beta}_k$. Given these properties, κ_k are called *shrinkage factors* [240, 1].

The model leading to the ML estimate has K coefficients, which are all counted fully when it comes to determining the number of parameters (see above). Since the posterior mean β_k implied by the GLS prior is equal to $(1 - \kappa_k)\hat{\beta}_k$, we see that summing over all $(1 - \kappa_k)$ terms can be considered a measure of the effective number of coefficients [ENC, 240]:

$$ENC_{GLS} = \sum_{k=1}^{K} (1 - \kappa_k).$$
(49)

In contrast to the above ENP measures, ENC_{GLS} is essentially limited to linear models. What is more, ENC_{GLS} only considers regression coefficients, not necessarily all P model parameters (e.g., it ignores the residual standard deviation σ). These are not the only differences between these measures though. Even though both are derived as generalizations of simply counting parameters, the ENC measures focus on posterior variance (which is explicit in the definition of ENP_{WAIC}), while ENC_{GLS} focuses on the posterior mean. Thus, they consider different aspects of the posterior when measuring parsimony. Studying the relationships between these measures more closely would be an interesting endeavor for future research.

3.6.2. A-parsimony

As we discussed in Section 2.3 concerning PA models, posterior approximators can range from relatively simple optimization algorithms to high-dimensional parametric models (e.g., neural networks) which themselves can be viewed as standalone P models (e.g., Bayesian neural networks). The notion of A-parsimony intends to capture our intuition that these different approximators have varying degrees of complexity. Here, we propose a very straightforward definition of A-Parsimony: The cardinality of the hyperparameter space \mathcal{H} available for fine-tuning through the implementation interface \mathcal{I} of the underlying mathematical algorithm \mathcal{A} . For instance, the widespread use of MCMC in Bayesian inference is partly because probabilistic programming languages provide relatively simple interfaces, which abstract away a staggering multitude of hyperparameters of complex MCMC samplers [e.g., NUTS, 139]). On the other hand, neural approximators [e.g., 249, 126] inherit the vast hyperparameter spaces of deep neural networks and are thus currently still rather challenging to apply or fine-tune [301].

A-parsimony is not only relevant for the usability of approximators, but also plays an important and limiting role in comparison or benchmarking studies assessing the relative performance of different approximators. Suppose we wish to compare approximator A_1 having no hyperparameters with approximator A_2 having a single continuous hyperparameter $h \in [0, 1]$, in the context of some P model. A comparison of approximators must naturally be based on some metric (or a set of metrics) $q(\mathbf{A}, \mathbf{P})$ which quantifies the approximation quality of A with respect to a given P model (e.g., the distance between corresponding PD and PAD models or the estimation speed of the approximator). However, even for the simple scenario outlined above, it is not clear how to systematically carry out such a comparison due to the presence of hyperparameters. One approach would be to approximate the average approximation quality given by $\int_0^1 q(\mathbf{A}_2(h), \mathbf{P}) p(h) dh$ of A_2 and compare it to $q(\mathbf{A}_1, \mathbf{P})$. Another approach would be to seek the best approximation quality given by $\max_{h \in [0,1]} q(\mathbf{A}_2(h), \mathbf{P})$ and compare it to that of $q(A_1, P)$. Needless to say, the difficulty of ranking and benchmarking approximators with large hyperparameter spaces drastically increases, which makes A-parsimony a key limiting factor as well as a desirable utility to improve upon.

Finally, A-parsimony is related to robustness (see Section 3.10) and convergence (see Section 3.8), as the presence of multiple hyperparameters raises the question of how to choose hyperparameter settings which i) lead to stable results and ii) generalize to various applications of a PA(D) model. For some approximator classes (most notably, MCMC) and P models (e.g., linear models), empirical guidelines and theoretical considerations may suggest relatively robust

default choices. For newer approximator classes (e.g., neural density estimators) or more exotic applications, some form of sensitivity analysis or hyperparameter search might be necessary to ensure sufficient robustness or generalizability.

3.7. Interpretability

Interpretability of a P(A)(D) model can be qualitatively defined as "the degree to which a human can understand the cause of a [model-based] decision" [206] or as "the degree to which a human can consistently predict the model's result" [159]. A more precise, perhaps even mathematical, definition is difficult to provide given the context and expertise-dependent nature of interpretability, but there is progress in this direction [73]. In any case, achieving interpretability will help us understand why a P(A)(D) model behaves the way it does (e.g., in terms of predictive performance; see Section 3.3). Such understanding can have not only profound epistemological, but also far-reaching ethical and social implications [232, 73, 209].

According to [209], we can distinguish between intrinsic and post-hoc interpretability. The former is related to the intelligibility of the P(A)(D) model itself (i.e., its structure and parameters), whereas the latter is related to the *explainability* of the PAD model's results using auxiliary methods, such as permutation feature importance for neural networks [317] or random forests [149]. However, there is a conceptual ambiguity regarding the term in the recent literature. Some accounts use explainability as a synonym for interpretability in general [209], while others use explainability to refer solely to post-hoc interpretability [38]. In our PAD model taxonomy, we view only intrinsic interpretability as a utility of the P(A)(D) model. Differently, post-hoc interpretability is a utility of an *explanator* that is applied to the original PAD model's results – in fact, the explanator may just be another, more interpretable P(A)(D) model that is used as a surrogate [38]. Accordingly, the following discussion focuses only on intrinsic interpretability, to which we hitherto refer simply as *interpretability*.

P model interpretability relates to the general meaning of its parameters, so it makes sense to differentiate between the interpretability of P_I and P_E models since the two model classes often put different demands on the epistemic value of their parameters. Further, as we will see below, there are P models whose interpretability can be influenced by both data D and approximator A. As such, it can be necessary to further distinguish the interpretability of P, PD, and PAD models.

3.7.1. Interpretability of P_I models

In P_I models, most parameters correspond to real-world quantities or emergent properties, whose meaning can be understood independently of the P_I model that is used to estimate them (see Section 2.1). For example, in a harmonic oscillator [187], the object's mass that serves as a parameter carries a meaning independent of the differential equation that describes the oscillator's behavior. As such, while the transformations performed to generate data from an P_I model are highly non-linear and often not analytically tractable [62], the interpretability of P_I models tends to be high (at least in the eyes of domain experts in the field).

However, even for domain experts, it can be exceptionally challenging to predict the generative behavior of a high-dimensional P_I model given a particular parameter configuration. This can be the case, even when a P model has a small number of readily interpretable parameters. Consider, for instance, the prototypical *logistic map* equation [198] given by

$$y_{t+1} = \rho \, y_t \, (1 - y_t) \tag{50}$$

and having only a single parameter $\rho \in [0, 4]$ which can be interpreted as growth rate in population dynamics modeling [281]. Despite its beguilingly simple form, the logistic map is known to develop chaotic behavior as the parameter ρ varies in the range from approximately $\rho \approx 3.56995$ to $\rho \approx 3.82843$. The model's generative behavior in this range is characterized by a periodic phase, intercepted by bursts of aperiodic fluctuations. And even though such behavior can be generally abstracted and described for a single parameter, for instance, with the help of bifurcation diagrams [119], it can quickly become less amenable to high-level descriptions when it results from the interaction of two or more parameters [10]. Unsurprisingly, Bayesian analysis of PD or PAD models based on an underlying chaotic P_I model has long been recognized as a challenging endeavor [20], requiring sophisticated approximators with surrogate likelihoods [279].

As alluded to above, the interpretability of high-dimensional P_I models will often depend on whether we focus on individual parameters and their functional role for data generation in isolation (i.e., first-order interpretability) or try to understand interactions between parameters as well as their joint contribution to the generation of y (i.e., higher-order interpretability). Accordingly, even for complex P_I models with dozens of parameters, we may still retain relatively high first-order interpretability through the theoretical embedding of each individual parameter, but higher-order interpretability may suffer, since multiple parameters can act similarly on y and interact in surprising ways due to non-linearity. For instance, the compartmental model of the early COVID-19 pandemics in Germany set up by [246] has 34 free parameters, each of which has a direct isolated interpretation, for instance, infection rate, number of initially exposed people, weekly modulation, or probability of detection. However, the exact interplay between these parameters in determining the actual reported number of daily cases might not be immediately obvious from the understanding of individual parameters alone or from the model equations themselves.

Finally, the higher-order interpretability of P_I models may change once they have been connected to data due to dependencies between parameters. Oftentimes, we choose a prior $p(\theta)$ which factorizes into independent components, reflecting our assumption of disentanglement or independent generative factors of variation. However, the resulting PD or PAD models will rarely conserve independence in their joint posteriors (e.g., due to loss of information or an inherent lack of disentanglement in the inverse model). A canonical example would be a strong posterior correlation between two parameters with initially independent priors, indicating that the parameters do not fulfil orthogonal functional roles for generating the data.

3.7.2. Interpretability of P_E models

In P_E models, the parameters do not need to correspond to real-world quantities or mechanisms. Rather, their meaning can often only be understood within the P_E model they are part of [112]. The archetypal P_E model is linear regression, where a regression coefficient β describes the linear relationship between a predictor variable and the response whilst holding all other predictors constant. As such, β has a clear meaning to an analyst with some statistical knowledge, provided that the measurement scales of predictor and response variables make sense for the task at hand. However, the requirement to hold all other predictors constant becomes impossible to fulfil if the predictors cannot be varied independently from each other, for example, because they are correlated in purely observational data or because some of them constitute interactions between already included predictors. As such, even for as few as four or five predictors, interpretability of their joint contribution becomes highly challenging unless predictors are mutually independent [209].

The use of non-linear, monotonic transformations in P_E models, such as link functions in generalized linear models [215] or non-linear activation functions in neural networks [272] further complicates the interpretability of an originally linear predictor structure. For example, when using the logarithmic link (equivalently, the exponential response/activation function), the originally additive relationships become multiplicative, resulting in exponential growth, which is much harder to comprehend for humans [304]. This then reduces the interpretability of the P_E model's parameters from both their signs and magnitudes to only their signs. If one were to apply non-monotonic transformations, the interpretability of the parameters' signs would be lost as well. In addition to non-linear transformations of the whole linear predictor term, every structural deviation from a (latent) linear structure further reduces interpretability. For example, interactions, polynomial terms, hierarchical structure [110], Gaussian processes [311, 253], or splines [98, 315] all make interpretation of a P_E model's parameters harder, if not impossible in some cases.

The interpretability of a P_E model may also be affected by the data utilized for parameter estimation. Accordingly, PD models may differ in their interpretability even if their underlying P_E model is the same. For example, when employing shrinkage priors for high-dimensional linear P_E models with lots of irrelevant predictors, the posterior of most regression coefficients will shrink to values very close to zero, effectively eliminating the corresponding predictors from the regression equation [240, 325] (see also Section 3.6.1). If only a few coefficients are substantially different from zero, the interpretability of the resulting PD model would be much higher than that of the original P_E model. Finally, an approximator A may create a situation where a PA(D) model's interpretability deviates from that of the underlying P(D) model. However, that may only happen if the posterior approximation $p_A(\theta \mid y)$ is qualitatively different from its analytic counterpart $p(\theta \mid y)$ due to an incomplete posterior exploration. A common case arises when the analytic posterior is multi-modal but the approximator collapses to a single mode [104]. Notably, mode collapse represents a case where the interpretability of the PAD model may be higher than that of the underlying PD model, at the cost of other utilities, such as predictive performance (see Section 3.3). An example of an P_E model class that produces highly multi-modal posteriors are artificial neural networks [104, 77, 148]. While the interpretability of the underlying P_E model is usually low [38, 324, 323], some of their PAD models can exhibit much higher interpretability if they are steered in the right direction [324, 323].

The above-described notions of interpretability are largely qualitative. While some attempts at a quantitative treatment have been made [73], we are not aware of any sufficiently general definition that allows for a more objective, quantitative comparison between P(AD) models with respect to their interpretability. Thus, we hope that our PAD model taxonomy may inspire more focused research on the quantification of interpretability.

3.8. Convergence

Convergence is a utility of PA and PAD models which rely on complex approximators, such as MCMC, variational inference, or neural density estimators. As explained in Section 2.3, approximators provide certain guarantees under specific assumptions, such as infinite draws in the case of MCMC [108] or infinite training and representational capacity in the case of neural density estimators [249, 245, 269]. In practice, however, modelers cannot wait a lifetime of infinity for approximators' promises to come true; for the time being, we need to work with finite posterior draws and non-convex optimization objectives teeming with local optima.

Thus, our convergence utility pertains to the relative distance between a particular (finitely instantiated) PA(D) model and the optimal PA(D) model attainable under perfect conditions for A. For the above definition to be useful, we need a proxy measure of how close the current approximation is to the optimal approximator outcome. We call such measures *convergence diagnostics* and they are indispensable for ascertaining the validity of PA(D) models. Ideally, good convergence diagnostics should also indicate that the approximation is close to the analytic posterior, but only within the space of distributions the approximator can reach. Accordingly, the relation between convergence and analytic posterior approximation is only indirect for approximators that may be asymptotically biased [319, 70]. Below, we briefly detail common convergence diagnostics for different types of approximators.



FIG 11. Graphical convergence checks of two parameters μ and σ . Left: Traditional trace plots. Right: ECDF difference plots with 99%-confidence envelopes [283]. Both kinds of plots use the same posterior draws, but only the rightmost ECDF difference plot highlights that Chains 1 and 4 have some mixing problems for σ . Example draws obtained from the bayesplot R package [102].

3.8.1. Convergence diagnostics for Markov chain Monte Carlo

Convergence diagnostics are fundamentally important for posterior approximators that rely on MCMC since these approximators can be arbitrarily bad before full convergence [172]. Thus, all model-based inference relies on the quality of the approximation being close enough to the analytic posterior with respect to some minimally required precision. For a quick graphical check, trace plots or ECDF difference plots [283] can be used, as illustrated in Figure 11.

In terms of numerical approaches, three related classes of MCMC convergence diagnostics are applied in today's practice, namely scale reduction factor \hat{R} , effective sample size (ESS) and Monte Carlo standard error (MCSE) [111, 61, 256, 91, 108, 74, 297]. They all provide convergence measures for univariate quantities of interest $\psi = \psi(\theta)$ that are functions of the P model's parameters θ (see also Section 3.2). There is not a single "global" \hat{R} , ESS, or MCSE measure for ψ , but one for each summary statistic $T(\psi)$ of ψ , where T can be any posterior expectation or quantile [297]. As such, for example, a set of S posterior draws $\psi^{(s)}$ might yield a very precise estimate for the posterior mean of ψ , while at the same time, the estimates of some tail quantiles of ψ (e.g., 5% and 95% quantiles) have much less precision [297]. Accordingly, each of these convergence measures is a function of the quantity of interest ψ and the summary statistic T, computed from the S posterior draws $\psi^{(s)}$.

Broadly speaking, the scale reduction factor \widehat{R} compares the between-chain variance $B = B(f_T(\psi))$ to the within-chain variance $W = W(f_T(\psi))$:

$$\widehat{R}_{T}(\psi) := \sqrt{\frac{B(f_{T}(\psi)) + W(f_{T}(\psi))}{W(f_{T}(\psi))}},$$
(51)

where the dependence of B and W on T is realized by an appropriate transformation $f_T(\psi)$ that is applied to each posterior draw $\psi^{(s)}$ before the variances are computed, usually on split chains [108, 297, 45]. We can conclude that convergence has been reached if $\hat{R} \approx 1$, that is, if the within-chain variance dominates the between-chain variance. The ESS estimates the number of independent draws that contain the same amount of information about $T(\psi)$ as the S dependent posterior draws obtained via an MCMC approximator. As a result, we usually see ESS < S, although the opposite can also happen in case of antithetic (negatively auto-correlated) chains [297]. We can obtain the ESS from all autocorrelations $\rho_t = \rho_t(f_T(\psi))$ of lag t of the chains as

$$ESS_{T}(\psi) := \frac{S}{1 + 2\sum_{t=1}^{\infty} \rho_{t}(f_{T}(\psi))},$$
(52)

where, in practice, we would truncate the infinite sum at some finite value [117]. In modern versions of ESS, ρ_t implicitly depends also on \hat{R} to take variation across chains into account [108, 297]. In case of independent draws, we have $p_t = 0$ such that ESS = S.

The MCSE describes how much (reducible) uncertainty in $T(\psi)$ remains due to the fact that we only have a finite set of dependent MCMC draws for estimation [91, 74, 108, 297]. If T represents an expectation, we can write down the corresponding MCSE schematically as an overall variance $V = V(f_T(\psi))$ across the S draws divided by the corresponding ESS [91, 297]:

$$\mathrm{MCSE}_{T}(\psi) := \sqrt{\frac{V(f_{T}(\psi))}{\mathrm{ESS}_{T}(\psi)}}.$$
(53)

MCSE estimates for quantiles need to be computed a little differently and are provided in [297].

Ideally, we should define convergence of MCMC as reaching or undercutting the maximal MCSE that we find minimally acceptable for the given summary of interest $T(\psi)$. However, The MCSE is scale-dependent as it has the same scale as $T(\psi)$, which requires an understanding of how much of an error is acceptable for a certain quantity, in the context of a particular model and research question. This inherently makes MCSE harder to use in practice and hence the scale-free alternatives \hat{R} and ESS are often preferred [297].

All of the above measures are univariate in the sense that they only concern a univariate T applied to a univariate ψ . Recently, a more comprehensive measure, called R^* [172], has been developed that measures convergence in a multivariate way across multiple model parameters or quantities of interest. It is able to detect non-convergence in the joint posterior that may be overlooked by only investigating convergence of a small, non-exhaustive set of univariate quantities [172]. This is achieved by training an expressive machine learning model (i.e., random forest) to predict chain indices from posterior draws. If the predictive performance of the machine learning model on (unseen) test draws does not exceed chance level, we can assume that the MCMC chains have converged.

In addition to all these sampler-agnostic convergence metrics, there are also few sampler-specific metrics. Most notably, this concerns *divergent transitions* in Hamiltonian Monte-Carlo (HMC) [24], where every occurring divergent transition in the Markov chain may bias the MCMC results and indicate difficulties of the sampler with exploring the target posterior. Divergent transitions tend to occur in regions of high curvature of the explored posterior; regions that most other MCMC samplers struggle to explore as well, only that they fail more silently compared to HMC [24].

3.8.2. Convergence diagnostics for optimization-based algorithms

Many classes of posterior approximators are based on optimization algorithms. The simplest of such approximators aim to find a single point estimate to approximate the analytic posterior, namely the posterior mode, also known as maximum a posteriori (MAP) estimate [108, 189]. Variational inference (VI) approximators also use optimization, but instead of finding the MAP, they aim to find a parametric distribution (e.g., a multivariate Gaussian) that approximates the analytic posterior as closely as possible [94, 252, 30, 310]. The optimization then targets the parameters of this parametric distribution (e.g., the means and standard deviations in Gaussian mean-field VI). Expectation propagation [EP, 221, 207, 298] and integrated Laplace approximation [INLA, 261, 180, 262] work in a conceptually similar fashion, but the structure of their parametric approximators and their target distributions are different (e.g., for INLA, the conditional posteriors of the parameters, instead of their joint posterior). Again, highly similar in terms of their use of optimization, neural approximators (e.g., invertible neural networks; [4, 249]), use optimization to find the neural network parameters that yield the best posterior approximation within the generative scope of the network [230, 185, 126, 229, 249, 269] (but see Section 3.8.5 for specifics in diagnosing convergence of amortized neural approximators).

Regardless of how optimization is applied for posterior approximation, the aim is always to find a single point in a potentially high dimensional space that leads to the best approximation of the analytic posterior within the set of realizable approximations. Accordingly, all traditional convergence criteria for iterative point optimization apply. That is, for non-stochastic optimization algorithms (e.g., gradient-decent or L-BFGS; [217]), small absolute or relative changes in the point estimate, small absolute or relative changes in the target function, or small absolute or relative closeness of the target function's gradient to zero (if the gradient is available) [217, 286], would indicate convergence. For stochastic optimization algorithms (e.g., stochastic gradient-decent or more sophisticated versions, such as Adam; [217, 161]), measuring convergence becomes less straightforward due to the stochasticity in the objective's trajectories. If the step size is held constant, they yield a Markov chain around the target point, once the algorithm comes close enough, instead of converging directly to the target [250, 84]. The latter implies that MCMC convergence diagnostics, in particular \widehat{R} , can be applied to diagnose convergence of stochastic optimization algorithms [70].

3.8.3. Convergence diagnostics for sequential Monte Carlo

Sequential Monte Carlo (SMC; aka particle filtering) comprises a heterogeneous class of posterior approximators for PD models whose underlying P models can be expressed in the form of a sequence of conditional distributions (i.e., time series P models) [75, 68]. Most SMC samplers can be shown to provide asymptotically correct inference as the number of draws (particles) approaches infinity [64]. However, empirical convergence diagnostics in the pre-asymptotic regime appear to be relatively scarce still [63, 175, 64]. Perhaps this is because SMC approximators consist of multiple iteratively applied components [64], each with their own pre-asymptotic behavior requiring their own local convergence diagnostics: To assess the convergence of importance sampled (IS) particles at a given step, ESS estimates for weighted samples [169, 326] or variance measures driven by the number of siblings per particle (i.e., the number of particles with the same ancestor node at step zero) [175] can be applied. The trustworthiness of the IS weights themselves could be diagnosed via the Pareto-k-diagnostic of Pareto-smoothed importance sampling (PSIS; [300, 46]), although we are not aware this has been tried so far in the context of SMC (for a closely related application, see [46]). Convergence of MCMC kernels that are part of many SMC algorithms [64] could be assessed via MCMC convergence diagnostics (see Section 3.8.1). While each of these diagnostics may be locally informative for a given SMC component at a given step, whether and how they convey global convergence to the target joint posterior remains to be studied further.

3.8.4. Convergence diagnostics for approximate Bayesian computation

The standard ABC rejection algorithm [259, 71, 285, 243] requires a distance function which quantifies the difference between simulated data y (generated from a P model with a particular parameter configuration θ) and observed data \tilde{y} . Further, it needs a tunable tolerance level ϵ according to which the algorithm rejects a fraction of $1 - \epsilon$ simulated parameter values. The algorithm then keeps the remaining parameter values as random draws from an approximate posterior $p_{\epsilon}(\theta \mid y)$.

The ESS of standard ABC rejection samplers is thus typically equal to $(1 - \epsilon) S$, with S denoting the total simulation budget, since vanilla ABC samplers perform *independent* sampling. However, this does not mean that their sampling efficiency is particularly appealing, especially for high-dimensional P models. That is because ABC samplers notoriously suffer from the curse of dimensionality: Most simulated data sets from a high-dimensional P model will be rejected and so it becomes challenging to obtain enough random draws from $p_{\epsilon}(\theta \mid y)$ for a reasonable reduction of the MCSE.

More sophisticated ABC algorithms, such as ABC-SMC [275, 165] or ABC-MCMC [194, 289] alleviate some of these issues and inherit the convergence diagnostics of SMC and MCMC. However, whenever hand-crafting of distance functions and summary statistics of the data $H(\tilde{y})$ (i.e., dimensionality reduction) is involved, ABC algorithms can converge at best to $p_A(\theta \mid H(\tilde{y}))$. This

P.-C. Bürkner et al.



FIG 12. Detecting model misspecification (i.e., simulation gaps) with amortized neural approximators [269]. A summary (aka embedding) network \mathcal{H} transforms the typical generative set $\mathcal{T}(P)$ of a P model (i.e., the finite set of "in-distribution" data simulations that a P model typically generates) into the typical set of a simple distribution (e.g., multivariate Gaussian). Discrepancies between the model-implied data distribution p(y) and the true data distribution $p^*(y)$ manifest themselves as detectable anomalies, causing potential posterior errors by the inference network \mathcal{F} . We can detect these anomalies via standard our-of-distribution (OOD) detection techniques.

issue does not exist whenever $H(\tilde{y})$ is a sufficient summary statistic, but it can potentially lead to overestimation of $V(f_T(\psi))$ if $H(\tilde{y})$ results in considerable loss of information about the parameters θ .

Recent work on ABC focuses on building robust ABC approximators and exploring the possibility of utilizing hand-crafted summary statistics as a key element of misspecification analysis and error correction [95, 196]. A related line of work suggests comparing posterior moments recovered by differently configured ABC approximators as an empirical diagnostic [96]. It remains an interesting open question whether similar "ensemble approaches" can be generalized to other approximators for simulation-based inference, such as amortized neural surrogates [249, 126, 231] or ABC with learned summary statistics [56, 151].

3.8.5. Convergence diagnostics for amortized approximators

In contrast to MCMC-based approximators, there are no standard convergence diagnostics for amortized approximators yet, as the latter are grounded in diverse, and still fast-evolving theoretical frameworks. However, whenever we employ neural posterior approximators, we can resort to convergence checks used commonly in deep learning applications [124]; see also Section 3.8.2.

Since most modern neural architectures are trained using some form of stochastic gradient-based optimization, optional stopping (i.e., discontinuation of training once the cost function does not improve over some tolerance period) and other convergence heuristics can be used to determine when a neural approximator has reached a stable local minimum of its cost function. That said, due to the nature of non-convex optimization, simply assessing local convergence is not enough for trusting PA(D) models coupled with amortized neural approximators. Moreover, amortized neural approximators require simulations to be faithful proxies of reality and might yield arbitrarily bad posterior approximations when confronted with data that are atypical under the assumed P model [269]. The latter case is also known as a simulation gap and it occurs when a P model does not accurately represent the behavior of the modeled real-world system (i.e., when the model is misspecified). Consequently, amortized approximators must be able to detect simulation gaps and potential posterior errors, so that they can warn users about suspicious input data and resulting inference.

Generally, there are two broad types of empirical convergence diagnostics we need to utilize in the context of amortized neural approximators: those of a PA model and those of a PAD model. Model-agnostic tools, such as different variants of SBC (see Section 3.2.3), are only applicable to PA models, as they assume that we have access to the actual data-generating parameters. On the other hand, if the neural approximator is a generative neural network [247, 126], the latent space can be used as a source of convergence information for the PA model. For instance, flow-based networks [162, 229] are trained to transform an intractable posterior into a simple base distribution from which random draws can be easily obtained. Thus, convergence of the PA model can generally be determined by a divergence between the prescribed and the learned base distribution.

Unfortunately, neither of the above PA diagnostics can tell us whether the corresponding PAD model will be able to yield faithful estimation due to potential discrepancies between the simulation model and reality (see above). Thus, further diagnostics are necessary to promote the trustworthiness of amortized posteriors. One such diagnostic is the maximum mean discrepancy [MMD, 127] between summary statistics of simulated and real data which tells us whether the observed data belongs to the typical generative set of the simulator or not [269, cf. Figure 12]. As the field of simulation-based inference is still in its infancy, we expect a rapid development of convergence diagnostics for amortized approximators in the future.

3.9. Estimation speed

For non-amortized approximators (cf. Figure 3), we can define *Estimation Speed* as the time from the start of running the approximator A of a PAD model (or a particular instance of a PA model) until convergence, defined by approximator-specific convergence diagnostics (see Section 3.8). In certain cases (see Section 4), it may be sensible to define estimation speed less strictly as the time until termination of the approximator run after which useful results are obtained, without necessarily having achieved convergence. For a given PAD model, estimation speed tends to vary by several orders of magnitude across different classes of approximators. For example, MAP estimators, VI, or other (non-amortized) optimization-based approximators, will usually require a fraction of what sampling-based approximators such as MCMC or SMC need [261, 40]. When considering estimation speed in isolation, there is no doubt that "faster is better". However, to obtain faster approximators, we often have to give up accuracy or asymptotic guarantees of the resulting posterior approximation [94, 319].

Thus, increasing speed by changing the approximator class may have an adverse effect on other utilities of PA(D) models, specifically on parameter recoverability and predictive performance (see Sections 3.2 and 3.3).

Within a given class of approximators, hyperparameter choices can greatly affect the estimation speed as well [139, 319, 249]. As an example, consider static HMC where the number of leapfrog steps per Markov transition has to be chosen a priori [139, 24]. On the one hand, if the number of leapfrog steps is too small, MCMC draws will be highly auto-correlated and thus more draws are required to achieve convergence. On the other hand, if the number of leapfrog steps is too large, a lot of computation time is wasted by unnecessary leapfrog steps; or auto-correlation might even get worse again when the HMC sampler eventually makes a so-called "U-turn" to come back to its starting point [139]. Such problems due to hyperparameter choice can be mitigated by automatically tuning hyperparameters in a "warm-up" phase or adapting them on the fly, conditional on the local geometry of the approximated analytic posterior. For example, when using the No-U-turn sampler [NUTS, 139], a generalization of HMC, the number of leapfrog steps is adaptive. It removes the requirement for the user to choose this hyperparameter manually and may even have better estimation speed than optimally tuned, static HMC [139].

The above definition of estimation speed is straightforward but can be misleading in practice if convergence is not achieved (or unachievable) within a given run of A until its termination, such that A has to be restarted [113]. A typical reason is sub-optimal choices of A's hyperparameters, for example, if the leapfrog step size in HMC is too large leading to divergent transitions whose occurrence implies irrecoverable non-convergence for the current approximator run [24]. Thus, estimation speed in practice may be strongly affected by an approximator's ability to run reliably out of the box without much tuning. Tuning demand can be reduced by adapting hyperparameters automatically on the fly or by having only a small number of sensitive hyperparameters (see Section 3.10). The latter property can further be understood as determining approximator parsimony (see Section 3.6.2).

A manually but skilfully tuned approximator A_1 might beat an auto-tuned approximator A_2 in terms of estimation speed when considering only the final, converging run. However, the overall time (including failed runs) it can take to get A_1 to this optimal state may easily more than offset its final speed advantage. As a result, in an honest comparison of practical estimation time, it may be A_2 that comes out ahead by a substantial margin. Along similar lines, the particular P model implementation may be more or less favourable for different approximators, which can also strongly affect estimation times [24, 297, 16, 66].

Sometimes, the reason for an approximator's termination without convergence may also lie in the computational environment, for example, time or memory constraints on a computing cluster that limit the resources available for a single job. For example, if the estimation of a PA(D) model takes longer than expected, estimation might be terminated prematurely, in the worst case leaving no intermediate result to restart from. In this scenario, even if the second run would then be successful, we still had to deal with at least a doubled estimation time. Accordingly, both the predictability of the expected resource requirements and the small variance in resources between repeated runs of the same PA(D) model can imply substantial practical speed improvements.

3.9.1. Sampling efficiency

For sampling-based approximators, convergence in terms of reaching a given MCSE value (for given quantities of interest and summary statistics), is strongly application-dependent, and so is the estimation speed associated with it (see also Section 3.8.1). For more general comparisons of sampling-based approximators, the concept of *sampling efficiency* is easier to handle and we define it as the average ESS per unit time (for a given quantity of interest ψ and summary statistic T):

$$\operatorname{Eff}_{T}(\psi) = \frac{\operatorname{ESS}_{T}(\psi)}{t_{\operatorname{end}} - t_{\operatorname{start}}},$$
(54)

where t_{start} and t_{end} are the start and end times of the approximator run, respectively. While most approximators, even optimization-based ones, *can* be used to obtain posterior draws upon convergence [261, 94], we restrict the class of sampling-based approximators to those that return only posterior draws as their immediate endpoint instead of the parameters of (closed-form) density functions. MCMC, SMC, and rejection sampling are the most important members of this class [259, 108, 64].

Within a class of sampling-based approximators, say MCMC, the same convergence diagnostics, in particular the same ESS, can be applied to all competitors, which simplifies comparisons [16, 66]. Here it is important to not only use the same *implementation* for these diagnostics across all approximators, but also to ensure that this implementation follows the current state-of-the-art of diagnostic development [295]. Otherwise, comparisons may be biased by outdated diagnostics. Additionally, one needs to verify empirically that the obtained stationary distribution for a given PAD model is the same for all the compared approximators. Otherwise, sampling efficiency will be misleading since at least one approximator would not have estimated the analytic posterior of the underlying PD model well enough. Comparisons between approximators belonging to different sampling-based classes may require even more care to ensure that ESS diagnostics across classes are comparable, for example, when comparing MCMC with SMC approximators.

Whenever we are performing sampling efficiency comparisons for PA instead of PAD models, we not only have, in principle, an infinite number of data sets as a basis for comparison but can utilize SBC to falsify the correctness of the achieved stationary distributions (see Section 3.2.3). However, when we investigate sampling efficiency on a set of simulated data sets, different data-generation scenarios should be studied, since well-specified P models may have different efficiency than misspecified P models.

When studying sampling efficiency, the same practical caveats apply as for estimation speed in general. For instance, to achieve a comparison that is ecologically valid for real-world situations, we have to investigate practical sampling efficiency that considers both optimized and non-optimized P model implementations, as well as failed or prematurely terminated approximator runs.

3.9.2. Estimation speed of amortized approximators

Amortized approximators, such as the pre-paid estimation method [204] or neural density estimation methods [247, 126], require a slightly modified view on estimation speed, since they tend to split inference into two phases (cf. Figure 2). Convergence in the context of amortized neural approximators typically happens before any posterior draws have been obtained [303, 123], so the primary computational load falls into the upfront simulation-based training phase. In contrast, the computational cost of applying a pre-trained amortized approximator to obtain thousands of posterior draws or perform density estimation on real data is typically negligible and only a matter of seconds even for high-dimensional posteriors [247]. In this way, amortized approximators can be extremely useful for studying the (global) information gain (see Section 3.2.1) or calibration (see Section 3.2.3) as part of the parameter recoverability utility of PA models, since these demand inference on many, potentially thousands of data sets simulated from the underlying P model.

Due to the properties of amortized approximators, we can modify the definition of estimation speed as the time until convergence of the training phase plus the time for obtaining a sufficient number of posterior draws on real data to reduce the MCSE beyond a pre-defined threshold. In this context, estimation speed will greatly depend on the *simulation time*, that is, the computational cost of performing a sufficient number of model simulations. Some amortized methods make it possible to further subdivide estimation speed into three parts: simulation time, training time, and inference time,⁶ for instance, when using BayesFlow in an offline training regime [249] or when applying sequential neural estimators [126] with the prior as a sole proposal distribution throughout training.

In any case, estimation speed for amortized approximators will be dominated by the time spent before obtaining posterior draws. Accordingly, it is often important to determine the break-even point between an amortized and a nonamortized method, that is, after how many observed data sets does the training effort amortize in terms of ESS per unit time? Naturally, this break-even point will heavily depend on the modeling context. For some P models, the breakeven point between neural estimation and ABC can occur after as few as 5 or even fewer observed data sets [245], but it can also occur only after as many as dozens when comparing different neural approximators [247]. In addition, amortized neural samplers can often yield independent posterior draws upon convergence [247, 123, 126], so their sampling efficiency during the inference

 $^{^6 \}rm Other$ amortized approximators, such as the pre-paid method [204], only entail a simulation phase and an inference phase.

phase (cf. Figure 2) will be generally superior to non-amortized approximators (i.e., stateful samplers) yielding dependent draws.

Importantly, comparisons between amortized and non-amortized approximators (but also comparisons within the same A class) should take implementation factors into account. For instance, the estimation speed of neural approximators will be greatly enhanced by using GPU parallelization and even standard ABC rejection samplers can be quite efficient when run on a computing cluster with hundreds of nodes [165]. For simulation-based inference, the implementation of the simulation model presents a further potential bottleneck, which can be alleviated via parallelization, model reformulation reducing the algorithmic complexity of the simulator, or calibration of large-scale simulators via simpler surrogates [186]. In addition, recent hybrid methods employ a mixture of amortized and non-amortized components, such as amortized likelihood ratio approximators within non-amortized MCMC [136] or neural likelihood surrogates [231]. These hybrid methods blur the distinction between amortized and non-amortized methods and render the definition of estimation speed even more challenging. The dependence on these various implementation factors should make us wary of comparisons between approximators in terms of estimation speed and appreciate the challenges of building scalable PA(D) models.

3.10. Robustness

A common question that arises when we discuss substantive conclusions derived from model-based inference is how fragile these conclusions are with respect to crucial aspects of P, A, or D. Can we "break" the analysis by a barely perceptible change in the data or by using a slightly different approximator? Or are the main results of the analysis largely impervious to such seemingly unsubstantial changes? The *Robustness* utility attempts to answer such questions by measuring how much a PA, PD, or PAD model's implications change as we (systematically) perturb some of its components.

In the above definition, we use the term "component" very generally. It can refer to (structural) aspects of the P model, most notably, to priors or their hyperparameters [69, 154, 244, 17, 86, 87, 257] or to aspects of the likelihood function [17, 34]. It can also refer to the choice of data D, for example, the percentage of left-out observations [154, 219, 300, 296], or to hyperparameters of the posterior approximator A [139, 249, 75, 319]. Thus, the term essentially refers to any aspect in which a P(A)(D) model can be sensibly modified.

More formally, we want to investigate the sensitivity (inverse robustness) of the posterior of some quantity $\psi = \psi(\alpha)$ with respect to some variable α which exerts a potential influence on a component of interest. If we are only interested in investigating the sensitivity of a specific (point) summary of the posterior, we convey this by writing $T(\psi(\alpha))$ for an arbitrary summary statistic T.

For example, we can study likelihood or prior sensitivity by power-scaling the respective components of the P model, that is, replacing the joint model $p(y \mid \theta) p(\theta)$ with $p(y \mid \theta)^{\alpha} p(\theta)$ or $p(y \mid \theta) p(\theta)^{\alpha}$, respectively [219, 144, 28, 154].

P.-C. Bürkner et al.

Of course, one can also choose to power-scale only parts of the likelihood or parts of the joint prior. Although it is just one of many ways to systematically perturb a P model, power-scaling is a popular approach due to its simplicity and natural integration with existing workflows [28, 154].

Regardless of the exact perturbation method, we can define (local) sensitivity as a measurable distance (represented by a function f) between the results of the current P(A)(D) model at value α_0 and an alternative value α_1 that implies a different P(A)(D) model, diverging from the original one only in the choice of α [154, 257]:

$$\operatorname{Sen}_{\alpha}(T(\psi), \alpha_0, \alpha_1) := f(T(\psi(\alpha_0)), T(\psi(\alpha_1)).$$
(55)

For example, if T were a posterior expectation or a quantile of some univariate quantity ψ and α were a hyperparameter of the prior $p(\psi) = p(\psi \mid \alpha)$, then fcould simply be the absolute difference between these expectations or quantiles as implied by α_0 and α_1 , respectively. This definition can further be generalized to sets of alternative α values in the neighborhood of α_0 [257].

If α can be perturbed continuously (e.g., using power-scaling) and if $T(\psi(\alpha))$ is differentiable at α_0 , we may also define sensitivity as a function of the derivative of $T(\psi(\alpha))$ evaluated at α_0 [154, 244]:

$$\operatorname{Sen}_{\alpha}(\nabla T(\psi), \alpha_0) := f\left(\left.\frac{d\,T(\psi(\alpha))}{d\,\alpha}\right|_{\alpha=\alpha_0}\right).$$
(56)

The latter definition has the advantage that no further value α_1 has to be chosen, but it has a smaller range of applicability and potentially more difficult interpretation. In both of the above definitions, we can always choose f such that the sensitivity is non-negative with a value of 0 indicating complete insensitivity.

For complex models, small amounts of sensitivity are almost always expected but may not practically matter. Accordingly, we would say that $T(\psi(\alpha)$ is *practically sensitive* with respect to α if

$$\operatorname{Sen}_{\alpha}(T(\psi), \alpha_0, \alpha_1) > \delta \qquad (\text{or } \operatorname{Sen}_{\alpha}(\nabla T(\psi), \alpha_0) > \delta) \tag{57}$$

for some chosen threshold δ that depends on the sensitivity measure and the modeling context [154]. For example, let T denote a posterior mean and ψ denote a standardized effect size that we would deem sensitive if a change exceeds $\delta = 0.2$ standard deviation units. Then, the results would be practically sensitive to the given perturbation, if changing α from α_0 to α_1 implied $|T(\psi(\alpha_0)) - T(\psi(\alpha_1))| > 0.2$.

When evaluating practical sensitivity related to hyperparameter choice within a class of posterior approximators, robustness is highly desirable, since approximators should ideally converge to the same target (see Section 3.8). What is more, as PA models grow in complexity, analyses based on a single approximator may gain trustworthiness by some form of multiverse analysis employing multiple approximators [305]. However, it is currently unclear how to systematically

278

weigh the relative contribution of different approximators when trying to aggregate results from multiverse analysis, since some approximators might yield very poor posterior approximations and thus skew any substantial conclusion.

Differently, when it comes to perturbations in P model assumptions or the observed data, neither practical sensitivity nor insensitivity is desirable *per se.* Rather, we would like results to be practically robust to perturbations if (a) the perturbations affect only nuisance components of the P(A)D models that are equally justifiable within the given context, or (b) if the perturbations are so small that they could very well have occurred due to uncontrolled or uncontrollable influences. In contrast, when different P model assumptions represent competing substantive theories of interest, we want the corresponding P(A)D models to be sensitive to these assumptions.

Examples for (a) include different choices of non-equivalent likelihood families that have an overall similar complexity (e.g., Log-Normal vs. Gamma distribution for continuous positive data) or different P(A)D models that are capable of similar predictive performance (see Section 3.3), in case the latter is not already the quantity of interest itself. Examples for (b) include adding small amounts of noise to the data [192], leaving out a small subset of the data [300, 296], or slightly changing prior hyperparameters when the goal is to specify weakly informative priors [154]. As the magnitude of the perturbations increases, we expect results to become practically sensitive to these perturbations and observed insensitivity would then be a reason for concern. For example, if drastically increasing the amount of data would not reduce the posterior standard deviation of ψ , this would be an indication of empirical non-identifiability ([112]; see also Section 3.2.1) or an error in our model code [113].

Another type of sensitivity, arising in modeling dynamic systems, is sensitivity to initial conditions [182, 271], which in our taxonomy can be understood as part of P_I models. Sensitivity to initial conditions, popularly known as the *butterfly effect*, implies that an arbitrarily small change in initial conditions can result in considerably different subsequent system states (or observed trajectories). Moreover, this type of sensitivity can be considered as a hallmark of deterministic chaos [271]. In the context of dynamic models, the so-called Lyapunov exponent can measure a model's sensitivity to initial conditions [14]. Lyapunov exponents characterize the rate of exponential divergence from perturbed initial conditions and the maximal Lyapunov exponent can be used to summarize the overall sensitivity of a model into a single number [155]. For more details on dynamic systems and deterministic chaos, we refer the interested readers to [271, 32].

3.11. Intermediate summary II

In the preceding sections, we have proposed to focus on ten general utility dimensions pertaining to the different Bayesian model classes within our PAD model taxonomy. Table 3 summarizes the applicability of each utility dimension to each model class; the justification for this classification can be gathered P.-C. Bürkner et al.

	Ρ	\mathbf{PA}	PD	PAD
Causal Consistency	1	1	1	1
Parameter Recoverability	1	1	X	X
Predictive Performance	X	X	1	1
Fairness	X	X	1	1
Structural Faithfulness	1	1	1	1
Parsimony	1	1	1	1
Interpretability	1	1	1	1
Convergence	X	1	X	1
Estimation Speed	X	1	x	1
Robustness	X	X	1	1

 TABLE 3

 Applicability of the ten utility dimensions for each model class of the PAD-taxonomy.

from the treatment of individual utilities. Throughout, we have tried to elucidate the rather diverse facets of these utilities compactly, while providing a comprehensive list of references for the interested readers. We believe that considerations regarding these utilities are already *implicit* in much of the applied Bayesian literature. However, besides disambiguation of core concepts, a major goal of collecting these utilities has been to stimulate their *explicit* consideration in Bayesian workflows. In the following section, we will highlight the interactions between some of these utilities and discuss their relative importance in terms of application-dependent utility hierarchies.

4. Utility hierarchies and trade-offs

For comprehensive Bayesian model comparison across all utility dimensions, we need a thorough understanding of how the latter relate to each other. Thus, we begin by highlighting important connections between selected utilities. Some connections have been discussed already in different places in Section 3, but we summarize some of them here again for the reader's convenience.

4.1. Interplay between utilities

Predictive performance and parameter recoverability Any modeling goal can be summarized by a set of quantities whose inferred model-based approximations are then used in subsequent decision-making. These quantities of interest may be manifest (observable) or latent (unobservable), leading either to a focus on predictive performance (observable quantities) or parameter recoverability (latent quantities). Statistically, these two utilities can be evaluated similarly by comparing model-based approximations with their real-world or ground-truth counterparts. However, despite the statistical similarity in evaluation, prioritizing either of the two leads to substantially different modeling workflows, as detailed further below.

Parameter recoverability and convergence Both parameter recoverability and convergence aim to quantify the difference between model-based results and some ideal theoretical target that we want to approximate as best as possible. However, the two utilities differ in what the *ideal target* is. For parameter recoverability, it is a known ground-truth from which the data D was implicitly or explicitly generated. For convergence, it is the best possible posterior approximation that a particular approximator A can achieve for a given PD model. Indeed, these utilities are different for two main reasons. First, even the analytic posterior of a PD model may perform very poorly in terms of parameter recovery, for example, when D contains too little information relative to the complexity of P. Second, for biased approximators, the ideal convergence target is not even the analytic posterior itself but rather the "closest possible" distribution within the scope of A.

Convergence and estimation speed In most cases, convergence determines the definition of estimation speed by defining the latter as the time from the start of running the approximator to convergence. While this definition usually works well, there are some scenarios where it falls short. First, sometimes we may want to define estimation speed less strictly as the time until termination of the approximator run after which useful results can be obtained. This definition can be sensible especially when the goal is to achieve good predictive performance. If that goal was already achieved with a formally non-convergent model, there may be no need to bother with convergence anymore. Second, when using amortized approximators, we split the approximation process into a time-intensive training step and a subsequent inference step, which is then almost instant. In this context, convergence can be easily defined only for the training step, while estimation speed has clear definitions both for the training and inference step.

Causal consistency and fairness Fairness is not detached from causal considerations. For example, measurement fairness aims to ensure that the items in a test battery measuring a psychometric construct relate to this construct in the same way for all groups differing in protected attributes. In the associated causal graph, the causal effect of the latent construct on the measured items should be conditionally independent of the protected attributes given the unprotected attributes. However, fairness considerations reach beyond causality, as they carry important ethical, political, and societal aspects that causal modeling alone cannot appropriately account for (i.e., questions of fact vs. questions of value).

Causal consistency and structural faithfulness Both causality and structural faithfulness aim to represent an empirical phenomenon or the characteristics and constraints of an assumed stochastic process as closely as possible via an adequate P model. However, they differ in what aspects of the process they try to encompass. Causal consistency focuses on the specification of conditional independence between (sets of) variables given (sets of) other variables. This structure is then reflected in the P model's probabilistic factorization without referring to specific distributions or functional forms. Differently, structural faithfulness deals with the details of the P model itself, for example, what functional forms connect the conditionally dependent variables or which probability distribution they follow.

Structural faithfulness and parsimony Changing structural faithfulness affects parsimony although in different directions depending on the kind of P models being considered and how structural faithfulness is increased. For example, when adding physical constraints such as symmetries, parsimony is increased along with structural faithfulness as the model does not have to learn the constraints from data. In contrast, when modeling additional probabilistic structures (e.g., of time and space), parsimony is usually decreased as new parameters have to be added to the P model to account for these structures.

Parsimony and interpretability Higher parsimony is often associated with higher interpretability. However, there are notable expectations. For example, a highly regularized P model (e.g., through continuous shrinkage priors) may be considered highly parsimonious in terms of the effective number of parameters, but at the same time remain largely opaque because the parameter dimensionality itself remains high. As another example, low dimensional yet highly non-linear systems may feature directly interpretable parameters (e.g., growth rate in logistic map models), but their joint influence on the system's behavior may be very hard to understand without the aid of model simulations.

4.2. Utility trees

Having highlighted some key connections between utilities, we will now move on to evaluating the utilities' relative importance depending on the goal of inference. We will differentiate between a utility *hierarchy*, where one utility is strictly more important than another, and a utility *trade-off*, where we can achieve a gain of one utility at the cost of a loss of another. Utility hierarchies, utility trade-offs, as well as the relative importance of different utilities, are inevitably application-specific and contingent on the particular modeling goals.

The first branching point in ranking the different utilities is whether we are interested in observable or latent quantities for subsequent decision-making, leading to what we call observable and latent inferential goals. This distinction is equivalent to focusing on either predictive performance or parameter recoverability as a primary utility. Related binary perspectives have been put forward, for example, as the difference between two "statistical cultures" [37] or the prediction-explanation dilemma [320, 273]. However, the distinction between the two goals has not been discussed in the context of explicit model utilities. Below, we present two utility trees defining hierarchies and trade-offs for the two kinds of inferential goals.

The way we would like to see these utility trees being used in practice is that analysts (a) build and improve their models in a way that respects utility



FIG 13. Utility tree for model-based inference of observable quantities (prediction).

hierarchies and (b) talk explicitly about the utility trade-offs they have been making in the process. This should enable users of the models and consumers of statistical inference to understand which model-building decisions have been made, why they have been made, and how they affect the trustworthiness of model-based decisions.

4.3. Utility tree for observable inferential goals

The workflow for observable inferential goals centers around the predictive performance of PAD models as a central utility. This is the prevalent perspective on modeling in machine learning research. Given its practical nature, this perspective would require a practically usable representation of a posterior distribution from which predictions can subsequently be obtained, hence the focus on PAD models. Below, we discuss our proposed model utility tree for observable inferential goals (see Figure 13).

4.3.1. Primary utilities

Fairness The fact that predictive performance is the central utility under this perspective does not mean that it would be the sole or even the most important utility to consider. Rather, on the top of the utility hierarchy, we need to check whether the predictive goals concern certain aspects related to fairness. If they do, our PAD model needs to satisfy the fairness criteria agreed upon in the corresponding domain, otherwise, it would be considered invalid from an ethical and/or legal perspective (see Section 3.4), regardless of how good its predictive performance is. If fairness concerns do not apply to the particular PAD model, the fairness utility can be circumvented.

4.3.2. Secondary utilities

The secondary level of our predictive utility tree includes (in addition to predictive performance itself), estimation speed, interpretability, and robustness (in alphabetical order) as utilities across which trade-offs can be made. Notably, we do not require convergence of the PAD here and view estimation speed simply until termination of the approximator, regardless of whether or not convergence had been reached (see Section 3.9). While the three additional central utilities may exhibit trade-offs among each other, increasing them may in particular justify (some) reduction in predictive performance.

Estimation speed If achieving high predictive performance requires either a very high dimensional parameter space (e.g., as in a neural network) or the repeated evaluation of a complex simulator (e.g., in a differential equation-based mechanistic P_I model), then estimation speed will exhibit a trade-off with predictive performance. In other words, PAD models with easy-to-evaluate or easyto-simulate likelihoods may obtain faster posterior approximation, but may also yield worse predictive performance. Whenever estimation speed becomes prohibitive for the practical application of a PAD model, the context may justify the use of another P model, even if the latter sacrifices (some) predictive performance. The same logic can justify using approximators that speed up the approximation of a PAD model, even at the expense of losing (some) predictive performance (e.g., using VI instead of MCMC-based approximators; see [29] or Section 2.3).

Interpretability Interpretability is often higher in P models with lower parameter dimensionality and linear structure (see Section 3.7). However, depending on the complexity of the real data generator, low-dimensional and/or linear(ish) models may have worse predictive performance than higher-dimensional and/or more non-linear models. Yet, even if predictive performance is the main goal, it may still be legitimate (or even legally required) to use a more interpretable PAD model, even at the cost of some predictive performance.

Robustness A PAD model yielding high predictive performance on some test data may yield surprisingly poor predictions on slightly modified data (e.g., adversarial attacks on deep neural networks, see [2]). In a similar vein, a PAD model that is well predicting given some reasonable initial values of an approximator A may deliver worse predictions for some other (equally reasonable) initial values [177]. Both of these sensitivity types are not desirable and it can be legitimate to sacrifice (some) predictive performance for an increase in robustness against small perturbations.

4.3.3. Tertiary utilities

At the third level of the predictive performance tree, we find supporting utilities that may serve as proxies for the central utilities. Specifically, these include causal consistency, convergence, parameter recoverability, parsimony, and

284

structural faithfulness (in alphabetical order). Tertiary utilities are often easier to evaluate and available "early" in the model-building workflow, for example, when they are only requiring a P model instead of a PAD model. Using these utilities can thus help speed up the model-building process. However, these supporting utilities should only guide final modeling choices whenever multiple models are equally justifiable with respect to primary and secondary utilities.

Causal consistency If the quantities of interest are purely predictive, enforcing a P model to satisfy causal consistency (or even thinking about a causal graph in the first place) is not required and may even have detrimental effects on predictions [202]. In other words, for predictions, it would usually be entirely irrelevant how the association between two variables came to happen, as long as the input variables are predictive of the outcome variables. However, causal consistency can still be a supporting utility to reduce the *a priori* admissible model space by ruling out variables or interactions, as well as related P model terms, for which a causal graph implies a lack of relation to the target variables (i.e., no path between covariates and target, regardless of path direction). Considering a genetic association study as an example, we can rule out gene areas that only encode genes whose effects are known and understood to have no plausible relationship to the phenotypes being predicted [306].

Convergence Convergence is not strictly required in the predictive utility tree, since a non-converged PAD model may still exhibit satisfactory predictive performance. That said, achieving convergence will likely imply an improvement in central utilities as well. Not only is this true for predictive performance itself, but also for robustness. For instance, a non-converged PAD model may vary arbitrarily from another non-converged PAD model, whereas we can expect them to be (more) similar upon convergence, at least for approximators that have the potential to explore the full posterior (see Section 2.3). Accordingly, before studying central utilities that may be costly to evaluate, we can use convergence as a shortcut to rule out PAD models with low potential to score high in those central utilities.

Parameter recoverability Parameter recoverability can indirectly enhance predictive performance since nearly non-identifiable P models and poorly calibrated PA models can be discarded early in a model-building workflow. Such models can neither yield good predictions, nor trustworthy uncertainty representation, as some information gain is necessary to achieve posterior predictions that are different from prior predictions (see Section 3.2.1). However, strict parameter recoverability still plays a secondary role for the central goal of achieving good predictions. For instance, highly over-parameterized P models may achieve zero Bayesian surprise (i.e., no difference between prior and posterior) for a large fraction of their parameters, but still yield reasonable predictions based on the few identifiable parameters [246].

Parsimony In addition to having aesthetical value in itself (see Section 3.6), parsimony as a supporting utility bears close relations to estimation speed, in-

terpretability and predictive performance: More parsimonious models tend to be (a) faster to estimate, at least when comparing P models that are nested (i.e., one model is a special case of the other), (b) more interpretable, as fewer parameters have to be considered simultaneously, and (c) less prone to overfitting (although they may be prone to underfitting). Some forms of parsimony (both plain number of parameters and *a priori* effective number of parameters; see Section 3.6.1) are available before running any approximator. Correspondingly, we can utilize parsimony as an *a priori* proxy for the central utilities.

Structural faithfulness Structural faithfulness comprises several P model characteristics that we ideally know and understand before running any approximator: variable scales, probabilistic symmetries, and physical constraints (see Section 3.5). Structural faithfulness is related to multiple central utilities. Most importantly this concerns predictive performance, as structurally faithful models are more likely to predict more accurately while requiring less data and showing better uncertainty calibration [251, 312]. But structural faithfulness is also related to estimation speed (for the better or worse; [110, 40]) as well as robustness, for example, small perturbations of the training data [192]. Accordingly, we can also treat structural faithfulness as a proxy for central utilities to reduce the *a priori* considered model space to (sufficiently) structurally faithful models.

4.4. Utility tree for latent inferential goals

The utility tree for latent inferential goals centers around the parameter recoverability of P or PD models as the central utility. Modeling goals following this perspective are almost entirely of theoretical, epistemic nature, and so the approximator is not itself part of the modeling goal. Yet, in practice, we will still almost always rely on PA and PAD models for practical evaluation, hence the indispensable role of the approximator. Below, we discuss our proposed model utility tree for latent inferential goals (see Figure 14).

4.4.1. Primary utilities

Fairness Once again, on top of the hierarchy, we find fairness for ethical and/or legal reasons whenever the modeling context has fairness-related implications (see Section 3.4). First, at an individual (person-specific) level, we need to ensure that estimated latent parameters are fair with regard to individuals of protected groups. Second, at a more general (person-unspecific) level, we need to keep in mind how our inferences about latent parameters might trigger political decisions or societal processes affecting protected groups.

Causal consistency Next, we need to ensure that the P model is causally consistent with the assumed, and theoretically justified, causal graph (see Section 3.1). We argue that thinking about causal consistency is required for any



FIG 14. Utility tree for model-based inference of latent quantities (e.g., parameter estimation).

latent modeling goal. Even if studies do not engage in (sufficient) causal analysis, and then correctly state that their results cannot be interpreted causally, there remains the (perhaps implicit) wish that a causal claim would be possible. What is more, even a pure measurement goal (e.g., estimating intelligence or personality traits without the need to relate latent parameters to each other) would need a causal model to decide and justify which observable variables to use for the estimation of the latent variables [156]. Finally, even if one might find a latent inferential goal that would be honestly satisfied with association only, causal analysis and discussion would still be required to prevent people from interpreting results causally.

Convergence Convergence of PAD models is a prerequisite for any practically trustworthy result of a latent inferential goal because we have no external validation criterion available during inference on real data as we would have when considering observable inferential goals. In fact, before convergence, posterior approximations may be almost arbitrarily incorrect, regardless of the kind of approximator being used (see Section 3.8). Specifically, for asymptotically biased approximators (e.g., VI), the approximated posterior upon convergence may still be a bad representation of the analytic posterior if the expressive scope of the approximator is limited. But even in such cases, a converged approximator is more likely to be closer to the analytic posterior than an arbitrary, non-converged approximator, and so the former is to be treated as more trustworthy.
4.4.2. Secondary utilities

When it comes to inferential goals, parameter recoverability is the central utility of the secondary hierarchy. However, except for the identification sub-utility, it cannot be studied directly on real data because knowledge of the ground-truth is missing (see Section 3.2). As a result, many studies on parameter recoverability occur in the form of simulations or, if possible, mathematical analysis. This also concerns studying trade-offs with other central utilities, namely, estimation speed, interpretability, and robustness. These remain instrumentally the same as for observable inferential goals and can reveal trade-offs with parameter recoverability for the same reason as for predictive performance (see Section 4.3.2).

4.4.3. Tertiary utilities

Due to the lack of ground-truth latent parameters at real-data inference time, the tertiary, supporting utilities not only aim at speeding up model building but may also function as observable proxies of parameter recoverability. These supporting utilities are parsimony, structural faithfulness, and predictive performance. The reason for the relevance of the former two is the same as for observable inferential goals (see Section 4.3.3), and so only predictive performance requires separate explanation and justification.

Predictive performance The relation between predictive performance and parameter recoverability is complicated and using the former as an observable proxy for the latter in a valid way requires great care [273, 270]. Most importantly, we should not choose causally inconsistent P models, even if they predict better [202, 270]. Fortunately, when taking the here-presented hierarchy of utilities seriously, this danger is banished by giving causal consistency priority over almost all other utilities for latent inferential goals. Within the class of causally consistent P models, it seems that using predictive performance as a proxy for parameter recoverability in (converged) PAD models represents a valid approach [270]. For example, we can utilize predictive performance to determine whether an extra probabilistic structure (e.g., accounting for potential temporal or spatial dependencies; see Section 3.5.2) is worth including or not [39]. This affects the balance between structural faithfulness and parsimony, which in turn serve as proxies for parameter recoverability. As another example, the choice of likelihood functions driven by predictive performance can be used to improve parameter recoverability in the context of regression P models [270].

5. Conclusion

We proposed answers to two fundamental questions of Bayesian modeling, namely (1) "What actually *is* a Bayesian model" and (2) "What makes a *good*

Bayesian model"? Ultimately, we hope that both of these questions and the answers we provided will aid in thinking and talking about Bayesian models, as well as enhance the overarching model-building process, regardless of the specific methods and fields of application.

As an answer to the first question (Section 2), we proposed the PAD model taxonomy that defines four different kinds of Bayesian models as subsets of the triple of joint distribution of all involved variables (P), the training data (D), and the posterior approximator (A). In this way, we put forward our view that modern Bayesian models are more than just likelihood and prior, but comprise a variety of "external components" that influence, and, in turn, are influenced by, the goals and the results of any statistical analysis.

As an answer to the second question (Sections 3 and 4), we first argued that there are ten utility dimensions along which we can evaluate Bayesian models, namely, (1) causal consistency, (2) parameter recoverability, (3) predictive performance, (4) fairness, (5) structural faithfulness, (6) parsimony, (7) interpretability, (8) convergence, (9) estimation speed, and (10) robustness. Then, we proposed two utility trees that embody utility hierarchies and trade-offs depending on the particular inferential goals. We hope that our list of utility dimensions and structure of possible inferential goals is exhaustive (up to using synonyms and regrouping sub-utilities differently). However, it may as well become incomplete in the future, as new ideas are born and rapidly developed, and we will be happy to incorporate these into our taxonomy.

Acknowledgments

We thank Rudolf Debelak for helpful feedback on earlier versions of this paper. Our work was partially funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) under Germany's Excellence Strategy – EXC-2075 - 390740016 (the Stuttgart Cluster of Excellence SimTech) and EXC-2181 - 390900948 (the Heidelberg Cluster of Excellence STRUCTURES). The authors gratefully acknowledge the support and funding.

References

- AGUILAR, J. E. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2023). Intuitive joint priors for Bayesian linear multilevel models: The R2D2M2 prior. *Electronic Journal of Statistics* 17 1711–1767. Publisher: Institute of Mathematical Statistics and Bernoulli Society. https://doi.org/10.1214/23-EJS2136. MR4609453
- [2] AKHTAR, N. and MIAN, A. (2018). Threat of adversarial attacks on deep learning in computer vision: A survey. *IEEE Access* 6 14410–14430.
- [3] ARDIZZONE, L., KRUSE, J., LÜTH, C., BRACHER, N., ROTHER, C. and KÖTHE, U. (2021). Conditional invertible neural networks for diverse image-to-image translation. In *Pattern Recognition: 42nd DAGM Ger*man Conference, DAGM GCPR 2020, Tübingen, Germany, September 28-October 1, 2020, Proceedings 42 373–387. Springer.

P.-C. Bürkner et al.

- [4] ARDIZZONE, L., KRUSE, J., WIRKERT, S., RAHNER, D., PELLE-GRINI, E. W., KLESSEN, R. S., MAIER-HEIN, L., ROTHER, C. and KÖTHE, U. (2018). Analyzing inverse problems with invertible neural networks. arXiv preprint.
- [5] ASSOCIATION, A. E. R., ed. (2011). Standards for Educational and Psychological Testing. American Educational Research Association, Washington, D.C. OCLC: ocn826867074.
- [6] AVECILLA, G., CHUONG, J. N., LI, F., SHERLOCK, G., GRESHAM, D. and RAM, Y. (2022). Neural networks enable efficient and accurate simulation-based inference of evolutionary parameters from adaptation dynamics. *PLoS Biology* **20** e3001633.
- [7] BADDOO, P. J., HERRMANN, B., MCKEON, B. J., KUTZ, J. N. and BRUNTON, S. L. (2021). Physics-informed dynamic mode decomposition (piDMD). arXiv preprint. MR4574819
- [8] BAK, M. A. (2022). Computing fairness: ethics of modeling and simulation in public health. *Simulation* 98 103–111.
- [9] BAROCAS, S., HARDT, M. and NARAYANAN, A. (2019). Fairness and Machine Learning. fairmlbook.org http://www.fairmlbook.org.
- [10] BARRIENTOS, P. G., RODRÍGUEZ, J. Á. and RUIZ-HERRERA, A. (2017). Chaotic dynamics in the seasonally forced SIR epidemic model. *Journal of Mathematical Biology* **75** 1655–1668. MR3712325
- [11] BATES, D., KLIEGL, R., VASISHTH, S. and BAAYEN, H. (2015). Parsimonious mixed models. arXiv preprint.
- [12] BATES, D., MÄCHLER, M., BOLKER, B. and WALKER, S. (2015). Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. *Journal of Statistical Software* 67 1–48.
- BECK, C. and COHEN, E. G. D. (2003). Superstatistics. *Physica A: Statistical Mechanics and its Applications* **322** 267–275. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0378-4371(03)00019-0. MR1980540
- [14] BENETTIN, G., GALGANI, L., GIORGILLI, A. and STRELCYN, J.-M. (1980). Lyapunov characteristic exponents for smooth dynamical systems and for Hamiltonian systems; a method for computing all of them. Part 1: Theory. *Meccanica* 15 9–20.
- [15] BENNETT, C. H. (1976). Efficient estimation of free energy differences from Monte Carlo data. *Journal of Computational Physics* 22 245–268. MR0471852
- [16] BERAHA, M., FALCO, D. and GUGLIELMI, A. (2021). JAGS, NIMBLE, Stan: A detailed comparison among Bayesian MCMC software. arXiv preprint.
- [17] BERGER, J. O., MORENO, E., PERICCHI, L. R., BAYARRI, M. J., BERNARDO, J. M., CANO, J. A., DE LA HORRA, J., MARTÍN, J., RÍOS-INSÚA, D., BETRÒ, B., DASGUPTA, A., GUSTAFSON, P., WASSER-MAN, L., KADANE, J. B., SRINIVASAN, C., LAVINE, M., O'HA-GAN, A., POLASEK, W., ROBERT, C. P., GOUTIS, C., RUGGERI, F., SALINETTI, G. and SIVAGANESAN, S. (1994). An overview of robust Bayesian analysis. *Test* **3** 5–124. https://doi.org/10.1007/

BF02562676. MR3420903

- [18] BERGER, J. O. and PERICCHI, L. R. (1996). The intrinsic Bayes factor for model selection and prediction. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* **91** 109–122. MR1394065
- BERK, R., HEIDARI, H., JABBARI, S., KEARNS, M. and ROTH, A. (2021). Fairness in criminal justice risk assessments: The state of the art. Sociological Methods & Research 50 3-44. https://doi.org/10.1177/0049124118782533. MR4198551
- [20] BERLINER, L. M. (1991). Likelihood and Bayesian prediction of chaotic systems. Journal of the American Statistical Association 86 938–952. MR1146342
- [21] BERNARDO, J. M. and SMITH, A. F. M. (1994). Bayesian Theory. Hoboken: Wiley. MR1274699
- BESAG, J. (1974). Spatial interaction and the statistical analysis of lattice systems. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Methodological) 36 192–225. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2517-6161.1974.tb00999.x MR0373208
- [23] BEST, N., DALLOW, N. and MONTAGUE, T. (2020). Prior elicitation. Bayesian Methods in Pharmaceutical Research 87–109.
- [24] BETANCOURT, M. (2017). A conceptual introduction to Hamiltonian Monte Carlo. *arXiv preprint*.
- [25] BETANCOURT, M. (2018). Calibrating model-based inferences and decisions. arXiv preprint.
- [26] BHADRA, A., DATTA, J., LI, Y. and POLSON, N. (2020). Horseshoe regularisation for machine learning in complex and deep models. *International Statistical Review* 88 302–320. https://doi.org/10.1111/insr.12360
- [27] BHADRA, A., DATTA, J., POLSON, N. G. and WILLARD, B. (2016). Default Bayesian analysis with global-local shrinkage priors. *Biometrika* 103 955–969. MR3620450
- [28] BISSIRI, P. G., HOLMES, C. and WALKER, S. (2016). A general framework for updating belief distributions. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology)* 78 1103–1130. https://doi. org/10.1111/rssb.12158. MR3557191
- [29] BLEI, D. M., KUCUKELBIR, A. and MCAULIFFE, J. D. (2017). Variational inference: A review for statisticians. *Journal of the American statistical Association* **112** 859–877. MR3671776
- BLEI, D. M., KUCUKELBIR, A. and MCAULIFFE, J. D. (2017). Variational inference: A review for statisticians. Journal of the American Statistical Association 112 859–877. https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459.
 2017.1285773. MR3671776
- [31] BLUMER, A., EHRENFEUCHT, A., HAUSSLER, D. and WARMUTH, M. K. (1987). Occam's razor. *Information Processing Letters* 24 377–380. MR0896392
- [32] BOCCALETTI, S., GREBOGI, C., LAI, Y.-C., MANCINI, H. and MAZA, D. (2000). The control of chaos: Theory and applications. *Physics Reports* 329 103–197. MR1752753

- [33] BOELTS, J., LUECKMANN, J.-M., GAO, R. and MACKE, J. H. (2022). Flexible and efficient simulation-based inference for models of decisionmaking. *eLife* 11 e77220.
- [34] BONAT, W. H., JR, P. J. R. and ZEVIANI, W. M. (2013). Regression models with responses on the unity interval: Specification, estimation and comparison. *Biometric Brazilian Journal* **30** 18.
- [35] BONCHI, F., HAJIAN, S., MISHRA, B. and RAMAZZOTTI, D. (2017). Exposing the probabilistic causal structure of discrimination. *International Journal of Data Science and Analytics* 3 1–21.
- [36] BORSBOOM, D., MELLENBERGH, G. and HEERDEN, J. (2004). The concept of validity. *Psychological Review* 111 1061-71. https://doi.org/ 10.1037/0033-295X.111.4.1061
- [37] BREIMAN, L. (2001). Statistical modeling: The two cultures (with comments and a rejoinder by the author). *Statistical Science* 16 199–231. https://doi.org/10.1214/ss/1009213726. MR1874152
- [38] BURKART, N. and HUBER, M. F. (2021). A survey on the explainability of supervised machine learning. *Journal of Artificial Intelligence Research* 70 245–317. https://doi.org/10.1613/jair.1.12228. MR4224661
- [39] BÜRKNER, P.-C., GABRY, J. and VEHTARI, A. (2021). Efficient leaveone-out cross-validation for Bayesian non-factorized normal and Student-t models. *Computational Statistics* 36 1243–1261. MR4255808
- [40] BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2017). brms: An R package for Bayesian multilevel models using Stan. *Journal of Statistical Software* 80 1–28.
- [41] BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2018). Advanced Bayesian multilevel modeling with the R package brms. *The R Journal* **10** 395–411.
- [42] BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2021). Bayesian item response modelling in R with brms and Stan. *Journal of Statistical Software* 1–54.
- [43] BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2022). On the information obtainable from comparative judgments. *Psychometrika* 1–34. Publisher: Springer. MR4504998
- [44] BÜRKNER, P.-C. and CHARPENTIER, E. (2020). Modeling monotonic effects of ordinal predictors in Bayesian regression models. *British Journal of Mathematical and Statistical Psychology* 1–32.
- [45] BÜRKNER, P.-C., GABRY, J., KAY, M. and VEHTARI, A. (2022). posterior: Tools for Working with Posterior Distributions. R package version 1.3.0.
- [46] BÜRKNER, P.-C., GABRY, J. and VEHTARI, A. (2020). Approximate leave-future-out cross-validation for Bayesian time series models. *Journal* of Statistical Computation and Simulation 1–25. MR4145352
- [47] BÜRKNER, P.-C., KRÖKER, I., OLADYSHKIN, S. and NOWAK, W. (2022). The sparse Polynomial Chaos expansion: A fully Bayesian approach with joint priors on the coefficients and global selection of terms. arXiv preprint. MR4594126
- [48] BÜRKNER, P.-C., SCHULTE, N. and HOLLING, H. (2018). On the statistical and practical limitations of Thurstonian IRT models. *Educational and Psychological Measurement* **79** 827–854. Publisher: Los Angelos: Sage.
- [49] BÜRKNER, P.-C. and VUORRE, M. (2019). Ordinal regression models in

psychology: A tutorial. Advances in Methods and Practices in Psychological Science 2 77–101.

- [50] CARPENTER, B., GELMAN, A., HOFFMAN, M. D., LEE, D., GOODRICH, B., BETANCOURT, M., BRUBAKER, M., GUO, J., LI, P. and RIDDELL, A. (2017). Stan: A probabilistic programming language. *Journal of Statistical Software* 76.
- [51] CARVALHO, POLSON and SCOTT (2010). The horseshoe estimator for sparse signals. *Biometrika* 97 465–480. MR2650751
- [52] CASELLA, G. and BERGER, R. L. (2002). Statistical Inference. Cengage Learning. MR1051420
- [53] CATALINA, A., BÜRKNER, P.-C. and VEHTARI, A. (2022). Projection predictive inference for generalized linear and additive multilevel models. *Artificial Intelligence and Statistics (AISTATS) Conference Proceedings.*
- [54] CHAN, J., PERRONE, V., SPENCE, J., JENKINS, P., MATHIESON, S. and SONG, Y. (2018). A likelihood-free inference framework for population genetic data using exchangeable neural networks. *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems* **31**.
- [55] CHEN, H., CHEN, J. and KALBFLEISCH, J. D. (2004). Testing for a finite mixture model with two components. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology)* 66 95–115. MR2035761
- [56] CHEN, Y., ZHANG, D., GUTMANN, M., COURVILLE, A. and ZHU, Z. (2020). Neural approximate sufficient statistics for implicit models. *arXiv* preprint.
- [57] CHOULDECHOVA, A. and ROTH, A. (2018). The Frontiers of Fairness in Machine Learning.
- [58] CINELLI, C., FORNEY, A. and PEARL, J. (2020). A crash course in good and bad controls. SSRN Electronic Journal. https://doi.org/10.2139/ ssrn.3689437
- [59] CORBETT-DAVIES, S. and GOEL, S. (2018). The measure and mismeasure of fairness: A critical review of fair machine learning. *arXiv preprint*.
- [60] CORMEN, T. H., LEISERSON, C. E., RIVEST, R. L. and STEIN, C. (2022). Introduction to Algorithms. MIT Press. MR2572804
- [61] COWLES, M. K. and CARLIN, B. P. (1996). Markov chain Monte Carlo convergence diagnostics: a comparative review. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* **91** 883–904. MR1395755
- [62] CRANMER, K., BREHMER, J. and LOUPPE, G. (2020). The frontier of simulation-based inference. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. MR4263287
- [63] CUSUMANO-TOWNER, M. F. and MANSINGHKA, V. K. (2017). Measuring the non-asymptotic convergence of sequential Monte Carlo samplers using probabilistic programming. *arXiv preprint*.
- [64] DAI, C., HENG, J., JACOB, P. E. and WHITELEY, N. (2020). An invitation to sequential Monte Carlo samplers. arXiv preprint. MR4480734
- [65] DE OLIVEIRA, L., PAGANINI, M. and NACHMAN, B. (2017). Learning particle physics by example: location-aware generative adversarial networks for physics synthesis. *Computing and Software for Big Science* 1 1–24.

- [66] DE VALPINE, P. (2021). A Close Look at Some Linear Model MCMC Comparisons – NIMBLE. https://r-nimble.org/a-close-look-at-somelinear-model-mcmc-comparisons.
- [67] DEISTLER, M., GONCALVES, P. J. and MACKE, J. H. (2022). Truncated proposals for scalable and hassle-free simulation-based inference. Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 35 23135–23149.
- [68] DEL MORAL, P., DOUCET, A. and JASRA, A. (2006). Sequential Monte Carlo samplers. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology) 68 411-436. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9868.2006.00553.x MR2278333
- [69] DEPAOLI, S., WINTER, S. D. and VISSER, M. (2020). The importance of prior sensitivity analysis in Bayesian statistics: demonstrations using an interactive Shiny App. *Frontiers in Psychology*.
- [70] DHAKA, A. K., CATALINA, A., ANDERSEN, M. R., MAGNUSSON, M., HUGGINS, J. and VEHTARI, A. (2020). Robust, accurate stochastic optimization for variational inference. *Advances in Neural Information Pro*cessing Systems **33** 10961–10973.
- [71] DIGGLE, P. J. and GRATTON, R. J. (1984). Monte Carlo methods of inference for implicit statistical models. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Methodological)* 46 193–212. MR0781880
- [72] DINH, L., SOHL-DICKSTEIN, J. and BENGIO, S. (2016). Density estimation using real nvp. arXiv preprint arXiv:1605.08803.
- [73] DOSHI-VELEZ, F. and KIM, B. (2017). Towards a rigorous science of interpretable machine learning. *arXiv preprint*.
- [74] Doss, C. R., FLEGAL, J. M., JONES, G. L. and NEATH, R. C. (2014). Markov chain Monte Carlo estimation of quantiles. *Electronic Journal of Statistics* 8 2448–2478. https://doi.org/10.1214/14-EJS957. MR3285872
- [75] DOUCET, A., DE FREITAS, N. and GORDON, N. (2001). An Introduction to Sequential Monte Carlo Methods. In Sequential Monte Carlo Methods in Practice (A. Doucet, N. de Freitas and N. Gordon, eds.) 3-14. Springer, New York, NY. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4757-3437-9_1. MR1847784
- [76] DRASGOW, F., LEVINE, M. V., TSIEN, S., WILLIAMS, B. and MEAD, A. D. (1995). Fitting polytomous item response theory models to multiple-choice tests. *Applied Psychological Measurement* **19** 143–166. https://doi.org/10.1177/014662169501900203
- [77] DRAXLER, F., VESCHGINI, K., SALMHOFER, M. and HAMPRECHT, F. (2018). Essentially no barriers in neural network energy landscape. In *Proceedings of the 35th International Conference on Machine Learning* 1309–1318. PMLR.
- [78] DUERR, O., SICK, B. and MURINA, E. (2020). Probabilistic Deep Learning: With Python, Keras and TensorFlow Probability. Simon and Schuster.
- [79] DURÁN, J. M. (2020). What is a simulation model? Minds and Machines 30 301–323.
- [80] DURKAN, C., MURRAY, I. and PAPAMAKARIOS, G. (2020). On con-

trastive learning for likelihood-free inference. In International Conference on Machine Learning 2771–2781. PMLR.

- [81] EL MOSELHY, T. A. and MARZOUK, Y. M. (2012). Bayesian inference with optimal maps. *Journal of Computational Physics* 231 7815–7850. MR2972870
- [82] EMBRETSON, S. E. and REISE, S. P. (2000). *Item Response Theory*. Psychology Press.
- [83] EMERY, A. F. and NENAROKOMOV, A. V. (1998). Optimal experiment design. *Measurement Science and Technology* **9** 864.
- [84] ERDOGDU, M. A., MACKEY, L. and SHAMIR, O. (2018). Global nonconvex optimization with discretized diffusions. Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 31.
- [85] ETZ, A. and WAGENMAKERS, E.-J. (2017). J. B. S. Haldane's contribution to the Bayes factor hypothesis test. *Statistical Science* **32**. https:// doi.org/10.1214/16-STS599. MR3648962
- [86] EVANS, M. and JANG, G. H. (2011). Weak informativity and the information in one prior relative to another. *Statistical Science* 26 423–439. MR2917964
- [87] EVANS, M. and MOSHONOV, H. (2006). Checking for prior-data conflict. Bayesian Analysis 1 893–914. MR2282210
- [88] FEDOROV, V. (2010). Optimal experimental design. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Computational Statistics 2 581–589.
- [89] FELDMAN, M., FRIEDLER, S. A., MOELLER, J., SCHEIDEGGER, C. and VENKATASUBRAMANIAN, S. (2015). Certifying and removing disparate impact. In Proceedings of the 21th ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining 259–268. ACM, Sydney NSW Australia. https://doi.org/10.1145/2783258.2783311
- [90] FENGLER, A., GOVINDARAJAN, L. N., CHEN, T. and FRANK, M. J. (2021). Likelihood approximation networks (LANs) for fast inference of simulation models in cognitive neuroscience. *Elife* **10** e65074.
- [91] FLEGAL, J. M., HARAN, M. and JONES, G. L. (2008). Markov chain Monte Carlo: Can we trust the third significant figure? *Statistical Science* 23. https://doi.org/10.1214/08-STS257. MR2516823
- [92] FLORIDI, L. and CHIRIATTI, M. (2020). GPT-3: Its nature, scope, limits, and consequences. *Minds and Machines* **30** 681–694. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11023-020-09548-1
- [93] FOONG, A., BURT, D., LI, Y. and TURNER, R. (2020). On the expressiveness of approximate inference in bayesian neural networks. Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 33 15897–15908.
- [94] FOX, C. W. and ROBERTS, S. J. (2012). A tutorial on variational Bayesian inference. Artificial Intelligence Review 38 85-95. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10462-011-9236-8
- [95] FRAZIER, D. T. and DROVANDI, C. (2021). Robust approximate Bayesian inference with synthetic likelihood. *Journal of Computational and Graphical Statistics* **30** 958–976. MR4356598
- [96] FRAZIER, D. T., ROBERT, C. P. and ROUSSEAU, J. (2020). Model mis-

specification in approximate Bayesian computation: consequences and diagnostics. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology) 82 421–444. MR4084170

- [97] FREEDMAN, D. A. (2010). Statistical Models and Causal Inference: A Dialogue with the Social Sciences. Cambridge University Press. MR2668307
- [98] FRIEDMAN, J. H. (1991). Multivariate adaptive regression splines. The Annals of Statistics 19 1–67. MR1091842
- [99] FROME, E. L. (1983). The analysis of rates using Poisson regression models. Biometrics 39 665–674. https://doi.org/10.2307/2531094
- [100] FUGLSTAD, G.-A., SIMPSON, D., LINDGREN, F. and RUE, H. (2019). Constructing priors that penalize the complexity of Gaussian random fields. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* **114** 445–452. MR3941267
- [101] GABAIX, X. and LAIBSON, D. (2008). The seven properties of good models. The Foundations of Positive and Normative Economics: A Handbook 292–319.
- [102] GABRY, J., SIMPSON, D., VEHTARI, A., BETANCOURT, M. and GEL-MAN, A. (2019). Visualization in Bayesian workflow. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series A (Statistics in Society) 182 389–402. MR3902665
- [103] GAO, Y., KENNEDY, L., SIMPSON, D. and GELMAN, A. (2021). Improving multilevel regression and poststratification with structured priors. Bayesian Analysis 16 719–744. MR4303866
- [104] GARIPOV, T., IZMAILOV, P., PODOPRIKHIN, D., VETROV, D. P. and WILSON, A. G. (2018). Loss surfaces, mode connectivity, and fast ensembling of DNNs. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 31.
- [105] GELFAND, A. E. (2000). Gibbs sampling. Journal of the American statistical Association 95 1300–1304. MR1825281
- [106] GELFAND, A. E. and VOUNATSOU, P. (2003). Proper multivariate conditional autoregressive models for spatial data analysis. *Biostatistics* 4 11–15.
- [107] GELMAN, A. (2004). Parameterization and Bayesian Modeling. Journal of the American Statistical Association 99 537–545. https://doi.org/ 10.1198/016214504000000458
- [108] GELMAN, A., CARLIN, J. B., STERN, H. S., DUNSON, D. B., VE-HTARI, A. and RUBIN, D. B. (2013). Bayesian Data Analysis (3rd edition). Chapman and Hall/CRC. https://doi.org/10.1201/b16018. MR3235677
- GELMAN, A., GOODRICH, B., GABRY, J. and VEHTARI, A. (2019).
 R-squared for Bayesian regression models. *The American Statistician* 73 307–309. https://doi.org/10.1080/00031305.2018.1549100.
 MR3989374
- [110] GELMAN, A. and HILL, J. (2006). Data Analysis Using Regression and Multilevel/Hierarchical Models. Cambridge University Press.
- [111] GELMAN, A. and RUBIN, D. B. (1992). Inference from iterative simulation

using multiple sequences. *Statistical Science* **7** 457–472. MR1294072

- [112] GELMAN, A., SIMPSON, D. and BETANCOURT, M. (2017). The prior can often only be understood in the context of the likelihood. *Entropy* 19 555–567.
- [113] GELMAN, A., VEHTARI, A., SIMPSON, D., MARGOSSIAN, C. C., CAR-PENTER, B., YAO, Y., KENNEDY, L., GABRY, J., BÜRKNER, P.-C. and MODRÁK, M. (2020). Bayesian workflow. arXiv preprint.
- [114] GEORGE, E. I., MAKOV, U. and SMITH, A. (1993). Conjugate likelihood distributions. Scandinavian Journal of Statistics 147–156. MR1229290
- [115] GERTHEISS, J. and TUTZ, G. (2009). Penalized regression with ordinal predictors. *International Statistical Review* 77 345–365.
- [116] GESMUNDO, A. and DEAN, J. (2022). An evolutionary approach to dynamic introduction of tasks in large-scale multitask learning systems. *arXiv preprint*.
- [117] GEYER, C. J. (1992). Practical Markov chain Monte Carlo. Statistical Science 473–483.
- [118] GHOSH, S., YAO, J. and DOSHI-VELEZ, F. (2019). Model selection in Bayesian neural networks via horseshoe priors. *Journal of Machine Learn*ing Research 20 1–46. MR4048993
- [119] GILMORE, R. and MCCALLUM, J. (1995). Structure in the bifurcation diagram of the Duffing oscillator. *Physical Review E* 51 935. MR1383543
- [120] GLYMOUR, C., ZHANG, K. and SPIRTES, P. (2019). Review of causal discovery methods based on graphical models. *Frontiers in Genetics* 10 524.
- [121] GNEITING, T., BALABDAOUI, F. and RAFTERY, A. E. (2007). Probabilistic forecasts, calibration and sharpness. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology)* 69 243–268. MR2325275
- [122] GOEL, P. K. and DEGROOT, M. H. (1981). Information about hyperparameters in hierarchical models. *Journal of the American Statistical* Association **76** 140–147. MR0608185
- [123] GONÇALVES, P. J., LUECKMANN, J.-M., DEISTLER, M., NONNEN-MACHER, M., ÖCAL, K., BASSETTO, G., CHINTALURI, C., POD-LASKI, W. F., HADDAD, S. A., VOGELS, T. P. et al. (2020). Training deep neural density estimators to identify mechanistic models of neural dynamics. *Elife* **9** e56261.
- [124] GOODFELLOW, I., BENGIO, Y. and COURVILLE, A. (2016). Deep Learning. MIT Press. MR3617773
- [125] GRAZZINI, J., RICHIARDI, M. G. and TSIONAS, M. (2017). Bayesian estimation of agent-based models. *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control* 77 26–47. MR3626045
- [126] GREENBERG, D., NONNENMACHER, M. and MACKE, J. (2019). Automatic posterior transformation for likelihood-free inference. In *Interna*tional Conference on Machine Learning 2404–2414.
- [127] GRETTON, A., BORGWARDT, K. M., RASCH, M. J., SCHÖLKOPF, B. and SMOLA, A. (2012). A kernel two-sample test. *The Journal of Machine Learning Research* 13 723–773. MR2913716

- [128] GRONAU, Q. F., SARAFOGLOU, A., MATZKE, D., LY, A., BOEHM, U., MARSMAN, M., LESLIE, D. S., FORSTER, J. J., WAGENMAKERS, E.-J. and STEINGROEVER, H. (2017). A tutorial on bridge sampling. *Journal of Mathematical Psychology* 81 80–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmp. 2017.09.005. MR3722819
- [129] GRONAU, Q. F., SINGMANN, H. and WAGENMAKERS, E.-J. (2020). bridgesampling: An R package for estimating normalizing constants. *Journal of Statistical Software* **92** 1–29. https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v092.i10
- [130] GU, X., MULDER, J. and HOIJTINK, H. (2018). Approximated adjusted fractional Bayes factors: A general method for testing informative hypotheses. *British Journal of Mathematical and Statistical Psychology* 71 229–261.
- [131] GUALA, F. (2002). Models, simulations, and experiments. In Model-based reasoning: Science, technology, values 59–74. Springer.
- [132] HALDANE, J. B. S. (1932). A note on inverse probability. In Mathematical Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society 28 55–61. Cambridge University Press.
- [133] HANSEN, M. H. and YU, B. (2001). Model selection and the principle of minimum description length. Journal of the American Statistical Association 96 746–774. MR1939352
- [134] HASTIE, T., TIBSHIRANI, R., FRIEDMAN, J. H. and FRIEDMAN, J. H. (2009). The Elements of Statistical Learning: Data Mining, Inference, and Prediction 2. Springer. MR2722294
- [135] HASTINGS, W. K. (1970). Monte Carlo Sampling Methods Using Markov Chains and Their Applications. Oxford University Press. MR3363437
- [136] HERMANS, J., BEGY, V. and LOUPPE, G. (2020). Likelihood-free mcmc with amortized approximate ratio estimators. In *International Conference* on *Machine Learning* 4239–4248. PMLR.
- [137] HOBAN, S., BERTORELLE, G. and GAGGIOTTI, O. E. (2012). Computer simulations: Tools for population and evolutionary genetics. *Nature Re*views Genetics 13 110–122.
- [138] HODGES, J. S. and SARGENT, D. J. (2001). Counting degrees of freedom in hierarchical and other richly-parameterised models. *Biometrika* 88 367–379. MR1844837
- [139] HOFFMAN, M. and GELMAN, A. (2014). The No-U-Turn sampler: Adaptively setting path lengths in Hamiltonian Monte Carlo. Journal of Machine Learning Research. MR3214779
- [140] HOLLAND, P. W. and WAINER, H. (1993). Differential Item Functioning. Routledge.
- [141] HOSSENFELDER, S. (2018). Lost in Math: How Beauty Leads Physics Astray. Hachette, UK.
- [142] HÜLLERMEIER, E. and WAEGEMAN, W. (2021). Aleatoric and epistemic uncertainty in machine learning: An introduction to concepts and methods. *Machine Learning* **110** 457–506. MR4234924
- [143] HYTTINEN, A., EBERHARDT, F. and JÄRVISALO, M. (2015). Do-calculus

when the true graph is unknown. In UAI 395-404. Citeseer.

- [144] IBRAHIM, J. G. and CHEN, M.-H. (2000). Power prior distributions for regression models. *Statistical Science* 15 46–60. MR1842236
- [145] IMBENS, G. W. and RUBIN, D. B. (2015). Causal Inference in Statistics, Social, and Biomedical Sciences. Cambridge University Press. MR3309951
- [146] IVANOVA, D. R., FOSTER, A., KLEINEGESSE, S., GUTMANN, M. U. and RAINFORTH, T. (2021). Implicit deep adaptive design: policy-based experimental design without likelihoods. *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems* **34** 25785–25798.
- [147] IZHIKEVICH, E. M. (2003). Simple model of spiking neurons. *IEEE Trans*actions on Neural Networks 14 1569–1572.
- [148] IZMAILOV, P., VIKRAM, S., HOFFMAN, M. D. and WILSON, A. G. G. (2021). What are Bayesian neural network posteriors really like? In *Proceedings of the 38th International Conference on Machine Learning* 4629–4640. PMLR.
- [149] JANITZA, S., STROBL, C. and BOULESTEIX, A.-L. (2013). An AUC-based permutation variable importance measure for random forests. *BMC Bioinformatics* 14 1–11.
- [150] JANSON, L., FITHIAN, W. and HASTIE, T. J. (2015). Effective degrees of freedom: a flawed metaphor. *Biometrika* **102** 479–485. MR3371017
- [151] JIANG, B., WU, T.-Y., ZHENG, C. and WONG, W. H. (2017). Learning summary statistic for approximate Bayesian computation via deep neural network. *Statistica Sinica* 1595–1618. MR3701500
- [152] JIANG, D., YU, J., JI, C. and SHI, N. (2011). Asymptotic behavior of global positive solution to a stochastic SIR model. *Mathematical and Computer Modelling* 54 221–232. MR2801881
- [153] JOSPIN, L. V., LAGA, H., BOUSSAID, F., BUNTINE, W. and BEN-NAMOUN, M. (2022). Hands-on Bayesian neural networks—A tutorial for deep learning users. *IEEE Computational Intelligence Magazine* 17 29–48.
- [154] KALLIOINEN, N., PAANANEN, T., BÜRKNER, P.-C. and VEHTARI, A. (2021). Detecting and diagnosing prior and likelihood sensitivity with power-scaling. arXiv preprint.
- [155] KANTZ, H. (1994). A robust method to estimate the maximal Lyapunov exponent of a time series. *Physics Letters A* 185 77–87.
- [156] KAPLAN, D. (2008). Structural Equation Modeling: Foundations and Extensions 10. Los Angelos: Sage.
- [157] KARNIADAKIS, G. E., KEVREKIDIS, I. G., LU, L., PERDIKARIS, P., WANG, S. and YANG, L. (2021). Physics-informed machine learning. *Nature Reviews Physics* **3** 422–440.
- [158] KASS, R. E. and RAFTERY, A. E. (1995). Bayes factors. Journal of the American Statistical Association 90 773–795. MR3363402
- [159] KIM, B., KHANNA, R. and KOYEJO, O. O. (2016). Examples are not enough, learn to criticize! Criticism for interpretability. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 29.
- [160] KIM, S., MA, R., MESA, D. and COLEMAN, T. P. (2013). Efficient Bayesian inference methods via convex optimization and optimal trans-

port. In 2013 IEEE International Symposium on Information Theory 2259–2263. IEEE.

- [161] KINGMA, D. P. and BA, J. (2017). Adam: A method for stochastic optimization. arXiv preprint.
- [162] KINGMA, D. P. and DHARIWAL, P. (2018). Glow: Generative flow with invertible 1 × 1 convolutions. Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 31.
- [163] KLEIJN, B. and VAN DER VAART, A. (2006). Misspecification in infinite-dimensional Bayesian statistics. *The Annals of Statistics* 837–877. MR2283395
- [164] KLEIJN, B. and VAN DER VAART, A. (2012). The Bernstein-Von-Mises theorem under misspecification. *Electronic Journal of Statistics* 6 354–381. MR2988412
- [165] KLINGER, E., RICKERT, D. and HASENAUER, J. (2018). pyABC: distributed, likelihood-free inference. *Bioinformatics* 34 3591–3593.
- [166] KOBYZEV, I., PRINCE, S. J. and BRUBAKER, M. A. (2020). Normalizing flows: An introduction and review of current methods. *IEEE Transactions* on Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence 43 3964–3979.
- [167] KOCAOGLU, M., SNYDER, C., DIMAKIS, A. G. and VISHWANATH, S. (2017). Causalgan: Learning causal implicit generative models with adversarial training. arXiv preprint.
- [168] KOLCZYNSKA, M. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2021). Modeling public opinion over time: A simulation study of latent trend models. *Journal of Survey Statistics and Methodology*.
- [169] KONG, A., LIU, J. S. and WONG, W. H. (1994). Sequential imputations and Bayesian missing data problems. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* 89 278–288. https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459. 1994.10476469
- [170] KOREN, I., TZIPERMAN, E. and FEINGOLD, G. (2017). Exploring the nonlinear cloud and rain equation. *Chaos: An Interdisciplinary Journal of Nonlinear Science* 27 013107. MR3594279
- [171] KRUEGER, J. (2001). Null hypothesis significance testing: On the survival of a flawed method. American Psychologist 56 16–26. https://doi.org/ 10.1037/0003-066X.56.1.16
- [172] LAMBERT, B. and VEHTARI, A. (2022). R*: A robust MCMC convergence diagnostic with uncertainty using decision tree classifiers. *Bayesian Anal*ysis 17 353–379. Publisher: International Society for Bayesian Analysis. MR4483223
- [173] LAVIN, A., ZENIL, H., PAIGE, B., KRAKAUER, D., GOTTSCHLICH, J., MATTSON, T., ANANDKUMAR, A., CHOUDRY, S., ROCKI, K., BAY-DIN, A. G., PRUNKL, C., PAIGE, B., ISAYEV, O., PETERSON, E., MCMA-HON, P. L., MACKE, J., CRANMER, K., ZHANG, J., WAINWRIGHT, H., HANUKA, A., VELOSO, M., ASSEFA, S., ZHENG, S. and PFEFFER, A. (2021). Simulation intelligence: Towards a new generation of scientific methods. arXiv preprint.
- [174] LE, T. A., BAYDIN, A. G. and WOOD, F. (2017). Inference compila-

tion and universal probabilistic programming. In Artificial Intelligence and Statistics 1338–1348. PMLR.

- [175] LEE, A. and WHITELEY, N. (2018). Variance estimation in the particle filter. *Biometrika* 105 609–625. MR3842888
- [176] LEE, J., BAHRI, Y., NOVAK, R., SCHOENHOLZ, S. S., PENNINGTON, J. and SOHL-DICKSTEIN, J. (2018). Deep neural networks as Gaussian processes. arXiv preprint. https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.1711.00165
- [177] LEE, Y., OH, S. H. and KIM, M. W. (1991). The effect of initial weights on premature saturation in back-propagation learning. In *IJCNN-*91-Seattle International Joint Conference on Neural Networks i 765–770 vol.1. https://doi.org/10.1109/IJCNN.1991.155275
- [178] LEHMANN, E. L. and CASELLA, G. (2006). Theory of Point Estimation. Springer Science & Business Media. MR1639875
- [179] LIDDELL, T. M. and KRUSCHKE, J. K. (2018). Analyzing ordinal data with metric models: What could possibly go wrong? *Journal of Experi*mental Social Psychology **79** 328–348.
- [180] LINDGREN, F. and RUE, H. (2015). Bayesian spatial modelling with R-INLA. Journal of Statistical Software 63 1–25.
- [181] LINDLEY, D. V. (1956). On a measure of the information provided by an experiment. The Annals of Mathematical Statistics 986–1005. MR0083936
- [182] LORENZ, E. N. (1963). Deterministic nonperiodic flow. Journal of Atmospheric Sciences 20 130–141. MR4021434
- [183] LOTFI, S., IZMAILOV, P., BENTON, G., GOLDBLUM, M. and WIL-SON, A. G. (2022). Bayesian model selection, the marginal likelihood, and generalization. *arXiv preprint*.
- [184] LUECKMANN, J.-M., BASSETTO, G., KARALETSOS, T. and MACKE, J. H. (2019). Likelihood-free inference with emulator networks. In Symposium on Advances in Approximate Bayesian Inference 32–53. PMLR. MR3980813
- [185] LUECKMANN, J.-M., GONCALVES, P. J., BASSETTO, G., ÖCAL, K., NONNENMACHER, M. and MACKE, J. H. (2017). Flexible statistical inference for mechanistic models of neural dynamics. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 30.
- [186] LUNDERMAN, S., MORZFELD, M., GLASSMEIER, F. and FEINGOLD, G. (2020). Estimating parameters of the nonlinear cloud and rain equation from a large-eddy simulation. *Physica D: Nonlinear Phenomena* 410 132500. MR4091346
- [187] LURIE, A. I. (2002). Analytical Mechanics. Springer Science & Business Media. MR1950333
- [188] MACEACHERN, S. N. (2016). Nonparametric Bayesian methods: A gentle introduction and overview. *Communications for Statistical Applications* and Methods 23 445–466.
- [189] MACKAY, D. (2003). Information Theory, Inference and Learning Algorithms. Cambridge University Press. MR2012999
- [190] MACKAY, D. J. (1995). Bayesian neural networks and density networks. Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research Section A: Accel-

erators, Spectrometers, Detectors and Associated Equipment 354 73-80.

- [191] MACKAY, D. J. et al. (1998). Introduction to Gaussian processes. NATO ASI Series F Computer and Systems Sciences 168 133–166.
- [192] MADRY, A., MAKELOV, A., SCHMIDT, L., TSIPRAS, D. and VLADU, A. (2017). Towards deep learning models resistant to adversarial attacks. arXiv preprint.
- [193] MARIN, J.-M., PUDLO, P., ESTOUP, A. and ROBERT, C. (2018). Likelihood-Free Model Choice. Chapman and Hall/CRC Press. MR3889283
- [194] MARJORAM, P., MOLITOR, J., PLAGNOL, V. and TAVARÉ, S. (2003). Markov chain Monte Carlo without likelihoods. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **100** 15324–15328.
- [195] MARK, C., METZNER, C., LAUTSCHAM, L., STRISSEL, P. L., STRICK, R. and FABRY, B. (2018). Bayesian model selection for complex dynamic systems. *Nature Communications* **9** 1803. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41467-018-04241-5
- [196] MARTIN, G. M., FRAZIER, D. T. and ROBERT, C. P. (2021). Approximating Bayes in the 21st century. arXiv preprint.
- [197] MASEGOSA, A. (2020). Learning under model misspecification: Applications to variational and ensemble methods. Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 33 5479–5491.
- [198] MAY, R. M. (1976). Simple mathematical models with very complicated dynamics. *Nature* 261 459.
- [199] MAYO-WILSON, C. and ZOLLMAN, K. J. (2021). The computational philosophy: simulation as a core philosophical method. Synthese 1–27. MR4341870
- [200] MCCALLUM, R. S. (2003). Handbook of Nonverbal Assessment **30**. Springer.
- [201] MCCULLAGH, P. (1980). Regression models for ordinal data. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Methodological) 42 109–127. MR0583347
- [202] MCELREATH, R. (2020). Statistical Rethinking: A Bayesian Course with Examples in R and Stan. Chapman and Hall/CRC.
- [203] MENG, X.-L. and WONG, W. H. (1996). Simulating ratios of normalizing constants via a simple identity: a theoretical exploration. *Statistica Sinica* 6 831–860. MR1422406
- [204] MESTDAGH, M., VERDONCK, S., MEERS, K., LOOSSENS, T. and TUER-LINCKX, F. (2019). Prepaid parameter estimation without likelihoods. *PLoS Computational Biology* 15 e1007181.
- [205] MIKKOLA, P., MARTIN, O. A., CHANDRAMOULI, S., HARTMANN, M., PLA, O. A., THOMAS, O., PESONEN, H., CORANDER, J., VEHTARI, A., KASKI, S., BÜRKNER, PAUL-CHRISTIAN and KLAMI, ARTO (2021). Prior knowledge elicitation: The past, present, and future. arXiv preprint.
- [206] MILLER, T. (2019). Explanation in artificial intelligence: Insights from the social sciences. Artificial Intelligence 267 1-38. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.artint.2018.07.007. MR3874511

- [207] MINKA, T. P. (2013). Expectation propagation for approximate Bayesian inference. *arXiv preprint*.
- [208] MODRÁK, M., MOON, A. H., KIM, S., BÜRKNER, P., HUURRE, N., FALTEJSKOVÁ, K., GELMAN, A. and VEHTARI, A. (2023). Simulationbased calibration checking for Bayesian computation: The choice of test quantities shapes sensitivity. arXiv:2211.02383 [stat]. https://doi.org/ 10.48550/arXiv.2211.02383
- [209] MOLNAR, C. (2020). Interpretable Machine Learning. Lulu.com.
- [210] MORGAN, S. L. and WINSHIP, C. (2015). Counterfactuals and Causal Inference. Cambridge University Press.
- [211] MORRIS, M., WHEELER-MARTIN, K., SIMPSON, D., MOONEY, S. J., GELMAN, A. and DIMAGGIO, C. (2019). Bayesian hierarchical spatial models: Implementing the Besag York Mollié model in Stan. Spatial and Spatio-Temporal Epidemiology **31** 1–18.
- [212] MÜLLER, A. (1997). Integral probability metrics and their generating classes of functions. Advances in Applied Probability 29 429–443. MR1450938
- [213] NALBORCZYK, L., BÜRKNER, P.-C. and WILLIAMS, D. R. (2019). Pragmatism should not be a substitute for statistical literacy, a commentary on Albers, Kiers, and van Ravenzwaaij (2018). *Collabra: Psychology* 5.
- [214] NEAL, R. M. (2011). MCMC Using Hamiltonian Dynamics. In Handbook of Markov Chain Monte Carlo 139–188. Chapman and Hall/CRC. MR2858447
- [215] NELDER, J. A. and WEDDERBURN, R. W. (1972). Generalized linear models. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series A (General) 135 370–384. MR0375592
- [216] NOBLE, D. (2012). A theory of biological relativity: no privileged level of causation. *Interface Focus* 2 55–64.
- [217] NOCEDAL, J. and WRIGHT, S. J. (1999). Numerical Optimization. Springer. MR1713114
- [218] NUSSBAUMER, A., POPE, A. and NEVILLE, K. (2021). A framework for applying ethics-by-design to decision support systems for emergency management. *Information Systems Journal*.
- [219] O'HAGAN, A. (1995). Fractional Bayes factors for model comparison. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Methodological) 57 99–118. MR1325379
- [220] O'HAGAN, A. (2019). Expert knowledge elicitation: Subjective but scientific. The American Statistician. MR3925710
- [221] OPPER, M. and WINTHER, O. (2000). Gaussian processes for classification: Mean-field algorithms. *Neural Computation* 12 2655–2684.
- [222] OSTERLIND, S. J. and EVERSON, H. T. (2009). Differential Item Functioning 161. Sage.
- [223] PAANANEN, T., PIIRONEN, J., BÜRKNER, P.-C. and VEHTARI, A. (2021). Implicitly adaptive importance sampling. *Statistics and Computing* **31** 16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11222-020-09982-2. MR4216405

- [224] PACCHIARDI, L. and DUTTA, R. (2021). Generalized Bayesian likelihood-free inference using scoring rules estimators. *arXiv preprint*.
- [225] PACCHIARDI, L. and DUTTA, R. (2022). Likelihood-free inference with generative neural networks via scoring rule minimization. arXiv preprint arXiv:2205.15784.
- [226] PAIGE, B. and WOOD, F. (2016). Inference networks for sequential Monte Carlo in graphical models. *International Conference on Machine Learning* 48 3040–3049.
- [227] PALMINTERI, S., WYART, V. and KOECHLIN, E. (2017). The importance of falsification in computational cognitive modeling. *Trends in cognitive sciences* 21 425–433.
- [228] PAPAMAKARIOS, G. and MURRAY, I. (2016). Fast ε -free inference of simulation models with Bayesian conditional density estimation. In *Proceedings* of the 30th International Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems 1036–1044.
- [229] PAPAMAKARIOS, G., NALISNICK, E. T., REZENDE, D. J., MOHAMED, S. and LAKSHMINARAYANAN, B. (2021). Normalizing flows for probabilistic modeling and inference. J. Mach. Learn. Res. 22 1–64. MR4253750
- [230] PAPAMAKARIOS, G., PAVLAKOU, T. and MURRAY, I. (2017). Masked autoregressive flow for density estimation. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 30.
- [231] PAPAMAKARIOS, G., STERRATT, D. and MURRAY, I. (2019). Sequential neural likelihood: Fast likelihood-free inference with autoregressive flows. In *The 22nd International Conference on Artificial Intelligence and Statistics* 837–848. PMLR.
- [232] PARLIAMENT and OF THE EUROPEAN UNION, C. (2016). General data protection regulation.
- [233] PARNO, M., MOSELHY, T. and MARZOUK, Y. (2016). A multiscale strategy for Bayesian inference using transport maps. SIAM/ASA Journal on Uncertainty Quantification 4 1160–1190. MR3556075
- [234] PAVONE, F., PIIRONEN, J., BÜRKNER, P.-C. and VEHTARI, A. (2022). Using reference models in variable selection. *Computational Statistics*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00180-022-01231-6. MR4556024
- [235] PEARL, J. (2009). Causal inference in statistics: An overview. Statistics Surveys 3 96–146. MR2545291
- [236] PEARL, J. (2009). Causality. Cambridge University Press. MR2548166
- [237] PEARL, J. (2012). The do-calculus revisited. arXiv preprint.
- [238] PEARL, J. (2019). The seven tools of causal inference, with reflections on machine learning. *Communications of the ACM* 62 54–60.
- [239] PIANTADOSI, S. T. (2018). One parameter is always enough. AIP Advances 8 095118.
- [240] PIIRONEN, J. and VEHTARI, A. (2017). Sparsity information and regularization in the horseshoe and other shrinkage priors. *Electronic Journal* of Statistics 11 5018–5051. MR3738204
- [241] PIIRONEN, J. and VEHTARI, A. (2017). Comparison of Bayesian predictive methods for model selection. *Statistics and Computing* 27 711–735.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s11222-016-9649-y. MR3613594

- [242] PLUMMER, M. et al. (2003). JAGS: A program for analysis of Bayesian graphical models using Gibbs sampling. In *Proceedings of the 3rd International Workshop on Distributed Statistical Computing* **124** 1–10. Vienna, Austria.
- [243] PRITCHARD, J. K., SEIELSTAD, M. T., PEREZ-LEZAUN, A. and FELD-MAN, M. W. (1999). Population growth of human Y chromosomes: A study of Y chromosome microsatellites. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 16 1791–1798.
- [244] PÉREZ, C., MARTÍN, J. and RUFO, M. J. (2006). MCMC-based local parametric sensitivity estimations. *Computational Statistics & Data Anal*ysis 51 823–835. MR2297491
- [245] RADEV, S. T., D'ALESSANDRO, M., MERTENS, U. K., VOSS, A., KÖTHE, U. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2021). Amortized Bayesian model comparison with evidential deep learning. *IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks and Learning Systems.*
- [246] RADEV, S. T., GRAW, F., CHEN, S., MUTTERS, N. T., EICHEL, V. M., BÄRNIGHAUSEN, T. and KÖTHE, U. (2021). OutbreakFlow: Model-based Bayesian inference of disease outbreak dynamics with invertible neural networks and its application to the COVID-19 pandemics in Germany. *PLoS Computational Biology* 17 e1009472.
- [247] RADEV, S. T., MERTENS, U. K., VOSS, A., ARDIZZONE, L. and KÖTHE, U. (2020). BayesFlow: Learning complex stochastic models with invertible neural networks. *IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks and Learning Systems*. MR4516681
- [248] RADEV, S. T., SCHMITT, M., PRATZ, V., PICCHINI, U., KÖTHE, U. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2023). JANA: Jointly Amortized Neural Approximation of complex Bayesian models. Uncertainty in Artificial Intelligence (UAI) Conference Proceedings. arXiv:2302.09125 [cs, stat]. https://doi. org/10.48550/arXiv.2302.09125
- [249] RADEV, S. T., VOSS, A., WIESCHEN, E. M. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2020). Amortized Bayesian inference for models of cognition. In International Conference on Cognitive Modelling (ICCM).
- [250] RAGINSKY, M., RAKHLIN, A. and TELGARSKY, M. (2017). Non-convex learning via stochastic gradient langevin dynamics: a nonasymptotic analysis. In *Conference on Learning Theory* 1674–1703. PMLR.
- [251] RAISSI, M. (2019). Physics-informed neural networks: A deep learning framework for solving forward and inverse problems involving nonlinear partial differential equations. *Journal of Computational Physics* 22. MR3881695
- [252] RANGANATH, R., GERRISH, S. and BLEI, D. (2014). Black box variational inference. In Proceedings of the Seventeenth International Conference on Artificial Intelligence and Statistics 814–822. PMLR.
- [253] RASMUSSEN, C. E. (2003). Gaussian processes in machine learning. In Summer School on Machine Learning 63–71. Springer.
- [254] RAYNAL, L., MARIN, J.-M., PUDLO, P., RIBATET, M., ROBERT, C. P.

and ESTOUP, A. (2019). ABC random forests for Bayesian parameter inference. *Bioinformatics* **35** 1720–1728.

- [255] RISSANEN, J. (1978). Modeling by shortest data description. Automatica 14 465–471.
- [256] ROBERT, C. P., CASELLA, G. and CASELLA, G. (1999). Monte Carlo Statistical Methods 2. Springer. MR1707311
- [257] ROOS, M., MARTINS, T. G., HELD, L. and RUE, H. (2015). Sensitivity analysis for Bayesian hierarchical models. *Bayesian Analysis* 10 321–349. MR3420885
- [258] ROTHWELL, J. (2014). How the war on drugs damages black social mobility. The Brookings Institution.
- [259] RUBIN, D. B. (1984). Bayesianly justifiable and relevant frequency calculations for the applied statistician. The Annals of Statistics 12 1151–1172. MR0760681
- [260] RUE, H. and HELD, L. (2005). Gaussian Markov Random Fields: Theory and Applications. Chapman and Hall/CRC. https://doi.org/10.1201/ 9780203492024. MR2130347
- [261] RUE, H., MARTINO, S. and CHOPIN, N. (2009). Approximate Bayesian inference for latent Gaussian models by using integrated nested Laplace approximations. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology)* **71** 319–392. MR2649602
- [262] RUE, H., RIEBLER, A., SØRBYE, S. H., ILLIAN, J. B., SIMPSON, D. P. and LINDGREN, F. K. (2017). Bayesian computing with INLA: A review. Annual Review of Statistics and Its Application 4 395–421. MR3634300
- [263] RUST, J. and GOLOMBOK, S. (2014). Modern Psychometrics: The Science of Psychological Assessment (3rd edition). Routledge. https://doi.org/ 10.4324/9781315787527
- [264] SAN MARTÍN, E. (2018). Identifiability of structural characteristics: How relevant is it for the Bayesian approach? *Brazilian Journal of Probability* and Statistics **32** 346–373. MR3787758
- [265] SAN MARTIN, E. and GONZÁLEZ, J. (2010). Bayesian identifiability: Contributions to an inconclusive debate. *Chilean Journal of Statistics* 1 69–91. MR2756120
- [266] SCHAD, D. J., BETANCOURT, M. and VASISHTH, S. (2021). Toward a principled Bayesian workflow in cognitive science. *Psychological Methods* 26 103.
- [267] SCHAD, D. J., NICENBOIM, B., BÜRKNER, P.-C., BETANCOURT, M. and VASISHTH, S. (2021). Workflow techniques for the robust use of Bayes factors. *Psychological Methods*.
- [268] SCHAFER, T. L. J. and MATTESON, D. S. (2023). Locally adaptive shrinkage priors for trends and breaks in count time series. *arXiv preprint*. arXiv:2309.00080 [stat].
- [269] SCHMITT, M., BÜRKNER, P.-C., KÖTHE, U. and RADEV, S. T. (2023). Detecting model misspecification in amortized Bayesian inference with neural networks. In *Proceedings of the German Conference on Pattern Recognition (GCPR).*

- [270] SCHOLZ, M. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2022). Prediction can be safely used as a proxy for explanation in causally consistent Bayesian generalized linear models. arXiv preprint arXiv:2210.06927.
- [271] SCHUSTER, H. G. and JUST, W. (2006). Deterministic Chaos: An Introduction. John Wiley & Sons. MR2190040
- [272] SHARMA, S., SHARMA, S. and ATHAIYA, A. (2017). Activation functions in neural networks. *Towards Data Science* 6 310–316.
- [273] SHMUELI, G. (2010). To explain or to predict? Statistical Science 25 289–310. MR2791669
- [274] SIMON, H. A. (1996). The Sciences of the Artificial. MIT Press.
- [275] SISSON, S. A., FAN, Y. and TANAKA, M. M. (2007). Sequential Monte Carlo without likelihoods. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sci*ences 104 1760–1765. MR2301870
- [276] SORNETTE, D. (2009). Why stock markets crash. In *Why Stock Markets Crash* Princeton University Press.
- [277] SPIEGELHALTER, D. J., BEST, N. G., CARLIN, B. P. and VAN DER LINDE, A. (1998). Bayesian deviance, the effective number of parameters, and the comparison of arbitrarily complex models Technical Report, Citeseer.
- [278] SPIRTES, P. and ZHANG, K. (2016). Causal discovery and inference: concepts and recent methodological advances. In *Applied Informatics* 3 1–28. SpringerOpen.
- [279] SPRINGER, S., HAARIO, H., SUSILUOTO, J., BIBOV, A., DAVIS, A. and MARZOUK, Y. (2021). Efficient Bayesian inference for large chaotic dynamical systems. *Geoscientific Model Development* 14 4319–4333.
- [280] STONE, M. (1978). Cross-validation: A review. Statistics: A Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics 9 127–139. MR0494581
- [281] STORCH, L. S., PRINGLE, J. M., ALEXANDER, K. E. and JONES, D. O. (2017). Revisiting the logistic map: A closer look at the dynamics of a classic chaotic population model with ecologically realistic spatial structure and dispersal. *Theoretical Population Biology* **114** 10–18.
- [282] SUNNÅKER, M., BUSETTO, A. G., NUMMINEN, E., CORANDER, J., FOLL, M. and DESSIMOZ, C. (2013). Approximate Bayesian computation. *PLOS Computational Biology* 9 e1002803. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pcbi.1002803. MR3032718
- [283] SÄILYNOJA, T., BÜRKNER, P.-C. and VEHTARI, A. (2022). Graphical test for discrete uniformity and its applications in goodness-of-fit evaluation and multiple sample comparison. *Statistics and Computing* **32** 32. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11222-022-10090-6. MR4402179
- [284] TALTS, S., BETANCOURT, M., SIMPSON, D., VEHTARI, A. and GELMAN, A. (2018). Validating Bayesian inference algorithms with simulation-based calibration. arXiv preprint.
- [285] TAVARÉ, S., BALDING, D. J., GRIFFITHS, R. C. and DONNELLY, P. (1997). Inferring coalescence times from DNA sequence data. *Genetics* 145 505–518.
- [286] STAN DEVELOPMENT TEAM (2022). Stan Modeling Language Users

Guide and Reference Manual, Version 2.30.

- [287] THALL, P. F. and VAIL, S. C. (1990). Some covariance models for longitudinal count data with overdispersion. *Biometrics* 657–671. MR1085814
- [288] THOMPSON, E. and VARELA, F. J. (2001). Radical embodiment: Neural dynamics and consciousness. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences* 5 418–425.
- [289] TURNER, B. M. and SEDERBERG, P. B. (2014). A generalized, likelihoodfree method for posterior estimation. *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review* 21 227–250.
- [290] VAN DER LINDEN, W. J. and HAMBLETON, R. K. (1997). Handbook of Modern Item Response Theory. Springer-Verlag. MR1601043
- [291] VAN DER PAS, S. (2021). Theoretical guarantees for the horseshoe and other global-local shrinkage priors. In *Handbook of Bayesian Variable Selection* 133–160. Chapman and Hall/CRC.
- [292] VAN DER SCHAFT, A. (2007). Port-Hamiltonian systems: an introductory survey. In Proceedings of the International Congress of Mathematicians Madrid, August 22–30, 2006 (M. Sanz-Solé, J. Soria, J. L. Varona and J. Verdera, eds.) 1339–1365. European Mathematical Society Publishing House, Zuerich, Switzerland. https://doi.org/10.4171/022-3/65
- [293] VAN ERP, S., OBERSKI, D. L. and MULDER, J. (2019). Shrinkage priors for Bayesian penalized regression. *Journal of Mathematical Psychology* 89 31–50. Publisher: Elsevier. MR3903921
- [294] VANDERWEELE, T. (2015). Explanation in Causal Inference: Methods for Mediation and Interaction. Oxford University Press.
- [295] VEHTARI, A. (2021). Comparison of MCMC effective sample size estimators. https://avehtari.github.io/rhat_ess/ess_comparison.html.
- [296] VEHTARI, A., GELMAN, A. and GABRY, J. (2017). Practical Bayesian model evaluation using leave-one-out cross-validation and WAIC. *Statistics and Computing* 27 1413–1432. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11222-016-9696-4. MR3647105
- [297] VEHTARI, A., GELMAN, A., SIMPSON, D., CARPENTER, B. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2021). Rank-normalization, folding, and localization: An improved *R̂* for assessing convergence of MCMC. *Bayesian Analysis* 16. https://doi.org/10.1214/20-BA1221. MR4298989
- [298] VEHTARI, A., GELMAN, A., SIVULA, T., JYLÄNKI, P., TRAN, D., SA-HAI, S., BLOMSTEDT, P., CUNNINGHAM, J. P., SCHIMINOVICH, D. and ROBERT, C. P. (2020). Expectation propagation as a way of life: A framework for Bayesian inference on partitioned data. *Jorunal of Machine Learning Research* **21** 1–53. MR4071200
- [299] VEHTARI, A. and OJANEN, J. (2012). A survey of Bayesian predictive methods for model assessment, selection and comparison. *Statistics Sur*veys 6 142–228. MR3011074
- [300] VEHTARI, A., SIMPSON, D., GELMAN, A., YAO, Y. and GABRY, J. (2021). Pareto smoothed importance sampling. *arXiv preprint*.
- [301] VICTORIA, A. H. and MARAGATHAM, G. (2021). Automatic tuning of hyperparameters using Bayesian optimization. *Evolving Systems* **12**

217 - 223.

- [302] VIVES, J., LOSILLA, J.-M. and RODRIGO, M.-F. (2006). Count data in psychological applied research. *Psychological Reports* **98** 821–835.
- [303] VON KRAUSE, M., RADEV, S. T. and VOSS, A. (2022). Mental speed is high until age 60 as revealed by analysis of over a million participants. *Nature Human Behaviour* 1–9.
- [304] WAGENAAR, W. A. and SAGARIA, S. D. (1975). Misperception of exponential growth. *Perception & Psychophysics* 18 416–422.
- [305] WAGENMAKERS, E.-J., SARAFOGLOU, A. and ACZEL, B. (2022). One statistical analysis must not rule them all.
- [306] WAINBERG, M., MERICO, D., KELLER, M. C., FAUMAN, E. B. and TRI-PATHY, S. J. (2022). Predicting causal genes from psychiatric genomewide association studies using high-level etiological knowledge. *Molecular Psychiatry* 27 3095–3106. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-022-01542-6
- [307] WARD, D., CANNON, P., BEAUMONT, M., FASIOLO, M. and SCHMON, S. (2022). Robust neural posterior estimation and statistical model criticism. Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 35 33845–33859.
- [308] WATANABE, S. (2009). Algebraic Geometry and Statistical Learning Theory. Cambridge University Press. MR2847990
- [309] WATANABE, S. and OPPER, M. (2010). Asymptotic equivalence of Bayes cross validation and widely applicable information criterion in singular learning theory. *Journal of Machine Learning Research* 11. MR2756194
- [310] WELANDAWE, M., ANDERSEN, M. R., VEHTARI, A. and HUGGINS, J. H. (2022). Robust, automated, and accurate black-box variational inference. *arXiv preprint*.
- [311] WILLIAMS, C. K. and RASMUSSEN, C. E. (1996). Gaussian processes for regression. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 514–520.
- [312] WILLIAMS, D. R., CARLSSON, R. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2017). Betweenlitter variation in developmental studies of hormones and behavior: Inflated false positives and diminished power. *Frontiers in Neuroendocrinol*ogy 47 154–166.
- [313] WINTER, B. and BÜRKNER, P.-C. (2021). Poisson regression for linguists: A tutorial introduction to modelling count data with brms. *Language and Linguistics Compass* 15 e12439.
- [314] WIQVIST, S., FRELLSEN, J. and PICCHINI, U. (2021). Sequential neural posterior and likelihood approximation. *arXiv preprint*.
- [315] WOOD, S. N. (2003). Thin plate regression splines. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology) 65 95–114. MR1959095
- [316] WRINCH, D. and JEFFREYS, H. (1919). On some aspects of the theory of probability. The London, Edinburgh, and Dublin Philosophical Magazine and Journal of Science 38 715–731.
- [317] YANG, J.-B., SHEN, K.-Q., ONG, C.-J. and LI, X.-P. (2009). Feature selection for MLP neural network: The use of random permutation of prob-

abilistic outputs. IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks 20 1911–1922.

- [318] YAO, Y., VEHTARI, A., SIMPSON, D. and GELMAN, A. (2018). Using stacking to average Bayesian predictive distributions (with discussion). *Bayesian Analysis* 13 917–1007. MR3853125
- [319] YAO, Y., VEHTARI, A., SIMPSON, D. and GELMAN, A. (2018). Yes, but did it work?: Evaluating variational inference. *Proceedings of Machine Learning Research* 80 5581–5590.
- [320] YARKONI, T. and WESTFALL, J. (2017). Choosing prediction over explanation in psychology: Lessons from machine learning. *Perspectives on Psychological Science* 12 1100–1122.
- [321] ZHANG, A. Y. and ZHOU, H. H. (2020). Theoretical and computational guarantees of mean field variational inference for community detection. *The Annals of Statistics* 48 2575–2598. MR4152113
- [322] ZHANG, F. and GAO, C. (2020). Convergence rates of variational posterior distributions. The Annals of Statistics 48 2180–2207. MR4134791
- [323] ZHANG, Q., WU, Y. N. and ZHU, S.-C. (2018). Interpretable convolutional neural networks. In *Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition Conference Proceedings* 8827–8836.
- [324] ZHANG, Q.-S. and ZHU, S.-C. (2018). Visual interpretability for deep learning: A survey. Frontiers of Information Technology & Electronic Engineering 19 27–39. https://doi.org/10.1631/FITEE.1700808
- [325] ZHANG, Y. D., NAUGHTON, B. P., BONDELL, H. D. and REICH, B. J. (2020). Bayesian regression using a prior on the model fit: The R2-D2 shrinkage prior. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* 1–13. MR4436318
- [326] ZHOU, Y., JOHANSEN, A. M. and ASTON, J. A. D. (2016). Toward automatic model comparison: An adaptive sequential Monte Carlo approach. *Journal of Computational and Graphical Statistics* 25 701–726. https:// doi.org/10.1080/10618600.2015.1060885. MR3533634